

Corning Tower, Empire State Plaza, Albany, NY 12242 | https://ogs.ny.gov/procurement | customer.services@ogs.ny.gov | 518-474-6717

AGREEMENT FOR

SCHOOL BUSES (STATEWIDE)

BY AND BETWEEN

NEW YORK STATE

OFFICE OF GENERAL SERVICES

AND

H.K. TRUCK SERVICES, INC.

CONTRACT NUMBER PC69859

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Overview	6
Scope	6
Estimated Quantities	7
NYS Comptroller Approval	8
Definitions	8
Appendices and Attachments	12
Conflict of Terms	12
CONTRACTOR Type and OEM Certification	12
Other Qualifications	12
Consortium CONTRACTS	13
School Bus Requirements	13
Standards, Codes, Rules, and Regulations	13
Standard Equipment	14
Manuals	14
Compatible Equivalent	15
Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections	15
Additional Options	15
Replacement Parts	16
Advertising	16
NYS Inspections	16
Pilot Model Inspection	16
Delivery	17
1 Pre-Delivery Inspection	17
2 Condition on Delivery	18
3 Post Delivery Inspection	19
4 Shipping Dates and Delivery Time	19
5 Default on Delivery	20
6 Liquidated Damages	20
General Warranty Requirements	21
1 Warranty Repair by Authorized Users	21
Post-Delivery Service	22
Training	22
Replacement Product and Product Additions	22
Service/Technical Bulletins and Recalls	23
	Scope Estimated Quantities NYS Comptroller Approval Definitions Appendices and Attachments. Conflict of Terms CONTRACTOR Type and OEM Certification Other Qualifications Consortium CONTRACTS School Bus Requirements. Standards, Codes, Rules, and Regulations. Standards, Codes, Rules, and Regulations. Standard Equipment Manuals Build Sheet Compatible Equivalent. Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections. Additional Options Replacement Parts Advertising NYS Inspections Pilot Model Inspection Delivery 1 Pre-Delivery Inspection 2 Onst Delivery

3.19	Internet Access to Contract and Pricing Information	23	
3.20	NYS DOT Approval Number		
3.21	Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing	23	
3.23	Qualifications	23	
3.24	extraneous terms	23	
3.25	Periodic Recruitment	24	
3.26	Procurement Instructions for Authorized Users	24	
4.1	Contract Term and Extensions	25	
4.2	Appendix A	26	
4.3	Appendix B	26	
4.3.1	Appendix B Modifications	26	
4.4	appendix D	26	
4.5	Price	26	
4.5.1	Base Item, Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections price	26	
4.5.2	Additional Options Price	27	
4.5.3	Contract Pricelist	27	
4.5.4	Price Adjustments	28	
4.6	Price Structure	30	
4.7	Purchase Orders and Invoicing	30	
4.7.1	Purchase Orders	30	
4.7.2	Invoices	31	
4.8	Contract Payments	31	
4.9	POOR PERFORMANCE	31	
4.10	Contract ADVERTISING	31	
4.11	Contract Administration	32	
4.12	NYS Financial System (SFS)	32	
4.13	Accessibility of Web-Based Information and Applications Policy	32	
4.14	Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)	33	
4.15	Insurance	33	
4.16	Report of Contract Usage	33	
4.17	USE OF SUBCONTRACTORS/DEALERS/DISTRIBUTORS/RESELLERS	33	
	Contractor Requirements and Procedures for Participation by New York State Certified Minor Vomen-Owned Business Enterprises and Equal Employment Opportunities for Minority Gro pers and Women	bup	
Ι.	New York State Law	33	
II.	General Provisions	34	
III.	Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO)	34	
IV.	Contract Goals	35	
4.19 Busin	Participation Opportunities For New York State Certified Service-Disabled Veteran Own		

4.20	Use of Recycled or Remanufactured Materials	36
4.21	ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY AND NYS EXECUTIVE ORDER NUMBER 22	37
4.22	Diesel Emissions	37
4.23	Consumer Products Containing Mercury	37
4.24	Overlapping Contract Products	37
4.25	NYS Vendor Responsibility	37
4.26	NYS Tax Law Section 5-a	38
4.27	"OGS or Less" Guidelines	38
4.28	Non-State Agencies Participation in Centralized Contracts	38
4.29	Extension of Use	39
4.29.7	1 Extension of Use Commitment	39
4.30	New Accounts	39
4.31	Centralized Contract Modifications	39
4.32	Drug and Alcohol Use Prohibited	
4.33	Traffic Infractions	40
4.34	Embedded Software/Firmware; Updates	40
4.35	Contract Documents; Electronic Format	40
4.36	CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS AND RENEWALS	40
4.37	NOTICES	40
4.38	CAPTIONS	41
4.39	SEVERABILITY	41
4.40	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	41

APPENDICES

Appendix A – Standard Clauses for NYS Contracts (October 2019)

- Appendix B General Specifications (April 2016)
- Appendix C Contract Modification Procedure
- Appendix D Federal Funding Agency Mandatory Terms and Conditions (July 2021)

ATTACHMENTS

- Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing Attachment 2 Insurance Requirements
- Attachment 3 Report of Contract Usage
- Attachment 4 Contractor Information

STATE OF NEW YORK OFFICE OF GENERAL SERVICES AGREEMENT # PC69859 CENTRALIZED CONTRACT FOR THE ACQUISITION OF SCHOOL BUSES (STATEWIDE)

THIS AGREEMENT (hereinafter the "Contract" or the "Agreement") is made this 7th day of December, 2022, by and between the People of the State of New York, acting by and through the Commissioner of the Office of General Services (OGS), whose office is on the 36th Floor, Corning Tower, Governor Nelson A. Rockefeller Empire State Plaza, Albany, New York 12242 (hereinafter referred to as the "State" or "OGS") and H.K. Truck Services, Inc., having its principal place of business at 2624-A Hamilton Blvd., South Plainfield, New Jersey 07080 (hereinafter referred to as the "Contractor"). OGS and the Contractor are collectively referred to as the "Parties."

WHEREAS, OGS is statutorily authorized to enter into centralized contracts for commodities and services for use by New York State agencies, departments, public authorities, political subdivisions and any other entities authorized by statute to utilize its centralized contracts (hereinafter "Authorized Users"); and

WHEREAS, OGS has identified a need by New York State agencies and other Authorized Users for School Buses, as further described herein; and

WHEREAS, OGS conducted a competitive procurement to identify the bidder(s) which could provide School Buses, referred to as IFB #23254 (hereinafter the "IFB" or the "Solicitation"), which was advertised on June 6, 2022 in the New York State Contract Reporter, as required by New York State Economic Development Law; and

WHEREAS, the IFB provided that award of an Item shall be made only to a Bidder that has the ability to deliver the awarded Item on a statewide basis to Authorized Users in all sixty-two (62) counties, either as a single vendor or as a participant in a Consortium; and

WHEREAS, multiple awards were made by OEM Chassis Model/Body Model combinations to responsive and responsible Bidders who are able to meet the terms and conditions of the Solicitation, and who met the criteria for an award in accordance with the Method of Award clause described in the Solicitation; and

WHEREAS, the State has determined: that the Contractor submitted a responsive proposal for the Lots and applicable OEM Chassis Model/Body Model combinations as described herein as a single vendor; that the Contractor is a responsible vendor; and that the Contractor is willing to provide the items set forth herein in the NYS Counties identified on Attachment 4 - *Contractor Information* under the terms and conditions contained herein;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the terms hereinafter mentioned and also the mutual covenants and obligations moving to each party hereto from the other, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 OVERVIEW

This Contract is for use by Authorized Users as defined in Appendix B § 2 *Definitions,* which includes, but is not limited to, New York State agencies, political subdivisions, local governments, public authorities, public school and fire districts, public and nonprofit libraries, and certain other nonpublic/nonprofit organizations. See also Section 4.28 *Non-State Agencies Participation in Centralized Contracts*.

- A. Awards were made only to vendors that have the ability to deliver the applicable Item on a statewide basis to Authorized Users in all sixty-two (62) NYS counties.
 - 1. If awarded as a single vendor, Contractor shall deliver the awarded Item(s) on a statewide basis to Authorized Users in all sixty-two (62) NYS counties.
 - 2. If awarded as a Consortium, the Consortium shall collectively deliver the awarded Item(s) on a statewide basis to Authorized Users in all sixty-two (62) NYS counties (e.g. Consortium of two (2) vendors: Vendor A responsible for New York, Kings, Richmond, Bronx, Queens, Nassau, and Suffolk counties; and, Vendor B responsible for all other counties in the state). If a Consortium bid is an awardee, each vendor participating in the Consortium shall be a Contractor, and shall be responsible for orders of the applicable Item(s) placed under the Contract for the NYS Counties identified in the Contract, and for fulfilling the requirements of their Contract.
- B. References to the State and its Agencies or Non-State Agencies as Authorized Users under this Contract encompass and include all such entities within the definition of "Authorized User" set forth in Appendix B § 2 *Definitions*.

1.2 SCOPE

The purpose of this Contract is to provide Authorized Users with a means of acquiring new Type A, C and D School Buses, and associated Optional Equipment and Additional Options, that can be serviced within New York State. The contracts resulting from the IFB contain a total of twenty-eight (28) Items, separated into three (3) Lots, which are specified in Table 1 below and described in further detail in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing*.

This Contract shall cover the outright purchase of new School Buses for which the equitable or legal title has never been transferred by a manufacturer, distributor or Dealer to an ultimate purchaser. Under no circumstances may "demos" or "used" School Buses be sold under this Contract. Delivery of Dealer-stocked buses, that are preordered and preloaded with options not typically purchased, will not be permitted.

In addition, the following are **excluded** from the scope of this Contract:

- 1. Leasing of a School Bus;
- 2. Electric Vehicle Supply Equipment (EVSE) and related equipment which is external to the bus; and
- 3. Installation of Electric Vehicle Supply Equipment.

See Section 4.5 *Price* and Section 3 *Specifications* for additional requirements for the School Buses to be provided under this Contract.

LOT (Item)	Item Description	Fuel Type	Pupil Capacity
A (Item 1-G)	Type A-1, SRW, Van Body with Roof and Window Conversion, 4 Rows	Gasoline	Min 16, Max 20
A (Item 1-EV)	Type A-1, SRW, Van Body with Roof and Window Conversion, 4 Rows	Electric	Min 16, Max 20
A (Item 2-G)	Type A-1, SRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Gasoline	Min 16, Max 20
A (Item 2-EV)	Type A-1, SRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Electric	Min 16, Max 20
A (Item 3-G)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Gasoline	Min 20, Max 23
A (Item 3-EV)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Electric	Min 20, Max 23
A (Item 4-G)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Gasoline	Min 24, Max 29
A (Item 4-EV)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 4 Rows	Electric	Min 24, Max 29
A (Item 5-G)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 5 Rows	Gasoline	Min 30
A (Item 5-EV)	Type A-2, DRW, Cutaway, 5 Rows	Electric	Min 30
В	N/A. There is no Lot B (i.e., Type B School Buses) in this IFB	N/A	N/A
C (Item 1-D)	Type C, 28 Pupil Conventional Front-Engine Bus	Diesel	Min 28, Max 45
C (Item 1-EV)	Type C, 28 Pupil Conventional Bus	Electric	Min 28, Max 45
C (Item 2-D)	Type C, 46 Pupil Conventional Front-Engine Bus	Diesel	Min 46, Max 57
C (Item 2-EV)	Type C, 46 Pupil Conventional Bus	Electric	Min 46, Max 57
C (Item 3-D)	Type C, 58 Pupil Conventional Front-Engine Bus	Diesel	Min 58, Max 63
C (Item 3-EV)	Type C, 58 Pupil Conventional Bus	Electric	Min 58, Max 63
C (Item 4-D)	Type C, 64 Pupil Conventional Front-Engine Bus	Diesel	Min 64, Max 84
C (Item 4-EV)	Type C, 64 Pupil Conventional Bus	Electric	Min 64, Max 84
D (Item 1-D)	Type D, 53 Pupil Forward Control Transit Style Bus	Diesel	Min 24, Max 64
D (Item 1-EV)	Type D, 53 Pupil Transit Style Bus	Electric	Min 24, Max 64
D (Item 2-D)	Type D, 65 Pupil Forward Control Transit Style Bus	Diesel	Min 65, Max 76
D (Item 2-EV)	Type D, 65 Pupil Transit Style Bus	Electric	Min 65, Max 76
D (Item 3-D)	Type D, 77 Pupil Forward Control Transit Style Bus	Diesel	Min 77, Max 84
D (Item 3-EV)	Type D, 77 Pupil Transit Style Bus	Electric	Min 77, Max 84
D (Item 4-D)	Type D, 65 Pupil Rear Engine (Pusher) Bus	Diesel	Min 24, Max 71
D (Item 4-EV)	Type D, 65 Pupil Rear Engine (Pusher) Bus	Electric	Min 24, Max 71
D (Item 5-D)	Type D, 72 Pupil Rear Engine (Pusher) Bus	Diesel	Min 72, Max 84
D (Item 5-EV)	Type D, 72 Pupil Rear Engine (Pusher) Bus	Electric	Min 72, Max 84

 Table 1: List of Lots and Items

1.3 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

This Contract is an estimated quantity Contract. No specific quantities are represented or guaranteed and the State provides no guarantee of individual Authorized User participation. The Contractor must furnish all quantities actually ordered at or below the Contract prices. The individual value of this Contract is indeterminate and will depend upon the number of Contracts issued and the competitiveness of the pricing offered. Authorized Users are encouraged to purchase from Contractors who offer the Products and pricing that best meet their needs in the most practical and economical manner. See Appendix B § 28 *Estimated/Specific Quantity Contracts* and § 25 *Participation in Centralized Contracts*.

Numerous factors could cause the actual quantities of Products purchased under this Contract to vary substantially from the estimates in the Solicitation. Such factors include, but are not limited to, the following:

1. Such Contracts may be non-exclusive Contracts.

- 2. There is no guarantee of quantities to be purchased, nor is there any guarantee that demand will continue in any manner consistent with previous purchases.
- 3. The individual value of each Contract is indeterminate and will depend upon actual Authorized User demand and actual quantities ordered during the contract period.
- 4. The State reserves the right to terminate any Contract for cause or convenience prior to the end of the term pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Contract.
- 5. Contract pricing that is lower than anticipated could result in a higher quantity of purchases by Authorized Users than anticipated.
- 6. Contract pricing that is higher than anticipated could result in a lower quantity of purchases by Authorized Users than anticipated.

Contractor acknowledges the foregoing and agrees that actual good faith purchasing volumes during the term of this Contract could vary substantially from the estimates provided in the Solicitation.

1.4 NYS COMPTROLLER APPROVAL

Pursuant to the Memorandum of Understanding ("MOU") dated August 15, 2019 between the Offices of the New York State Governor Andrew M. Cuomo ("Executive"), New York State Comptroller Thomas P. DiNapoli ("OSC"), the State University of New York ("SUNY), the State University of New York Construction Fund ("SUCF"), the City University of New York ("CUNY"), and the City University of New York Construction Fund ("CUCF"), procurement documents and contracts awarded under this Solicitation shall have no force and effect and the State bears no liability unless such procurement documents and contracts awarded under the MOU has elapsed.

1.5 **DEFINITIONS**

Capitalized terms used in this Contract shall be defined in accordance with Appendix B § 2 *Definitions*, or as below.

"Additional Body Section(s)" Shall mean an additional section, excluding seats and other interior features, added to the Base Item Body to increase the overall length of the School Bus.

"Additional Options" Shall mean an accessory, equipment, or feature, other than the Optional Equipment specified for the applicable Base Item, which can be added to, or deleted from, the applicable Base Item.

"Additional Options NYS Discount" Shall mean the minimum percentage amount that shall be deducted from the MSRP for Additional Options purchased under the Contract.

"Authorized User(s)" as defined in Appendix B § 2 Definitions.

"**Base Item**" Shall refer to a School Bus and its corresponding specifications, excluding Optional Equipment, Additional Body Section(s), and Additional Options, as set forth in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing*.

"**Bidder**" Shall refer to any business entity, or a Consortium, that submitted a response to the IFB. At the time that a Bidder executes a contract with the State for their services, a Bidder shall become a "Contractor." See also "Contractor."

"**Body(ies)**" Shall refer to the portion of the School Bus that carries the pupils, and is an incomplete School Bus that requires the addition of a Chassis to perform its intended functions.

"**Build Sheet**" Shall refer to the document which lists, for the Base Item for the School Bus bid, at a minimum, the Make, Model and Model Code of the Chassis and Body; and an itemized list of all standard equipment, Options and Aftermarket Components included in the Chassis and Body.

"**Business Day**" shall refer to Monday through Friday from 8:00 AM – 5:00 PM ET, excluding NYS Holidays and federal holidays.

"CFR" Shall mean Code of Federal Regulations, the codification of the general and permanent rules and regulations published in the Federal Register by the executive departments and agencies of the federal government of the United States.

"**Chassis**" Shall refer to the portion of a School Bus that includes the frame, wheels, driver seat and machinery (e.g., engine, transmission, driveshaft, differential, and suspension), and is an incomplete School Bus that requires the addition of a Body to perform its intended functions.

"**Chronic Failure**" Shall refer to a component of a School Bus that repeatedly fails or becomes inoperable and has to be replaced more than once within the OEM rated life expectancy of the component.

"**Consortium**" shall refer to a bid comprised of two (2) or more vendors that elect to undertake Contract performance divided by NYS County boundaries, in which the NYS County distribution results in the ability of the vendors participating in the resultant Contracts to collectively deliver the applicable Item(s) on a statewide basis to Authorized Users in all sixty-two (62) NYS counties (e.g. Consortium of two vendors: Vendor A responsible for New York, Kings, Richmond, Bronx, Queens, Nassau, and Suffolk counties; and, Vendor B responsible for all other counties in the state).

"Contract" this Contract and as defined in Appendix B § 2 Definitions.

"**Contract Pricelist**" Shall refer to the pricelist which identifies the Make(s), Model(s), Model Code(s), Base Item Unit Price(s), Optional Equipment Unit Prices, and configuration of the Base Item and associated Optional Equipment, which have been approved by Procurement Services for inclusion in the Contract.

"Contractor" as defined in Appendix B § 2 Definitions.

"**Contractor-Published Pricelist**" shall refer to the electronic, (i.e., in Excel or PDF format), document(s) issued by the Contractor which lists, among other things, an item number, description and MSRP for the Contractor's complete Product Line. Prior to Contract execution, the Contractor-Published Pricelist shall be referred to as the Bidder-Published Pricelist.

"**Dealer(s)**" shall refer to a distribution source for an OEM, authorized and designated by said OEM, subject to approval by New York State.

"Electric Vehicle Supply Equipment (EVSE)" shall refer to electric vehicle charging hardware, software, network services, related equipment or infrastructure that is external to the school bus.

"Executive Agency(ies)" Shall mean all State departments, offices or institutions but, for the purposes of this Contract, excludes the State University of New York and excludes City University of New York. Furthermore, such term shall not include the legislature, the judiciary, public benefit corporations, public authorities, or local government entities.

"FMVSS (Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards)" Shall mean the U.S. federal regulations specifying design, construction, performance, and durability requirements for motor vehicles and regulated safety-related components, systems, and design features.

"Lot" Shall refer to a grouping of Base Items as set forth in Attachment 1 - Specifications and Pricing.

"**MWBE**" Shall refer to a business certified with NYS Empire State Development ("ESD") as a Minority- and/or Women-owned Business Enterprise.

"**Make**" Shall refer to the OEM company name of a Chassis (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner) or Body (e.g. Coach and Equipment, Eldorado, Glaval) Model.

"**May**" denotes the permissive in a clause or specification of this Contract. "May" does not mean "required." Also see "Shall" and "Must."

"**Model**" Shall refer to a particular brand of Chassis (e.g., E450, 4500, HC, M2) or Body (e.g., Phoenix, Vision, Roadstar) sold by an OEM.

"Model Code" Shall refer to the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model.

"**Model Year**" Shall mean the year used to designate a discrete Chassis or Body Model, irrespective of the calendar year in which the Chassis or Body was actually produced, provided that the production period does not exceed 24 months.

"**Must**" denotes the imperative in a clause or specification of this IFB or a resulting contract. "Must" is synonymous with "required." Also see "Shall" and "May."

"N/A" is a common abbreviation for *not applicable* or *not available*, used to indicate when information in a certain field on a table is not provided, either because it does not apply to a particular case in question or because it is not available.

"NYS" Shall mean New York State.

"NYS Contract Price(s)" Shall mean the dollar amount listed on the Contract Pricelist and charged to the Authorized User for a Base Item or Optional Equipment, inclusive of all Contractor costs associated with providing the School Bus to the Authorized User (e.g., all OEM fees, customs duties and charges, all School Bus preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DMV and NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing a School Bus).

"NYS DMV" Shall mean the New York State Department of Motor Vehicles.

"NYS DOT" Shall mean the New York State Department of Transportation.

"**NYS DOT Approval Number**" Shall refer to the number assigned by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for a School Bus that meets all specifications of the IFB, and this Contract, including applicable federal and New York State rules and regulations.

"**NYS Holidays**" refers to the legal holidays for State employees in the classified service of the executive branch, as more particularly specified on the website of the NYS Department of Civil Service. This includes the following: New Year's Day; Martin Luther King Day; Washington's Birthday (observed); Memorial Day; Juneteenth; Independence Day; Labor Day; Columbus Day; Veteran's Day; Thanksgiving Day; and Christmas Day.

"NYS Vendor ID" shall mean the ten-character identifier issued by New York State when a vendor is registered on the Vendor File.

"OEM" shall refer to the Original Equipment Manufacturer.

"**OEM Data Book**" shall refer to the nationally published or internal document(s) issued by the OEM which lists, among other things, an Option Code and description for the OEM's Product Line.

"OGS" shall mean the New York State Office of General Services

"**Option Code**" Shall refer to an alpha-numerical code (also known as Feature Code) used by an OEM to identify a particular feature or Option included with, or available for, a Chassis or Body.

"**Optional Equipment**" Shall mean additional equipment set forth for an Item in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing*, that may be added to the applicable Base Item at the request of an Authorized User, and which must be available from the Contractor under the Contract.

"**Preferred Source Products**" shall refer to those Products that have been approved in accordance with New York State Finance Law § 162.

"Preferred Source Program" shall refer to the special social and economic goals set by New York State in State Finance Law § 162 that require a governmental entity purchase select Products from designated organizations when the Products meet the "form, function and utility" requirements of the governmental entity. Under State Finance Law § 163, purchases of Products from Preferred Sources are given the highest priority and are exempt from the competitive bidding requirements. The New York State Preferred Sources include: The Correctional Industries Program of the Department of Corrections and Community Supervision ("Corcraft"); New York State Preferred Source Program for People Who Are Blind ("NYSPSP"); and the New York State Industries for the Disabled ("NYSID"). These requirements apply to a state agencies, political subdivisions and public benefit corporations (including most public authorities).

"**Procurement Services**" shall refer to a business unit of OGS, formerly known as New York State Procurement ("NYSPro") and Procurement Services Group ("PSG").

"Product Line" shall mean a group of related products manufactured by a single company or offered by a company in their usual course of business.

"Pupil" shall mean a person under the age of 21 years that is enrolled in a School.

"School" shall mean every place of academic, vocational or religious services or instruction for persons under the age of 21 years, except places of higher education (e.g., colleges and universities). It shall include every childcare center, every institution for the care or training of people with disabilities, and every day camp.

"School Activities" shall mean any program for the benefit of pupils, sponsored and supervised by school officials, and shall include, but shall not be limited to such activities as the following, when so supervised and sponsored: (1) extracurricular activities such as athletics, dramatics and musicals, (2) field trips directly connected with subjects included in the school curriculum, and (3) school dances and other similar activities.

"**School Bus(es)**" shall mean every motor vehicle designed to carry a driver and more than 10 passengers, that is owned, leased or contracted for by a School and operated for the transportation of Pupils, children of Pupils, teachers and other persons acting in a supervisory capacity, to or from School or School Activities, but does not include a bus designed and sold for operation as a common carrier.

"SDVOB" shall refer to a NYS-certified Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business

"Shall" denotes the imperative in a clause or specification of this Contract. "Shall" is synonymous with "required." Also see "Must" and "May."

"Type A" shall mean a conversion School Bus constructed using a cutaway front-section, van body with roof and window conversion, or unitized construction vehicle, with a left side driver's door. This definition includes two classifications: Type A-1, with a GVWR of 10,000 pounds or less; and Type A-2, with a GVWR equal to or greater than 10,001 pounds and less than or equal to 21,500 pounds.

"Type C" shall mean a School Bus with a Body installed upon a cowl and Chassis constructed using a chassis with a hood and front fender assembly. If the School Bus includes an internal combustion engine, all of the engine is in front of the windshield and the entrance door is behind the front wheels. This is also known as a conventional school bus. This type also includes the cutaway truck chassis or truck chassis with cab, with or without a left side door, and with a GVWR greater than 16,000 pounds.

"Type D" shall mean a School Bus with a Body installed upon a Chassis or unitized type construction, with a GVWR of greater than 16,000 pounds and designed to carry more than 10 persons. If the School Bus includes an internal combustion engine, the engine may be behind the windshield and beside the driver's seat; it may be at the rear of the bus, behind the rear wheels. The entrance door is ahead of the front wheels.

1.6 APPENDICES AND ATTACHMENTS

The following appendices and attachments, attached hereto, are hereby expressly made a part of this Contract as fully as if set forth at length herein.

- Appendix A Standard Clauses for NYS Contracts (October 2019)
- Appendix B General Specifications (April 2016)
- Appendix C Contract Modification Procedure
- Appendix D Federal Funding Agency Mandatory Terms and Conditions (July 2021)
- Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing
- Attachment 2 *Insurance Requirements*
- Attachment 3 Report of Contract Usage
- Attachment 4 Contractor Information

1.7 CONFLICT OF TERMS

Conflicts among the documents shall be resolved in the following order of precedence:

- 1. Appendix A, Standard Clauses for New York State Contracts;
- 2. This Contract;
- 3. Appendix B, General Specifications;
- 4. All other appendices and attachments to this Contract;

2. CONTRACTOR QUALIFICATIONS

Contractor is advised that the State's intent in having the requirements listed below is to ensure that only qualified and reliable Contractors perform the work of this Contract. Contractor shall have the burden of demonstrating to the satisfaction of Procurement Services that it can perform the work required. Procurement Services retains the right to request any additional information pertaining to the Contractor's ability, qualifications, financial capacity, financial stability, and procedures used to accomplish all work under the Contract as it deems necessary to ensure safe and satisfactory work. Contractor shall meet the following qualifications:

2.1 CONTRACTOR TYPE AND OEM CERTIFICATION

Contractor shall be and remain an authorized Dealer of an OEM for School Buses.

2.2 OTHER QUALIFICATIONS

OGS reserves the right to request any additional information regarding Contractor's abilities, qualifications and procedures as it deems necessary to ensure safe and satisfactory work under this Contract. This includes but is not limited to the following:

- Evidence of Contractor's capacity to process and ship the volume of orders required by Authorized Users on a statewide basis, either as a single entity Contractor, or as a Consortium. For a Consortium bid, each vendor participating in the Consortium may be requested to provide evidence of its capacity to process and ship the volume of orders required by Authorized Users in the NYS counties that it has been designated within the Consortium;
- 2. Documentation to demonstrate Contractor is in compliance with Section 3.2 *Standards, Codes, Rules and Regulations*;

- 3. Documentation to demonstrate Contractor's ability to meet the delivery requirements set forth in Section 3.13 *Delivery*; and
- 4. Documentation to demonstrate Contractor's ability to meet the warranty and service requirements set forth in Sections 3.14 *General Warranty Requirements* and 3.15 *Post-Delivery Service*.
- 5. OGS reserves the right to investigate or make any inquiry into the capabilities of Contractor to properly perform under this Contract.

2.3 CONSORTIUM CONTRACTS

If awarded as a Consortium, the NYS Contract Prices and discounts (i.e., Base Item NYS Contract Price, Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, Additional Body Section NYS Contract Price, and Additional Options NYS Discount), for each applicable Item awarded, shall be identical for each individual vendor participating in the Consortium, and each vendor shall commit to providing the Item(s) under the resultant Contract for the Consortium bid price.

If awarded as a Consortium, each vendor participating in the Consortium shall be a resultant Contractor and shall be responsible for orders of the applicable Item(s) placed under the Contract for the NYS Counties identified in its resultant Contract. For a Consortium Contract, if any of the Contractors in the Consortium cannot fulfill the requirements of their individual Contract, then all Contracts in that Consortium award shall be cancelled.

3. SPECIFICATIONS

3.1 SCHOOL BUS REQUIREMENTS

The terms and conditions in this Section (i.e., Section 3 *Specifications*) shall be considered minimum requirements for a School Bus. Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing*, includes supplemental required specifications for each Item. School Buses delivered to an Authorized User in a condition that would be considered unacceptable to a reasonable person may be rejected (see also Appendix B § 36 *Rejected Product*). Criteria which determine this acceptance level shall include, but not be limited to, the general appearance of the interior and exterior of the School Bus for completeness and quality of workmanship, lubrication and fluid levels, with any leaks corrected, mechanical operation of the School Bus and all electrical components operational. Equipment specified to be furnished and installed shall conform to all applicable industry standards.

3.2 STANDARDS, CODES, RULES, AND REGULATIONS

School Buses shall be designed and assembled in accordance with all applicable industry standards, including, but not limited to, those listed below. The School Bus shall comply with all governmental regulations as they apply to the operation of the School Bus described in the Base Item Specifications and Optional Equipment Specifications including, but not limited to, those listed below as they may be updated or amended from time to time. If applicable, the appropriate decals indicating compliance shall be affixed to the School Bus.

Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the contract. School Buses shall conform to any and all applicable New York State laws, regulations and directives, including but not limited to, New York Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law (NYSVTL), and New York State Dept. of Motor Vehicles (NYSDMV).

School Buses shall comply with all current applicable Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS), Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA), National Highway Traffic and Safety (NHTSA), Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and Occupational Safety & Health Administration (OSHA) requirements.

School Buses shall comply with Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and NYS DOT regulations outlined under NYCRR Chapter VI, Article 3, Part 720-721 or any amendments thereto, except as relating to school buses. Unless otherwise stated, wheelchair lift/ramp equipped buses shall be defined under NYCRR Part 720-721 regulations.

School Buses shall comply with the regulations of the Federal Government and New York State (NYCRR) governing the control of air pollution from new motor vehicles and new motor vehicle engines in effect on the date of manufacture. Please refer to New York Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), Title 6 Environmental Conservation, Part 218, Emissions Standards for Motor Vehicles and Motor Vehicle Engines.

School Buses shall be manufactured in accordance with any codes, standards and engineering practices as recommended by the following professional organizations, as applicable:

- 1. American Institute of Steel Construction (AISC)
- 2. American National Standards Institute (ANSI)
- 3. American Society of Mechanical Engineers (ASME)
- 4. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM)
- 5. American Welding Society (AWS)
- 6. Battery Council International (BCI)
- 7. Compressed Air and Gas Institute (CAGI)
- 8. Industrial Fastener Institute (IFI)
- 9. International Standards Organization (ISO)
- 10. Joint Industrial Council (JIC)
- 11. National Fire Protection Association (NFPA)
- 12. National Truck and Equipment Association (NTEA)
- 13. Rehabilitation Engineering and Assistive Technology Society of North America (RESNA)
- 14. Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE)
- 15. Society of Manufacturing Engineers (SME)
- 16. Tire and Rim Association (TRA)
- 17. Rehabilitation Engineering and Assistive Technology Society of North America

3.3 STANDARD EQUIPMENT

All items of standard equipment which are provided by the OEM shall be furnished unless such items are expressly deleted or are specified to be other than standard, either in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing* or by the Authorized User. When Optional Equipment or Additional Options are specified, all components listed in the OEM Data Book, or Contractor-Published Pricelist, if applicable, as being included with the Optional Equipment or Additional Option, shall be furnished.

Example: If the standard Chassis comes with air conditioning, then it must be included with the Chassis provided to the Authorized User. Air conditioning cannot be deleted because it was not identified as required by the specifications.

3.4 MANUALS

Simultaneous with delivery, all School Buses and associated Optional Equipment shall be furnished with standard manuals (e.g., maintenance, parts and operational manuals) as would normally accompany the Product. Manuals may be provided printed and bound, on USB flash drive, or at an online website. If manuals are available in more than one format, which format the manuals are to be provided shall be at the discretion of the Authorized User. If paper manuals are provided, an Authorized User shall be able to opt not to receive extra copies of documentation when ordering multiple units. This arrangement should be agreed upon between the Contractor and the Authorized User prior to order. An Authorized User may also want to purchase additional sets of documentation, if needed. If the provision of additional sets of documentation is subject to a separate cost, the Contractor must so advise the Authorized User at the time of order. Contractor shall also ensure that

the part numbers associated with this provision of additional sets of documentation are available to the Authorized User and included on the OEM or Contractor-Published Pricelist.

Further, where documentation is provided either in printed or electronic format, Authorized User shall be entitled to make copies to the extent necessary to fully enjoy the rights granted under the Contract provided that the Authorized User reproduces the copyright notice and any other legend of ownership on any copies made.

3.5 BUILD SHEET

The Contractor shall, upon request by the Authorized User, provide a copy of the Build Sheet for School Buses to be provided under the Contract.

3.6 COMPATIBLE EQUIVALENT

Whenever an item is specified either in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing* by trade name of an OEM, the term "compatible equivalent," if not inserted therewith, shall be implied. Any reference to a particular OEM's product either by trade name or by limited description is solely for the purpose of more clearly indicating the minimum standard of quality desired, except where a 'no substitute' is requested. When a 'no substitute' is requested, only the referenced Product may be provided. The term "compatible equivalent," is defined as meaning any other Product which, in the sole opinion of Procurement Services, is equal in performance, quality and design in such a way that the Product is directly interchangeable with the referenced Product without modification.

3.7 OPTIONAL EQUIPMENT AND ADDITIONAL BODY SECTIONS

The Contractor must offer the Optional Equipment as specified for the applicable Item in Attachment 1 - *Specifications and Pricing* and may also offer Additional Body Section(s). An Authorized User may choose to add one (1) or more of the Optional Equipment from the list of Optional Equipment, and/or Additional Body Sections, associated with the Base Item. The Contractor shall be required to honor all such requests, provided that adding the requested combination of Optional Equipment, and/or Additional Body Sections, results in a School Bus that meets the minimum specifications stated herein (see Section 3 *Specifications*).

The Contractor shall only provide the Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections awarded or approved by OGS and NYS DOT after award (see Section 3.17 *Replacement Product and Product Additions*), under the Contract. See Section 4.5 *Price* for pricing information relative to Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections.

3.8 ADDITIONAL OPTIONS

The following terms and conditions apply to Additional Options provided under the Contract. See Section 4.5.2 *Additional Options Price* for pricing information relative to the addition and deletion of options.

Additional Options to be offered under the Contract are limited to products that are:

- 1. Listed on the OEM or Contractor-Published Pricelist(s); and
 - A. may be installed on the awarded Base Item by the Contractor, or third-party; or
 - B. have been approved for installation on the School Bus by NYS DOT, if the applicable Additional Option is produced by an OEM other than the School Bus OEM; and
- 2. Does not result in a change to the fuel type of an awarded Base Item (e.g., changing the gasoline-fueled engine on the Chassis Model awarded for the "Gasoline" Base Item to a diesel-fueled engine).

Deletions: It is anticipated that Authorized Users may delete options that have been required by the Base Item specifications for the School Bus awarded. Contractors will be required to honor all such deletions, provided that deletion of such options does not result in a School Bus that does not comply with all governmental regulations as they apply to the operation of the School Bus.

Additions: It is anticipated that Authorized Users may add Additional Options above and beyond that which have been required by the Base Item specifications or are available on the associated Optional Equipment list for the applicable Item. Contractor shall be required to honor all such additions, as long as the addition of such options does not result in a School Bus that does not comply with all governmental regulations as they apply to the operation of the School Bus.

3.9 **REPLACEMENT PARTS**

It is anticipated that Authorized Users may require purchase of replacement parts for Contract Items. Replacement parts are Product that is intended to replace a part on a School Bus purchased from the Contract. Such Product may include replacement parts for the Base Item, Additional Body Section, Optional Equipment, or Additional Options. Contractor shall be required to honor all such purchases.

It is the responsibility of the Authorized User to ensure that replacement parts purchased under the Contract are used only for School Buses that have been purchased from the Contract.

3.10 ADVERTISING

No name, trademark, decal or other identification, other than that of the OEM, shall be applied to the School Buses. Identification of the Contractor shall not be attached to the School Bus. Splash guards shall be plain (without lettering). In any instance of violation of these restrictions the cost to the State for removal of such advertising shall be deducted from Contractor's outstanding voucher.

3.11 NYS INSPECTIONS

Unless otherwise instructed by the Authorized User, all School Buses shall be delivered with a complete NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau inspection and have a "Regular Certificate of Inspection." If mutually agreed-upon prior to delivery, the School Bus may be delivered without the "Regular Certificate of Inspection," but the certificate shall be provided within two (2) weeks after delivery by the Contractor. A School Bus presented for NYS DOT inspection must include all equipment and features specified in the Contract and/or by Authorized User on the Purchase Order, including any Optional Equipment and Additional Options.

In the event that a School Bus is delivered uninspected, \$250 shall be deducted from the invoice by the Authorized User to cover the cost of the inspection and to compensate for time. The rights under this section do not preclude the State from exercising any other remedies provided for under the Contract.

3.12 PILOT MODEL INSPECTION

Prior to completion of all School Buses ordered, a complete pilot model inspection of one or more School Buses shall be provided by the Contractor if requested by the Authorized User. The terms and conditions of such inspection(s) shall be provided by the Authorized User and should be agreed upon by the Contractor and Authorized User prior to scheduling production. This inspection shall take place inside a building and on a dry School Bus at the OEM's facility or Contractor's place of business, as agreed to by the Authorized User. The Authorized User shall be responsible for transportation, lodging and meals associated with the initial pilot model inspection. The Authorized User, at their discretion, may require that the Contractor cover the costs of subsequent pilot model inspections should the pilot model not pass the initial inspection.

3.13 DELIVERY

Contractors shall be required to deliver School Buses anywhere within New York State boundaries, or within their assigned NYS counties, if a participant in a Consortium, as designated by the Authorized User on the Purchase Order. In accordance with Section 4.5.1 *Base Item, Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections Price*, the Base Item NYS Contract Price shall include the cost of delivery. The following terms and conditions (including Sections 3.13.1 through 3.13.6) apply to delivery:

- A. In accordance with Appendix B § 34 *Title and Risk of Loss for Products Other than Technology Products*, the Contractor agrees to bear the risk of loss, injury, or destruction of the School Bus ordered, prior to acceptance of the School Bus by the Authorized User.
- B. Delivery shall be made in accordance with instructions on the Purchase Order from each Authorized User. It shall be assumed by the parties that the Contractor received the Purchase Order on the third Business Day following the date of the Purchase Order, unless the Contractor provides credible evidence that the order was received on a later date. If there is a discrepancy between the Purchase Order and what is listed on the Contract, it is the Contractor's obligation to seek clarification from the ordering Authorized User and, if applicable, from Procurement Services.
- C. Contractor shall secure a signed receipt from the Authorized User certifying delivery of the School Bus and odometer reading. In the event deficiencies are later noted and a properly signed receipt cannot be found, Contractor shall be responsible for certifying delivery and odometer reading.
- D. Pursuant to Appendix B § 33 Shipping/Receipt of Product, freight terms are F.O.B. Destination.
- E. An Authorized User may choose to stagger the delivery of School Buses over a period of time, and to multiple delivery locations, as specified on the Purchase Order. For example, order forty (40) School Buses with instructions to deliver four (4) School Buses to each of ten (10) locations over a period of time.
- F. Upon mutual agreement, delivery locations may be expanded per Section 4.28 *Non-State Agencies Participation in Centralized Contracts* and Section 4.29 *Extension of Use.*

3.13.1 PRE-DELIVERY INSPECTION

At the discretion of the Authorized User, the Contractor may be required to present a School Bus for pre-delivery inspection. The terms and conditions of such inspection(s) shall be provided by the Authorized User and should be agreed upon by the Contractor and Authorized User prior to scheduling production. This inspection shall take place inside a building and on a dry School Bus at the OEM's facility or Contractor's place of business, as agreed to by the Authorized User. When so required, the Contractor shall make no delivery of a School Bus without written approval of the Authorized User.

The Contractor shall notify the Authorized User that the School Bus is ready for inspection. Within five (5) Business Days of the Contractor's notification, the Authorized User shall send a team of qualified inspectors to the Contractor's facility, or another mutually agreed upon location convenient to the Authorized User, to accomplish the inspection of the School Bus before delivery. Upon the inspector's arrival at the facility, the Contractor shall assign a mechanic, a runner and a delivery bay to the inspector. It is the Contractor's responsibility to properly itemize, organize and segregate all School Buses. The above areas of responsibility must be accomplished in order to facilitate an expeditious and orderly inspection flow. This shall also allow discrepancies to be corrected while the inspector is located at the Contractor's facility.

Inspected School Buses which do not comply with these or other requirements shall be rejected (see also Appendix B § 36 *Rejected Product*). All rejected School Buses shall be corrected at the expense of the Contractor, and the corrected School Buses shall be presented for re-inspection within ten (10) Business Days from notification of the rejection. The Authorized User may cancel the Purchase Order if the Contractor fails to correct any problem, without incurring any cost or fee.

3.13.2 CONDITION ON DELIVERY

School Buses must be delivered in accordance with the Contract specifications and shall be "ready for use," and/or as requested by the Authorized User. See also Section 3.13.3 *Post Delivery Inspection*.

Each School Bus and its components shall be completely assembled, serviced and ready for use when delivered to the Authorized User, which shall include, but not be limited to, the following: lubrication (including all door hinges greased); wash; engine tune-up; wheel alignment and wheel balancing. Unless specified otherwise; any parts, components, equipment, controls, materials, features, performances, capacities, ratings or designs which are standard and/or necessary to form an efficient and complete working School Bus shall be furnished whether specifically required herein or not. Additionally, each School Bus, at no additional cost to the Authorized User, shall:

- 1. At point of acceptance, have an odometer reading that is consistent with the miles, in distance, to the anticipated odometer mileage incurred between the OEM factory, the Contractor's place of business and the point of delivery. Note: In the event that a School Bus is delivered with an odometer reading that the Authorized User considers to be excessive, the Contractor shall be required to provide a reasonable explanation for the odometer reading. School Buses that are delivered with an odometer reading that is considered excessive without a reasonable explanation, as determined in the sole discretion of the Authorized User, may be rejected by the Authorized User.
- 2. Include the forms required to apply for a NYS title and license. All title papers shall be properly prepared and executed.
- 3. Be certified to meet or exceed requirements to obtain a NYS license. The GVWR shall be identified in the School Bus as the final complete certification label (minimum rating). The Gross Combined Weight Rating (GCWR) shall be identified by decal in the cab to indicate the approved weight, which can be towed, if applicable.

Include the proper forms to apply for a NYS registration. These forms shall include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Required from Contractors in New York State: MSO (Manufacturer's Statement of Origin), MV50 Retail Certificate of Sale (except for trailers with an unladen weight under 1,000 lb.), and MV82 (Vehicle Registration/Title Application); or
- 5. Required from Contractors outside New York State: Manufacturer's Certificate or Statement of Origin, and Odometer Disclosure Statement (This is not required if the Manufacturer's Certificate/Statement of Origin includes the odometer disclosure.)
- 6. Have a valid NYS DOT inspection sticker, and a valid NYS emissions inspections sticker if applicable. All NYS inspection requirements are the sole responsibility of the Contractor.
- 7. Have the OEM's recommended pre-delivery service completed.
- 8. Have the Chassis OEM's model name and model number stated on a decal affixed to the inside of the driver's side door.

- 9. Have the fuel gauge registered at no less than one half recommended capacity. If Diesel, the Diesel Exhaust Fluid (DEF) tank must be no less than three quarters capacity.
- 10. Have permanent antifreeze in each vehicle to protect it at a level of -34 °F. Only a low silicate type anti-freeze shall be used for vehicles having diesel engines.
- 11. Be free from all dealer signs/emblems. See Section 3.10 Advertising.
- 12. Include a copy of the OEM warranty and service policy with all warranty vouchers, certificates and coupons. Delayed warranty forms are to be provided with the required motor vehicle paperwork.
- 13. Have each Chassis and Body identified with a metal identification tag, or other standard OEM label, that provides the OEM's name, model number and individual serial number. Tags shall be affixed in an accessible and readable position on the item and shall be installed in accordance with Federal requirements.
- 14. Include a bill of materials or line-setting ticket. The bill of materials shall list by part number, capacity, size or otherwise, all major components of the School Bus (engine, frame, transmission, drive line, axles, alternator, storage battery, fuel tank, etc.). The bill of materials shall be at least as comprehensive as the OEM's line-set ticket.

3.13.3 POST DELIVERY INSPECTION

After School Buses have been delivered to the location as stated on the Purchase Order, a postdelivery inspection shall be performed by the Authorized User. The report written at the pre-delivery inspection shall be used to verify that any deficiencies have been corrected. If any deficiencies remain it is the responsibility of the Contractor to arrange to have the necessary corrective work completed within five (5) Business Days after receipt of written notification from the Authorized User and/or Procurement Services. If the Contractor cannot arrange to have the necessary work completed within such time period, and the Authorized User cannot agree to an extension of the time period, the Authorized User may either reject the School Bus (see Appendix B § 36 *Rejected Product*), or choose to have the corrections made by an entity of the Authorized User's choosing and the Contractor shall be required to reimburse the Authorized User for this expense within thirty (30) calendar days of the request for reimbursement

3.13.4 SHIPPING DATES AND DELIVERY TIME

The following provisions for shipping dates and delivery time shall apply:

- 1. Delivery time shall be expressed in number of calendar days required to make delivery after receipt of a final Purchase Order (After Receipt of Order ("ARO")). All School Buses must be delivered within the number of calendar days previously agreed upon by the Contractor and Authorized User, after receipt of the Purchase Order by the Contractor. Failure to deliver within the previously agreed upon time period shall result in payment of liquidated damages in accordance with Section 3.13.6 *Liquidated Damages*.
- 2. Contractor shall provide written acknowledgement of orders within five (5) Business Days ARO.
- 3. Contractor shall provide ordering Authorized User with anticipated shipping date of the completed School Bus with written acknowledgement of the order. If the anticipated shipping date cannot be provided by the Contractor at the time of the acknowledgement of order, then the Contractor shall provide the Authorized User with a reasonable explanation for not providing a date, and shall provide the anticipated shipping date at the time it becomes known to the Contractor.

- 4. Unless otherwise agreed-upon by the Authorized User, the Contractor shall furnish the Authorized User with written acknowledgement of the shipping date to the Authorized User at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to shipment.
- 5. If shipment shall not be made within the delivery time, the Contractor is required to notify the Authorized User in writing within one (1) Business Day of when Contractor knows the shipment shall not be made within the delivery time. This notification must include a reasonable explanation, (e.g., the OEM has a delay in shipment to the Contractor), for the delay and the latest date the School Bus shall be shipped. Should the explanation for the delay be determined to be unreasonable by the Authorized User, appropriate contract default proceedings shall be initiated under Section 3.13.6 *Liquidated Damages*. Failure to supply timely written notification of delay may be cause for default proceedings.
- 6. All correspondence on shipping dates and delivery time shall be directed to the ordering Authorized User's contact person.

3.13.5 DEFAULT ON DELIVERY

If during the Contract period an Authorized User has issued a Purchase Order for a School Bus, and the Base Item or requested Optional Equipment awarded for the applicable Item becomes unavailable or cannot be supplied for any reason (except as provided for in Appendix B § 44 *Savings/Force Majeure*), following the issuance of the Purchase Order, a substitute Base Item or Optional Equipment deemed by OGS and NYS DOT to be equivalent to the specifications for the Base Item or Optional Equipment included in the Contract(s), must be supplied by Contractor if requested by the Authorized User. The price for substitute Base Items or Optional Equipment shall be equal to or less than the Base Item or Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices in the Contract.

Alternatively, the Authorized User may, at their sole discretion, cancel the order and purchase the School Bus from other sources. In such event the Contractor shall reimburse the Authorized User for all excess costs over the Contract price for the Base Item or Optional Equipment that is unavailable or cannot be supplied for any reason (except as provided for in Appendix B § 44 *Savings/Force Majeure*).

3.13.6 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

In the event of a delay or default in the delivery timeframe previously agreed upon by the Contractor and the Authorized User, the Authorized User shall be entitled to and shall assess against the Contractor as liquidated damages and not by way of penalty, a sum calculated as follows:

1. Two hundred and fifty dollars (\$250) per seven (7) calendar day period, prorated for a period less than seven (7) calendar days, per School Bus, to compensate for delay, and other loses, detriments and inconveniences attendant upon such delay from the end of the grace period commencing from the time delivery was due as specified on the Purchase Order. A grace period of seven (7) calendar days commencing on and including the Purchase Order date for delivery shall be extended to the Contractor prior to the assessment of such liquidated damages. Notice is hereby given to the Contractor that, despite the extensions of the grace period herein specified, time shall be of the essence in regard to delivery of the School Bus

Liquidated damages, if assessed, shall be deducted from the Purchase Order price for each School Bus delivered against such Purchase Order.

3.14 GENERAL WARRANTY REQUIREMENTS

In addition to the Appendix B § 54 *Warranties*, the following general warranty requirements (including Section 3.14.1 *Warranty Repair by Authorized Users*) shall apply to all School Buses provided under the Contract.

- A. The Contractor shall warrant the School Bus against parts failure or malfunction due to design, construction or installation errors, defective workmanship, and missing or incorrect parts. Warranty service shall be available within New York State, and shall be honored by all the manufacturer's Dealers.
- B. For buses that are delivered to the Contractor's location for repair, the Contractor shall be responsible for all transportation, pick-up and delivery cost to either the Contractor's location, or other Dealer location chosen by the Authorized User, of any School Bus with a warranty claim within ninety (90) calendar days of the date the warranty period begins, for any School Buses procured under the Contract. After ninety (90) calendar days, the Authorized User shall be responsible for all transportation, pick-up and delivery for any School Buses procured under the Contract requiring warranty service at the Contractor's location, unless otherwise agreed upon by the Contractor. Additional payment for delivery and/or pickup by the Contractor is at the discretion of the Contractor(s) and must be mutually agreed upon prior to service.
- C. The warranty period for all coverage shall begin on the date the School Bus is accepted by the Authorized User or put in service, whichever occurs later. Delayed warranty forms are to be provided with the required motor vehicle paperwork. Where School Buses develop Chronic Failures during the warranty period, Contractor shall extend the warranty period for an equal period of time following correction of such failures, as indicated in the original warranty.
- D. The Contractor shall be responsible for all warranty claims related to the School Bus as provided by the Contractor at the time of delivery. All components supplied by the Contractor shall be included and covered by a basic warranty. OEM replacement parts (See Section 3.9 *Replacement Parts*) are to be new, not remanufactured, unless the OEM has specified that a replacement part be remanufactured, or prior approval has been granted by the Authorized User. All warranties shall cover all labor and parts replacement during the warranty period. Normal wear and tear items shall be warranted in accordance with manufacturer's standard warranty. Parts replaced under this warranty shall be of OEM quality or higher. Service shall be at a level to maintain or meet the manufacturer's requirements to sustain the warranty. See Appendix B § 54 *Warranties*. The Contractor shall furnish with each repaired School Bus an information sheet that indicates the type of warranty work performed, parts replaced, and number of labor hours involved.
- E. Whenever extended warranty packages are being offered by the OEM or the Contractor at "No Additional Charge," they shall be extended to all purchases made under the Contract during the time period that they are offered to other entities.
- F. All School Bus warranties, including extended warranties, shall be provided in written or electronic form to the Authorized User.

3.14.1 WARRANTY REPAIR BY AUTHORIZED USERS

If certified by the Contractor, an Authorized User may perform warranty repairs at Authorized User's facilities. Warranty repairs performed by the Authorized User shall be reimbursed at the Contractor's standard flat reimbursement rates. Rates shall be provided at the request of OGS or the Authorized User. Understanding that the Authorized User shop must be "certified" to perform and be reimbursed for warranty repairs, the Contractor shall provide documentation that details the qualifications required in order for Authorized User maintenance repair facilities to become certified. If not currently available, the Contractor shall document the potential for this type of infrastructure to develop. The Authorized User shall be responsible for all costs associated with becoming certified.

3.15 **POST-DELIVERY SERVICE**

Post-delivery service at businesses authorized by the School Bus and Optional Equipment OEMs must be available within New York State for Product provided under the Contract. Post-delivery service shall be performed in a modern, properly equipped service shop. Repair shops located in New York State must be registered with the New York State Department of Motor Vehicles.

An Authorized User shall have the right to utilize any service location for post-delivery service. If requested by an Authorized User, the Contractor shall assist the Authorized User in locating a service location authorized by the School Bus or Optional Equipment OEM.

3.16 TRAINING

If requested by the Authorized User, complete training for each School Bus shall be provided by the Contractor at no additional charge. Training is to include operator training with instruction and demonstration on proper operation of the unit, safety, preventive maintenance and proper usage of parts and service manuals. Training provided must also be sufficient to update repair technician(s) on all new componentry and diagnostics capabilities. The Contractor shall provide the training services of qualified factory technician(s) for a minimum period of one (1) full Business Day, at one mutually agreed-upon location (e.g., at the location of delivery or at a field location within the State), at no additional charge. Additional training days and/or locations shall be provided upon request by the Authorized User. The Contractor may charge a mutually agreed-upon fee for any additional training days and/or locations.

One (1) copy of training programs (DVD or USB flash drive format) and/or PowerPoint presentations covering all or any part of the School Bus, that are normally available from the OEM, shall be provided to the Authorized User at no additional charge either with the training or in lieu of training.

3.17 REPLACEMENT PRODUCT AND PRODUCT ADDITIONS

The State may permit the Contractor to offer a replacement Product if the Base Item, Optional Equipment or Additional Body Sections awarded is discontinued, replaced, or made unavailable by the OEM during the life of the Contract. The Contractor must offer replacement Product at net prices that are equal to the NYS Contract Price for the applicable Base Item, Optional Equipment or Additional Body Section that was awarded, or less

Requests to offer replacement Product shall be submitted to OGS using Appendix C -*Contract Modification Procedure*) and shall include the following:

- 1. Complete identification of the Product it is offering by trade name, brand and/or model number;
- 2. Descriptive literature and data with respect to the substitute Product it proposes to furnish; and
- 3. Indication any known specification deviations from the awarded Product.

The State may permit the Contractor to add School Buses additional fuel type Base Items, and Optional Equipment to the Contract Pricelist during the life of the Contract. Such Product additions shall be limited to:

- 1. Additional fuel types, (e.g., LPG, CNG, hybrid), for an OEM Chassis Model/Body Model combination awarded to the Contractor for an Item;
- OEM Chassis Model/Body Model combinations that have not previously been awarded for an Item to any Contractor. Product additions must meet the minimum requirements and specifications of IFB #23254; and
- 3. Optional Equipment not previously awarded to the Contractor for an Item.

A Contractor may request OGS consideration of Product additions by submitting a Contract Modification Form (see Appendix C -*Contract Modification Procedure*) to the OGS Contract Administrator identified in the Contract.

3.18 SERVICE/TECHNICAL BULLETINS AND RECALLS

The Contractor must immediately notify the applicable Authorized User and Procurement Services Contract manager of any service/technical bulletins and recall notices that Contractor is aware of pertaining to School Buses. Notification shall be made on a continual basis to keep the applicable Authorized User and the State informed regarding improvements, changes and/or problems concerning Authorized User owned vehicles and their component parts.

3.19 INTERNET ACCESS TO CONTRACT AND PRICING INFORMATION

Access by Authorized Users to Contract terms and pricing information shall be made available and publicly posted on the OGS website. To that end, OGS shall publicly post the Contract Pricelist, including all subsequent changes in the Contract offerings (adds, deletes, price revisions), Contractor contact information, and the Contract terms and conditions, throughout the Contract term.

3.20 NYS DOT APPROVAL NUMBER

<u>NYS DOT Approval</u>. For each Item awarded, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the Contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the Contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B § 42 *Suspension of Work*.

3.21 PART 4: OPTIONAL EQUIPMENT SPECIFICATIONS AND PRICING

All Optional Equipment listed in Part 4 for an Item shall be available under the Contract.

3.22 PICK UP ALLOWANCE

The dollar amount, per School Bus, that will be deducted from the Base Item NYS Contract Price, if the Authorized User elects to pick up the School Bus at the Contractor's location.

3.23 QUALIFICATIONS

The Commissioner reserves the right to investigate or make any inquiry into the capabilities of Contractor to properly perform under this Contract. See Appendix B § 25 *Participation in Centralized Contracts* and § 39 *Employees, Subcontractors, and Agents.*

3.24 EXTRANEOUS TERMS

Extraneous terms submitted on standard, pre-printed forms (including but not limited to: product literature, order forms, license agreements, contracts or other documents) that were attached or referenced with submissions to Contractor's Bid or are provided under this Contract are not part of this Contract, but shall be deemed included for informational or promotional purposes only.

3.25 PERIODIC RECRUITMENT

This Contract allows for periodic recruitment of additional Contractors during the term of the Contract. Recruitment periods are optional at the discretion of the State. Additional recruitment periods will be advertised in the NYS Contract Reporter. A Bidder must register with the New York State Contract Reporter at <u>https://www.nyscr.ny.gov</u> in order to receive notifications regarding any periodic recruitments under the Solicitation. Bids shall be evaluated under substantially the same terms and conditions as the original Bids. Bidders shall also be required to submit necessary documentation for any additional applicable statutory requirements in effect at the time of the new Solicitation.

Once awarded a Contract, a Contractor may not resubmit a Bid for future consideration for any item or any lot covered by the scope of the awarded Contract. In addition, if a Bid is deemed non-responsive during the initial Solicitation or any recruitment period, a Bidder cannot reapply for a future Contract until the next recruitment period.

3.26 PROCUREMENT INSTRUCTIONS FOR AUTHORIZED USERS

The following are procurement instructions for Authorized Users. OGS reserves the right to change the instructions set forth in this section in non-material and substantive ways without seeking a Contract amendment.

Before proceeding with their purchase, Authorized Users shall check the list of Preferred Source offerings and are reminded that they must comply with State Finance Law, particularly § 162, regarding commodities/services provided by preferred source suppliers.

Pursuant to State Finance Law § 163(10)(c), at the time of purchase, Authorized Users must base their selection among multiple Contracts upon which is the most practical and economical alternative that is in the best interests of the State.

Authorized Users should follow the following procurement instructions when purchasing School Buses from the Contract(s).

- A. The Contracts under Award #23254 are multiple award for each Item. Authorized Users shall follow their applicable procurement guidelines when making a purchase. OGS strongly recommends that Authorized Users obtain three (3) quotes from separate sources and procure products that best meet their form, function and utility requirements. Awarded Contractors' Product offerings, Contract and pricing information will be posted to the OGS website at http://ogs.ny.gov/purchase/spg/awards/4052423254CAN.HTM.
- B. When utilizing the Contract(s), the Authorized User should be familiar with and follow the terms and conditions governing its use. The Authorized User is accountable and responsible for compliance with the requirements of public procurement processes. The Authorized User, when purchasing from OGS contracts, should hold the Contractor accountable for Contract compliance and meeting the Contract terms, conditions, specifications, and other requirements. Also, in recognition of market fluctuations over time, Authorized Users are encouraged to seek improved pricing whenever possible. Authorized Users have the responsibility to document purchases which should include:
 - A statement of need and associated requirements;
 - Obtaining all necessary prior approvals;
 - A summary of the Contract alternatives considered for the purchase; and
 - The reasons supporting the resulting purchase (e.g., show that basis for the selection among multiple Contracts at the time of purchase was the most practical and economical alternative and was in the best interests of the State).

- C. Authorized Users shall issue Purchase Order(s), as described in Section 4.7 *Purchase Orders and Invoicing*, directly to the Contractor(s), specifying the School Bus required and shipping/delivery requirements. Authorized users should follow up with Contractor if they do not receive order acknowledgement within five (5) days.
- D. Upon Authorized User acceptance of School Buses itemized on the Purchase Order, Contractor(s) Shall invoice the Authorized User for the School Buses, and accordingly, Authorized User Shall arrange for payment. Payment shall not be made until a NYS DOT "Regular Certificate of Inspection" (not a short term certificate) has been issued.
- E. The Contractor is advised that Authorized User personnel Shall not be authorized to obligate or bind the respective entity to contractual terms and conditions; therefore, there Shall be no obligation to execute any Contractor documents that are not set forth in the Contract. See also Appendix B §30, *Purchase Orders.*
- F. New York State and Ford Motor Company have reached an understanding regarding Ford's FIN Code requirements. For further information, please contact Ford Motor Company Northeast Government Sales Manager, Dan Mazurek by telephone at 313-407-2973 or via email at <u>dmazure1@ford.com</u>.
- G. The Authorized User is responsible for the titling and registration of the purchased School Bus and all associated fees.

4. TERMS AND CONDITIONS

4.1 CONTRACT TERM AND EXTENSIONS

The Contract will be in effect for a term of up to five (5) years. The Contract term shall commence after all necessary approvals and shall become effective upon the date of OSC approval of the final executed documents.

All OGS Centralized Contracts resulting from the Solicitation shall have a co-terminus end date, including those Contracts awarded during any subsequent periodic recruitment. At the State's option, the Contract may be extended for one year, in increments as deemed to be in the best interest of the State. Whether the optional extensions are exercised is at the sole discretion of the State. A Contractor shall retain the right to decline a Contract extension offered under this section. Any Contract extension will be under the same terms and conditions, subject to the approval of OSC and any additional applicable statutory and policy requirements. Any extensions provided under this section shall apply in addition to any rights set forth in Appendix B §23 *Contract Term – Extension*.

The Contract term provided for in this section shall extend 6 months beyond its termination date only for Authorized Users whose contracts must be registered with the Office of the New York City Comptroller. During the 6-month period the definition of Authorized User shall be deemed to refer only to Authorized Users whose contracts must be registered with the Office of the New York City Comptroller. This extension is in addition to any other extensions available under the Contract. The extension provided for in this paragraph shall be upon the then-existing terms and conditions; provided, however, during such extension an Authorized User, as defined in this paragraph, may agree to amend such terms and conditions solely to comply with changes in statutory requirements (e.g. changes in minimum, prevailing or living wages, or regulated services).

Short term Extension

This section shall apply in addition to any rights set forth in Appendix B § 23 *Contract Term – Extension*. In the event a replacement Contract has not been issued, any Contract let and awarded hereunder by the State may be extended unilaterally by the State for an additional period of up to 30 calendar days upon notice to the Contractor with the same terms and conditions as the original Contract and any approved modifications. With the concurrence of the Contractor, the extension may be for a period of up to 90 calendar days in lieu of 30

calendar days. However, this extension automatically terminates should a replacement Contract be issued in the interim.

4.2 APPENDIX A

Appendix A, *Standard Clauses For New York State Contracts*, dated October 2019, attached hereto, is hereby expressly made a part of this Contract as if fully set forth at length herein.

4.3 APPENDIX B

Appendix B, *Office of General Services General Specifications*, dated April 2016, attached hereto, is hereby expressly made a part of this Contract as if fully set forth at length herein and shall govern any situations not covered by this bid document or Appendix A.

4.3.1 APPENDIX B MODIFICATIONS

The following Appendix B clause is hereby modified for the purposes of this Contract: Section 31, *Product Delivery*, is deleted and replaced in its entirety by Section 3.13 of this Contract, *Delivery*.

4.4 APPENDIX D

Appendix D-Federal Funding Agency Mandatory Terms and Conditions, dated July 2021, attached hereto, is hereby expressly made a part of this Contract as if fully set forth at length herein. Appendix D, Federal Funding Agency Mandatory Terms and Conditions (July 2021) contains mandatory terms and conditions required by federal funding agencies in order for expenditures by Authorized Users to be eligible for federal reimbursement in the event of a State declaration of disaster emergency pursuant to Section 28 of the Executive Law.

4.5 PRICE

Pricing for School Buses to be provided under the Contract shall be subject to the terms and conditions in this Section (i.e., 4.5.1 through 4.5.4).

4.5.1 BASE ITEM, OPTIONAL EQUIPMENT AND ADDITIONAL BODY SECTIONS PRICE

The Base Item, Optional Equipment, and Additional Body Section NYS Contract Prices shall include any OEM fees, all customs duties and charges, all vehicle preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing the applicable Product under the Contract. Pursuant to Appendix B §33 *Shipping/Receipt of Product*, freight terms are F.O.B. Destination.

The Contractor must offer Base Items, Optional Equipment and Additional Body Sections sold under the Contract at net prices that are equal to the applicable NYS Contract Price that was bid, or less. The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price is based on adding to or deleting the Optional Equipment from the Base Item and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. The Additional Body Section NYS Contract Price is based on adding the Additional Body Section to the Base Item and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price.

Contractors will be required to deliver School Buses in accordance with Section 3.13 *Delivery*, and the Base Item NYS Contract Price shall include the delivery charge. However Authorized Users, at their sole discretion, may pick up School Bus(es) at the Contractor location and shall be given a Pick Up Allowance equal to or greater than the dollar amount included in the bid for the applicable

Item. This Pick Up Allowance shall be included as a separate line item on the Authorized User's invoice.

4.5.2 ADDITIONAL OPTIONS PRICE

The following terms and conditions apply to Additional Options pricing:

- A. The Contractor must offer <u>all</u> Additional Options sold under the Contract at either the Additional Options NYS Discount awarded, or a greater discount.
- B. The Additional Options NYS Discount shall be applied to the MSRP on the current OEM Data Book or Contractor-Published Pricelist, as applicable, to yield the NYS Contract Price, as follows:
 - <u>Chassis</u>. The Additional Options NYS Discount shall be applied to the MSRP included on the OEM Data Book. If the Additional Options offered are not offered directly from the OEM, then the Additional Options NYS Discount shall be applied to the MSRP included on the Contractor-Published Pricelist;
 - 2. <u>Body</u>. The Additional Options NYS Discount shall be applied to the MSRP included on the Contractor-Published Pricelist;
 - <u>Credits</u>. The Additional Options NYS Discount shall not apply when either an option is being deleted from the Base Item, or when an Additional Option with an MSRP that is a credit (e.g., -\$20.00), is being added to the Base Item. The credit for such features shall be applied to the Base Item NYS Contract Price before applicable discounts are applied; and
 - 4. <u>Replacement Parts</u>. The discount for replacement parts shall be equal to or greater than the Additional Options NYS Discount, and shall apply to the MSRP on the OEM Data Book or Contractor-Published Pricelist as applicable. See Section 3.9 *Replacement Parts*.
- B. When an Additional Option is either being added to or deleted from the Base Item specifications, or upon request, Contractors are required to give the Authorized Users a copy of the OEM Data Book or Contractor-Published Pricelist for the applicable Additional Option. Any addition or deletion must be clearly shown on the invoice and clearly show the MSRP, the application of the Additional Options NYS Discount for the Additional Option, and the resultant NYS Contract Price.
- C. The NYS Contract Price for Additional Options offered by the Chassis or Body OEM shall include any and all labor, installation, fittings, connections, etc., that might be needed to attach the Additional Option to the Chassis or Body so that the Additional Option operates to the Additional Option's full design capabilities; there shall be no additional up-charges, fees, etc., for adding Additional Options offered by the Chassis or Body OEM. The Contractor may add normal, published labor rates to install Additional Options that are not offered directly from the OEM, and such labor rates shall not be more than what is charged to the public at large.
- D. If the Contractor sells an Additional Option to the public at large with pricing that is lower than the application of the Additional Options NYS Discount to the MSRP, then the price that is charged to the public at large shall be charged to Authorized Users. This shall be clearly shown on the invoice as a "Special Value" or by some other phrase or identifying designation.

4.5.3 CONTRACT PRICELIST

The Contract Pricelist shall be made available to Authorized Users and posted publicly on the OGS website, and shall include at a minimum, the Make(s), Model(s), Model Code(s), estimated delivery time (After Receipt of Order ("ARO")), NYS Contract Prices (i.e., for the Base Item, Additional Body Section, and

Optional Equipment), Additional Options NYS Discount, and configuration of the Base Item and associated Optional Equipment, which have been approved by Procurement Services for inclusion in the Contract.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, where an Authorized User does not have the capability to access Contract information electronically, it shall be the Contractor's responsibility, upon Authorized User request, to furnish, without charge, Contract Pricelists pursuant to the Contract, to Authorized Users who request them. Contract Pricelists may be furnished to Authorized Users in either hard-copy or electronic format. If available in both formats, they shall be furnished in the format preferred by the requesting Authorized User. Upon request, the Contractor shall assist Authorized Users in the use of Contract Pricelists.

In order to receive approval for additions and deletions of Product from the Contract Pricelist, the Contractor must submit a completed Contract Modification Form (see Appendix C – *Contract Modification Procedure*) and to the Procurement Services Contract administrator. If approved, Procurement Services shall notify the Contractor in writing and post the revised Contract Pricelist to the OGS website.

4.5.4 PRICE ADJUSTMENTS

Prices are firm for the entire Contract period and the extension periods, if any, except for the price changes as outlined below. Price adjustments that are approved by OGS shall be communicated via email to the "Centralized Contract Contact," at the address specified by the Contractor, and be announced to Authorized Users via a Contract Update memo posted on the OGS website at <u>http://www.ogs.ny.gov/purchase/spg/awards/4052423254can.HTM</u>.

A. PPI Price Adjustment

On the 15th day after the end of each calendar quarter during the Contract term, beginning January 15, 2023, the Base Item, Additional Body Section, and Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices shall be updated in accordance with the Producer Price Index (PPI) indicated below in Paragraph 1 *PPI*. Contract prices are firm until January 14, 2023.

The Price Adjustment Factor shall be calculated as set forth below in Paragraph 2, *Formula to Calculate Price Adjustment Factor*.

The "Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data" as used in the "Formula to Calculate Price Adjustment Factor" means the latest finalized monthly PPI data (i.e., data that does not include a "(P)" next to the posted PPI figure) published by the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) in the month immediately preceding the quarterly adjustment. See chart below. Historically, BLS publishes finalized monthly PPI data five months after release of the preliminary data.

Adjustment Date	Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data	
January 15	Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data posted by the BLS by December 31	
April 15	Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data posted by the BLS by March 31	
July 15	Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data posted by the BLS by June 30	
October 15	Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data posted by the BLS by September 31	

The Price Adjustment Factor shall be rounded to the nearest thousandth and shall be applied to the originally awarded Base Item, Additional Body Section, and Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, to yield the adjusted prices effective for all Purchase Orders issued from the adjustment date and continuing through the day prior to the adjustment date of the following quarter. Each dollar amount may be increased from, decreased from, or remain the same as the previous values.

The State reserves the right to modify or correct miscalculations or errors in the PPI Price Adjustment as set forth in this Section, or to change the schedule of the adjustments in order to either conduct additional or fewer price updates or to increase or decrease the frequency of updates (for example increase to a monthly basis or decrease to a bi-annual or annual basis) should market conditions so warrant. 1. PPI

Series ID: WPU1413 Not Seasonally Adjusted Group: Transportation Equipment Item: Truck and Bus Bodies (https://data.bls.gov/cgi-bin/srgate)

2. Formula to Calculate Price Adjustment Factor

[Latest Finalized Monthly PPI data] divided by [finalized PPI data for the Month/Year in which the bid opening was held.

3. Examples

The examples below are strictly for illustration purposes, and may not reflect actual changes in the PPI and any allowable adjustments in price that might occur during the Contract term.

- a) Price Adjustment calculated on January 15, 2017 for the time period from January 15, 2017 to April 14, 2017:
 - [Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data (141.0)] divided by [finalized PPI data for the Month/Year in which the bid opening was held (137.4)]
 - 141.0/137.4 = 1.0262008; rounded to nearest thousandth = 1.026
 - Price Adjustment Factor = 1.026
 - Each originally awarded Base Item, Additional Body Section, and Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price would be multiplied by 1.026 to calculate the NYS Contract Price for the time period from January 15, 2017 to April 14, 2017 (e.g., if the original awarded Base Item NYS Contract Price was \$50,000, the adjusted price would be \$50,000.00 multiplied by 1.026, or \$51,300.00)
- b) Price Adjustment calculated on April 15, 2017 for the time period from April 15, 2017 to July 14, 2017:
 - [Latest Finalized Monthly PPI Data (134.0)] divided by [finalized PPI data for the Month/Year in which the bid opening was held (137.4)]
 - 134.0/137.4 = .9752547; rounded to nearest thousandth = .975
 - Price Adjustment Factor = .975
 - Each originally awarded Base Item, Additional Body Section, and Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices would be multiplied by .975 to calculate the NYS Contract Price for the time period from April 15, 2017 to July 14, 2017 (e.g., if the original awarded Base Item NYS Contract Price was \$50,000, the adjusted price would be \$50,000.00 multiplied by .975, or \$48,750.00)

B. Additional Options

The NYS Contract Price for Additional Options offered under the Contract in accordance with Section 4.5.2 *Additional Options Price*, shall be the Additional Options NYS Discount bid, or higher, applied to the MSRP on the current OEM Data Book or Contractor-Published Pricelist, as applicable. See Section 4.5.2 *Additional Options Price*.

C. Lower Pricing

The State reserves the right to negotiate lower pricing, or to advertise for bids, whichever is in the State's best interest as determined by the Commissioner, in the event of a decrease in market price of any Product listed.

Price decreases to the Authorized User are permitted at any time, and do not need prior approval by Procurement Services.

D. Additional Price Adjustments for Consideration

Notwithstanding the allowable PPI Price Adjustment, an adjustment in price may be permitted during the contract period if a government mandated program (e.g., a new standard for emissions) takes effect OR if the OEM supplying the Contractor undergoes a complete change in platform. Contractor shall be required to provide adequate, suitable documentation to Procurement Services, who shall then determine if the requested price change is verifiable and reasonable. OGS reserves the right to terminate the contract(s) if it deems the price adjustment pursuant to this paragraph is not in the best interests of the state.

E. Limitation

Price adjustments are limited to changes as allowed for in this Section. Increases in Contract costs or prices to compensate for other increases in the cost of doing business, regardless of the cause or nature of such costs to the Contractor, shall not be allowed during the Contract period.

4.6 PRICE STRUCTURE

If, during the Contract Term, the Contractor is unable or unwilling to meet contractual requirements in whole or in part based on the price structure of the Contract, it shall immediately notify the Office of General Services, Procurement Services in writing. Such notification shall not relieve the Contractor of its responsibilities under the Contract. The State may, but is not required to, consider an equitable adjustment in the Contract terms and/or pricing in the circumstances outlined in Appendix B § 44 *Savings/Force Majeure*.

Should the Commissioner in his or her sole discretion determine during the Contract Term that (i) the Contract price structure is unworkable, detrimental, or injurious to the State, or (ii) the Contract price structure results in prices which are unreasonable, excessive, or not truly reflective of current market conditions, and no adjustment in the Contract terms and/or pricing is mutually agreeable, the State may terminate the Contract upon 10 business days written notice mailed to the Contractor.

4.7 PURCHASE ORDERS AND INVOICING

All Purchase Orders and invoices/vouchers shall include the Contract number and a line by line listing of separate charges. Order confirmation shall mean that the Contractor has received the purchase order, has reviewed it for compatibility with the Product currently on Contract, has resolved any non-compatibility problems with the Authorized User, and has entered the order with the manufacturer and that the manufacturer has accepted the order and assigned an order number and anticipated build and delivery dates.

4.7.1 **PURCHASE ORDERS**

Purchase orders are to include the following information:

- A. Contract number;
- B. Contractor business name;
- C. Lot and Item designation of the School Bus;
- D. Make, Model and Model Code of the School Bus;
- E. Optional Equipment, Additional Body Sections, and Additional Options, if applicable;
- F. Liquidated damages, if any;
- G. Calculation of NYS Contract Price, including Additional Options NYS Discount; and
- H. Specific designation of special price(s) which may be better than the NYS Contract Price.

4.7.2 INVOICES

Authorized Users are instructed not to process invoices that do not include the required information set forth below. Invoices must be detailed and include in the body of the invoice or an attachment to the invoice <u>all</u> of the following items. Failure to comply may result in lengthy payment delays. Invoices shall include, at a minimum, the following information:

- A. Contract number;
- B. NYS Vendor ID;
- C. Purchase Order number;
- D. Lot and Item designation of the School Bus;
- E. Make, Model and Model Code of the School Bus;
- F. Optional Equipment, Additional Body Sections, and Additional Options, if applicable;
- G. Calculation of NYS Contract Price, including Additional Options NYS Discount; and
- H. Breakdown of liquidated damages, if any (see Section 3.13.6 Liquidated Damages);

4.8 CONTRACT PAYMENTS

Payments cannot be processed by Authorized Users until the School Bus been delivered and accepted in accordance with Section 3.13 *Delivery*. Payment shall be based on any invoice used in the Contractor's normal course of business. However, such invoice must contain all requirements in Section 4.7 *Purchase Orders and Invoicing*, including description of the School Bus as well as NYS Vendor ID. See also Appendix B § 45 *Contract Invoicing*.

When a School Bus is delivered the Authorized User shall process the invoice immediately for the full amount of the NYS Contract Price if, in its opinion, the School Bus is in compliance with the School Bus specifications in the Contract (see Section 3 *Specifications*), and the Purchase Order. However, if poor workmanship and/or minor deviations exist, the Authorized User may withhold up to 20% of the NYS Contract Price upon delivery and delay payment of the balance until the Contract Price if, in its opinion, the School Bus contains major deviations from the School Bus specifications in the Contract (see Section 3 *Specifications*), and the Purchase Order. However, the Authorized User may withhold the full amount of the NYS Contract Price if, in its opinion, the School Bus contains major deviations from the School Bus specifications in the Contract (see Section 3 *Specifications*), and the Purchase Order. However, Contractor must be notified, in writing, of reasons for delay of payment.

4.9 **POOR PERFORMANCE**

Authorized Users should notify Procurement Services Customer Services promptly if the Contractor fails to meet the requirements of the Contract. Performance which does not comply with requirements or is otherwise unsatisfactory to the Authorized User should also be reported to Customer Services:

Office of General ServicesTel: 518-474-6717Procurement ServicesEmail: customer.services@ogs.ny.govCustomer Services38th Floor Corning TowerEmpire State PlazaAlbany, NY 12242

4.10 CONTRACT ADVERTISING

Contractor advertisements, promotional literature and/or Contract description(s) of Contract awards must be reviewed and approved by Procurement Services prior to issuance. See also Section 3.10 *Advertising*.

4.11 CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

The Contractor shall provide a sufficient number of Customer Service employees who are knowledgeable and responsive to Authorized User needs and who can effectively service the Contract. Contractor shall also provide an Emergency Contact in the event of an emergency occurring after business hours or on weekend/holidays.

Contractor shall provide a dedicated Contract Administrator to support the updating and management of the Contract on a timely basis. Information regarding the Customer Service, Emergency Contact, and Contract Administrator shall be provided to OGS. Contractor must notify OGS within five Business Days if it's Contract Administrator, Emergency Contact, or Customer Service employees change, and provide an interim contact person until the position is filled. Changes shall be submitted electronically via e-mail to the OGS Contract Management Specialist.

4.12 NYS FINANCIAL SYSTEM (SFS)

New York State is currently operating on an Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system, Oracle PeopleSoft software, referred to as the Statewide Financial System (SFS). SFS is currently on PeopleSoft Financials version 9.2. SFS supports requisition-to-payment processing and financial management functions.

The State is also implementing an eProcurement application that supports the requisitioning process for State Agencies to procure Products in SFS. This application provides catalog capabilities. Contractors with Centralized Contracts have the ability to provide a "hosted" or "punch-out" catalog that integrates with SFS and is available to Authorized Users via a centralized eMarketplace website. Additional information may be found at: <u>https://ogs.ny.gov/procurement/emarketplace</u>

There are no fees required for a Contractor's participation in the catalog site development or management. Upon completion and activation of an on-line catalog, State Agencies will process their orders through the SFS functionality and other Authorized Users can access the catalog site to fulfill orders directly.

The State may be implementing additional PeopleSoft modules in the near future. Further information regarding business processes, interfaces, and file layouts currently in place may be found at: <u>http://www.sfs.ny.gov</u> and <u>http://www.osc.state.ny.us/agencies/guide/MyWebHelp/</u>.

4.13 ACCESSIBILITY OF WEB-BASED INFORMATION AND APPLICATIONS POLICY

Contractor is solely responsible for administration, content, intellectual property rights and all materials at Contractor's website. Contractor is solely responsible for its actions and those of its agents, employees, resellers, Subcontractors or assigns, and agrees that neither Contractor nor any of the foregoing has any authority to act or speak on behalf of the State. As applicable, Contractor agrees to comply with the Office of Information Technology Services policy NYS-P08-005 Accessibility of Web-Based Information and Applications, as may be amended, the stated purpose of which is to make State Agency web-based intranet and internet information accessible for persons with disabilities.

Any web-based information and applications development, or programming delivered pursuant to the Contract or procurement, will comply with New York State Enterprise IT Policy NYS-P08-005, Accessibility of Web-Based Information and Applications as such policy may be amended, modified or superseded, which requires that State Agency web-based information and applications are accessible to persons with disabilities. Web-based informations must conform to New York State Enterprise IT Policy NYS-P08-005. Quality assurance testing may be conducted by the State and the results of such testing, if performed, must be satisfactory to the State before web-based information and applications will be considered a qualified deliverable under the Contract or procurement.

4.14 AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)

The federal ADA bars employment discrimination and requires all levels of government to provide necessary and reasonable accommodations to qualified workers with disabilities. Contractor is required to identify and offer any Products it manufactures or adapts that may be used or adapted for use by persons with visual, hearing, or any other physical disabilities. Although it is not mandatory for Contractor to have these Products in order to receive an award, it is necessary to identify any such Products offered that fall into the above category.

4.15 INSURANCE

The Contractor shall maintain in force at all times during the terms of the Contract, policies of insurance pursuant to the requirements outlined in Attachment 2 – *Insurance Requirements*.

4.16 **REPORT OF CONTRACT USAGE**

The Contractor shall furnish a report of all Purchase Orders received for Product under the Contract during each quarterly period, no later than fifteen (15) Business Days following the close of the quarterly period. Quarterly periods shall end on March 31st, June 30th, September 30th and December 31st. If the Contract period begins or ends in a fractional portion of a reporting period only the actual Purchase Orders received during this fractional period should be reported in that quarterly report. Purchase Orders placed by all Authorized Users under the Contract shall be reported in the same report and be indicated as required. A template for such report is included In Attachment 3 - *Report of Contract Usage*. All fields of information shall be accurate and complete. The report is to be submitted electronically via electronic mail utilizing the template provided, in Microsoft Excel 2003, or newer (or as otherwise directed by OGS), to the attention of the individual shown on the front page of the Contract Award Notification and shall reference the OGS group number, award number, Contract Number, quarterly period, and Contractor's (or other authorized agent) name, and all other fields required. OGS reserves the right to amend the report template during the Contract term.

Contractors shall specify if any authorized resellers, dealers or distributors are NYS Certified Minority- and/or Women-Owned Business Enterprises (MWBEs), small business enterprises (SBEs), or Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Businesses (SDVOBs).

The report is to be submitted electronically via e-mail in Microsoft Excel to OGS Procurement Services, to the attention of the individual listed on the front page of the Contract Award Notification and shall reference the Contract Group Number, Award Number, Contract Number, Sales Period, and Contractor's name.

The report in Attachment 3 – *Report of Contract Usage* contains the minimum information required. Additional related sales information, such as detailed user purchases may be required by OGS and must be supplied upon request. Failure to submit reports on a timely basis may result in Contract cancellation and designation of Contractor as non-responsible.

4.17 USE OF SUBCONTRACTORS/DEALERS/DISTRIBUTORS/RESELLERS

Contractor shall be fully liable for Subcontractor, Dealer, distributor and/or reseller performance under the Contract, and their compliance with all Contract terms and conditions.

4.18 CONTRACTOR REQUIREMENTS AND PROCEDURES FOR PARTICIPATION BY NEW YORK STATE CERTIFIED MINORITY- AND WOMEN-OWNED BUSINESS ENTERPRISES AND EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES FOR MINORITY GROUP MEMBERS AND WOMEN

I. New York State Law

Pursuant to New York State Executive Law Article 15-A and Parts 140-145 of Title 5 of the New York Codes, Rules and Regulations ("NYCRR"), the New York State Office of General Services ("OGS") is required to promote opportunities for the maximum feasible participation of New York State-certified Minority- and Women-Owned Business Enterprises ("MWBEs") and the employment of minority group members and women in the performance of OGS contracts.

- II. General Provisions
 - A. OGS is required to implement the provisions of New York State Executive Law Article 15-A and 5 NYCRR Parts 140-145 ("MWBE Regulations") for all State contracts as defined therein, with a value (1) in excess of \$25,000 for labor, services, equipment, materials, or any combination of the foregoing or (2) in excess of \$100,000 for real property renovations and construction.
 - B. The Contractor agrees, in addition to any other nondiscrimination provision of the Contract and at no additional cost to OGS, to fully comply and cooperate with OGS in the implementation of New York State Executive Law Article 15-A and the regulations promulgated thereunder. These requirements include equal employment opportunities for minority group members and women ("EEO") and contracting opportunities for MWBEs. Contractor's demonstration of "good faith efforts" pursuant to 5 NYCRR § 142.8 shall be a part of these requirements. These provisions shall be deemed supplementary to, and not in lieu of, the nondiscrimination provisions required by New York State Executive Law Article 15 (the "Human Rights Law") or other applicable federal, State, or local laws.
 - C. Failure to comply with all of the requirements herein may result in a finding of non-responsiveness, a finding of non-responsibility, breach of contract, withholding of funds, suspension or termination of the Contract, and/or such other actions or enforcement proceedings as allowed by the Contract and applicable law.
- III. Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO)
 - A. The provisions of Article 15-A of the Executive Law and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder pertaining to equal employment opportunities for minority group members and women shall apply to all Contractors, and any subcontractors, awarded a subcontract over \$25,000 for labor, services, including legal, financial and other professional services, travel, supplies, equipment, materials, or any combination of the foregoing, to be performed for, or rendered or furnished to, the contracting State agency (the "Work") except where the Work is for the beneficial use of the Contractor.
 - Contractor and subcontractors shall undertake or continue existing EEO programs to ensure that minority group members and women are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability, or marital status. For these purposes, EEO shall apply in the areas of recruitment, employment, job assignment, promotion, upgrading, demotion, transfer, layoff or termination, and rates of pay or other forms of compensation. This requirement does not apply to: (i) the performance of work or the provision of services or any other activity that is unrelated, separate, or distinct from the Contract; or (ii) employment outside New York State.
 - 2. By entering into this Contract, Contractor certifies that the text set forth in clause 12 of Appendix A, attached hereto and made a part hereof, is Contractor's equal employment opportunity policy. In addition, Contractor agrees to comply with the Non-Discrimination Requirements set forth in clause 5 of Appendix A.
 - B. Form EEO 100 Staffing Plan

To ensure compliance with this section, the Contractor agrees to submit, or has submitted with the Bid, a staffing plan on Form EEO 100 to OGS to document the composition of the proposed workforce to be utilized in the performance of the Contract by the specified categories listed, including ethnic background, gender, and federal occupational categories.

C. NYS Contract System Workforce Utilization Reporting Module (Commodities & Services)

The Contractor shall complete, and shall require each of its subcontractors to complete a Workforce Audit on a quarterly basis throughout the term of this Contract, by the 10th day of April, July, October, and January to report the actual workforce utilized during the previous quarter in the performance of the Contract by the specified categories listed including ethnic background, gender, and Federal occupational categories. Contractor shall coordinate with its subcontractors to ensure that all workers associated with this Contract are properly counted and reported. To prepare the report, Contractor and its subcontractors shall use the NYS Contract System Workforce Audit Module found at the following website: https://ny.newnycontracts.com

The Workforce Audits must be completed electronically in the NYS Contract System Workforce Audit Module. Separate audits shall be completed by Contractor and all subcontractors, and the Contractor is responsible for ensuring timely submission of the Workforce Audit by their subcontractors. In limited instances, the Contractor or subcontractor may not be able to separate out the workforce utilized in the performance of the Contract from its total workforce. When a separation can be made, the Contractor or subcontractor shall complete the Workforce Audit and indicate that the information provided relates to the actual workforce utilized on the Contract. When the workforce to be utilized on the Contract or or subcontractor shall complete the Workforce Audit and indicate that the information provided relates to the actual workforce utilized on the Contract. When the workforce to be utilized on the Contract cannot be separated out from the Contractor's or subcontractor's total workforce, the Contractor or subcontractor shall complete the Workforce Audit and indicate that the information provided is the Contractor's or subcontractor's total workforce during the subject time frame, not limited to work specifically performed under the Contract.

- D. Contractor shall comply with the provisions of the Human Rights Law and all other State and federal statutory and constitutional non-discrimination provisions. Contractor and subcontractors shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed (religion), color, sex, national origin, sexual orientation, military status, age, disability, predisposing genetic characteristic, marital status, or domestic violence victim status, and shall also follow the requirements of the Human Rights Law with regard to non-discrimination on the basis of prior criminal and conviction and prior arrest.
- IV. Contract Goals
 - A. For purposes of this procurement, OGS conducted a comprehensive search and determined that the Contract does not offer sufficient opportunities to set goals for participation by MWBEs as subcontractors, service providers, or suppliers to Contractor. Contractor is, however, encouraged to make every good faith effort to promote and assist the participation of MWBEs on this Contract for the provision of services and materials. The directory of New York State Certified MWBEs can be viewed at:

<u>https://ny.newnycontracts.com/FrontEnd/VendorSearchPublic.asp?TN=ny&XID=2528</u>. Additionally, following Contract execution, Contractor is encouraged to contact the Division of Minority and Women's Business Development ((518) 292-5250; (212) 803-2414; or (716) 846-8200) to discuss additional methods of maximizing participation by MWBEs on the Contract.

B. Good Faith Efforts

Pursuant to 5 NYCRR § 142.8, evidence of good faith efforts shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- 1. A list of the general circulation, trade, and MWBE-oriented publications and dates of publications in which the Contractor solicited the participation of certified MWBEs as subcontractors/suppliers, copies of such solicitations, and any responses thereto.
- 2. A list of the certified MWBEs appearing in the Empire State Development ("ESD") MWBE directory that were solicited for this Contract. Provide proof of dates or copies of the solicitations and copies of the responses made by the certified MWBEs. Describe specific reasons that responding certified MWBEs were not selected.
- 3. Descriptions of the Contract documents/plans/specifications made available to certified MWBEs by the Contractor when soliciting their participation and steps taken to structure the

scope of work for the purpose of subcontracting with, or obtaining supplies from, certified MWBEs.

- 4. A description of the negotiations between the Contractor and certified MWBEs for the purposes of complying with the MWBE goals of this Contract.
- Dates of any pre-bid, pre-award, or other meetings attended by Contractor, if any, scheduled by OGS with certified MWBEs whom OGS determined were capable of fulfilling the MWBE goals set in the Contract.
- 6. Other information deemed relevant to the request.

V. Fraud

Any suspicion of fraud, waste, or abuse involving the contracting or certification of MWBEs shall be immediately reported to ESD's Division of Minority and Women's Business Development at (855) 373-4692.

ALL FORMS ARE AVAILABLE AT: https://ogs.ny.gov/MWBE

4.19 PARTICIPATION OPPORTUNITIES FOR NEW YORK STATE CERTIFIED SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN OWNED BUSINESSES

Article 17-B of the New York State Executive Law provides for more meaningful participation in public procurement by certified Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Businesses ("SDVOBs"), thereby further integrating such businesses into New York State's economy. OGS recognizes the need to promote the employment of service-disabled veterans and to ensure that certified service-disabled veteran-owned businesses have opportunities for maximum feasible participation in the performance of OGS contracts.

In recognition of the service and sacrifices made by service-disabled veterans and in recognition of their economic activity in doing business in New York State, Bidders/Contractors are strongly encouraged and expected to consider SDVOBs in the fulfillment of the requirements of the Contract. Such participation may be as subcontractors or suppliers, as protégés, or in other partnering or supporting roles.

For purposes of this procurement, OGS conducted a comprehensive search and determined that the Contract does not offer sufficient opportunities to set specific goals for participation by SDVOBs as subcontractors, service providers, and suppliers to Contractor. Nevertheless, Bidder/Contractor is encouraged to make good faith efforts to promote and assist in the participation of SDVOBs on the Contract for the provision of services and materials. The directory of New York State Certified SDVOBs can be viewed at: https://ogs.ny.gov/Veterans/

Bidder/Contractor is encouraged to contact the Office of General Services' Division of Service-Disabled Veteran's Business Development at 518-474-2015 or VeteranDevelopment@ogs.ny.gov to discuss methods of maximizing participation by SDVOBs on the Contract.

ALL FORMS ARE AVAILABLE AT: https://ogs.ny.gov/Veterans/

4.20 USE OF RECYCLED OR REMANUFACTURED MATERIALS

New York State supports and encourages Contractors to use recycled, remanufactured or recovered materials in the manufacture of Products and packaging to the maximum extent practicable without jeopardizing the performance or intended end use of the Product or packaging unless such use is precluded due to health or safety requirements or Product specifications contained herein. Refurbished or remanufactured components or Products are required to be restored to original performance and regulatory standards and functions and are required to meet all other requirements of this Contract. Warranties on refurbished or remanufactured components or Products must be identical to the manufacturer's new equipment warranty or industry's normal warranty when remanufacturer does not offer new equipment. See Appendix B §11 *Remanufactured, Recycled, Recyclable or Recovered Materials.*

4.21 ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY AND NYS EXECUTIVE ORDER NUMBER 22

New York State is committed to environmental sustainability and endeavors to procure Products with reduced environmental impact. One example of this commitment may be found in Executive Order No. 22 (Leading By Example: Directing State Agencies to Adopt a Sustainability and Decarbonization Program), which imposes certain requirements on State Agencies, authorities, and public benefit corporations when procuring Products. More information on Executive Order No. 22, including specifications for offerings covered by this Contract, may be found at https://ogs.ny.gov/greenny/. State entities subject to Executive Order No. 22 are advised to become familiar with the specifications that have been developed in accordance with the Order, and to incorporate them, as applicable, when making purchases under this Contract.

4.22 DIESEL EMISSIONS

Pursuant to N.Y. Environmental Conservation Law § 19 0323 ("the Law") it is a requirement that heavy duty diesel vehicles in excess of 8,500 pounds use the best available retrofit technology ("BART") and ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel ("ULSD"). The requirement of the Law applies to all vehicles owned, operated by or on behalf of, or leased by State agencies and State or regional public authorities. It also requires that such vehicles owned, operated by or on behalf of, or leased by State agencies and State or regional public authorities and State or regional public authorities with more than half of its governing body appointed by the Governor utilize BART.

The Law may be applicable to vehicles used by contract vendors "on behalf of" State agencies and public authorities and require certain reports from contract vendors. All heavy duty diesel vehicles must have BART by December 31, 2015 (unless further extended by Law). The Law also provides a list of exempted vehicles. Regulations set forth in 6 NYCRR Parts 248 and 249 provide further guidance. The Bidder/Contractor hereby certifies and warrants that all heavy duty vehicles, as defined in NYECL §19 0323, to be used under this contract, will comply with the specifications and provisions of NYECL §19 0323, and 6 NYCRR Parts 248 and 249.

4.23 CONSUMER PRODUCTS CONTAINING MERCURY

Contractor shall comply with the requirements of Title 21 of Article 27 of the NYS Environmental Conservation Law regarding restrictions on the sale, purchasing, labeling and management of any products containing elemental mercury under this Contract.

4.24 OVERLAPPING CONTRACT PRODUCTS

Products available under the resulting Contract may also be available from other New York State Contracts. Authorized Users will be advised to select the most cost effective procurement alternative that meets their program requirements and to maintain a procurement record documenting the basis for this selection.

4.25 NYS VENDOR RESPONSIBILITY

The Contractor shall at all times during the Contract term remain responsible. The Contractor agrees, if requested by the Commissioner of OGS, to present evidence of its continuing legal authority to do business in New York State, integrity, experience, ability, prior performance, and organizational and financial capacity.

The Commissioner of OGS, in his or her sole discretion, reserves the right to suspend any or all activities under this Contract, at any time, when he or she discovers information that calls into question the responsibility of the Contractor. In the event of such suspension, the Contractor will be given written notice outlining the particulars of such suspension. Upon issuance of such notice, the Contractor must comply with the terms of the suspension order. Contract activity may resume at such time as the Commissioner of OGS issues a written notice authorizing a resumption of performance under the Contract.

The Contractor agrees that if it is found by the State that Contractor's responses to the Questionnaire were intentionally false or intentionally incomplete, on such finding, the Commissioner may terminate the Contract.

Upon written notice to the Contractor, and a reasonable opportunity to be heard with appropriate OGS officials or staff, the Contract may be terminated by the Commissioner of OGS at the Contractor's expense where the Contractor is determined by the Commissioner of OGS to be non-responsible. In such event, the Commissioner of OGS may complete the contractual requirements in any manner he or she may deem advisable and pursue available legal or equitable remedies for breach.

In no case shall such termination of the Contract by the State be deemed a breach thereof, nor shall the State be liable for any damages for lost profits or otherwise, which may be sustained by the Contractor as a result of such termination.

4.26 NYS TAX LAW SECTION 5-A

Tax Law § 5-a requires certain Contractors awarded State Contracts for commodities, services and technology valued at more than \$100,000 to certify to NYS Department of Taxation and Finance (DTF) that they are registered to collect New York State and local sales and compensating use taxes. The law applies to Contracts where the total amount of such Contractors' sales delivered into New York State is in excess of \$300,000 for the four quarterly periods immediately preceding the quarterly period in which the certification is made, and with respect to any affiliates and Subcontractors whose sales delivered into New York State exceeded \$300,000 for the four quarterly periods immediately preceding the quarterly period in which the certification is made.

A Contractor is required to file the completed and notarized Form ST-220-CA with the Bid to OGS certifying that the Contractor filed the ST-220-TD with DTF. Only the Form ST-220-CA is required to be filed with OGS. The ST-220-CA can be found at https://www.tax.ny.gov/pdf/current_forms/st/st220ca_fill_in.pdf. The ST-220-TD can be found at https://www.tax.ny.gov/pdf/current_forms/st/st220ca_fill_in.pdf. The ST-220-TD can be found at https://www.tax.ny.gov/pdf/current_forms/st/st220td fill in.pdf Contractor should complete and return the certification forms within five (5) business days of request (if the forms are not completed and returned with Bid submission). Failure to make either of these filings may render a Contractor non-responsive and non-responsible. Contractor shall take the necessary steps to provide properly certified forms within a timely manner to ensure compliance with the law. The ST-220-TD only needs to be filed once with DTF, unless the information changes for the Contractor, its affiliates, or its Subcontractors.

Vendors may call DTF at 518-485-2889 with questions or visit the DTF web site at <u>https://www.tax.ny.gov/</u> for additional information.

4.27 "OGS OR LESS" GUIDELINES

Purchases of the Products included in the Contract are subject to the "OGS or Less" provisions of State Finance Law § 163(3)(a)(v). This means that State Agencies can purchase Products from sources other than the Contractor provided that such Products are substantially similar in form, function or utility to the Products herein and are (1) lower in price and/or (2) available under terms which are more economically efficient to the State Agency (e.g., delivery terms, warranty terms, etc.).

Agencies are reminded that they must provide the State Contractor an opportunity to match the non-Contract savings at least two business days prior to purchase. In addition, purchases made under "OGS or Less" flexibility must meet all requirements of law including, but not limited to, advertising in the New York State Contract Reporter, prior approval of the Office of the State Comptroller and competitive bidding of requirements exceeding the discretionary threshold. State Agencies should refer to Procurement Council Guidelines for additional information.

4.28 NON-STATE AGENCIES PARTICIPATION IN CENTRALIZED CONTRACTS

New York State political subdivisions and others authorized by New York State law may participate in Centralized Contracts. These include, but are not limited to, local governments, public authorities, public school and fire districts, public and nonprofit libraries, and certain other nonpublic/nonprofit organizations. See

Appendix B §25 *Participation in Centralized Contracts*. For Purchase Orders issued by the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey (or any other authorized entity that may have delivery locations adjacent to New York State), the terms of the *Price* clause shall be modified to include delivery to locations adjacent to New York State.

Upon request, all eligible non-State agencies must furnish Contractors with the proper tax exemption certificates and documentation certifying eligibility to use State contracts. A list of categories of eligible entities is available on the OGS web site (<u>https://online.ogs.ny.gov/purchase/snt/othersuse.asp</u>). Questions regarding an organization's eligibility to purchase from New York State Contracts may also be directed to NYS Procurement Services Customer Services at 518-474-6717.

4.29 EXTENSION OF USE

This Contract may be extended to additional States or governmental jurisdictions upon mutual written agreement between New York State and the Contractor. Political subdivisions and other authorized entities within each participating state or governmental jurisdiction may also participate in this Contract if such state normally allows participation by such entities. New York State reserves the right to negotiate additional discounts based on any increased volume generated by such extensions.

4.29.1 EXTENSION OF USE COMMITMENT

The Contractor agrees to honor all orders from State Agencies, political subdivisions and others authorized by law to participate in this Contract (see Section 4.29 *Extension of Use*), which are in compliance with the pricing, terms, and conditions set forth in the resulting Contract document.

Any unilateral limitations or restrictions imposed by the Contractor on eligible Authorized Users will be grounds for cancellation of the Contract. If a Contract, or any portion thereof, is canceled for this reason, any additional costs incurred by the eligible purchaser will be borne by the Contractor.

4.30 NEW ACCOUNTS

Contractor may ask State Agencies and other Authorized Users to provide information in order to facilitate the opening of a customer account, including documentation of eligibility to use New York State Contracts, agency code, name, address, and contact person. State Agencies shall not be required to provide credit references.

4.31 CENTRALIZED CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS

- A. OGS, an Authorized User, or the Contractor may suggest modifications to the Centralized Contract or its Appendices. Except as specifically provided herein, modifications to the terms and conditions set forth herein may only be made with mutual written agreement of the parties. Modifications may take the form of an update or an amendment. "Updates" are changes that do not require a change to the established Centralized Contract terms and conditions. A request to add new Products at the same or better price level is an example of an update. "Amendments" are any changes that are not specifically covered by the terms and conditions of the Centralized Contract, but inclusion is found to be in the best interest of the State. A request to change a contractual term and condition is an example of an amendment.
- B. Updates to the Centralized Contract and the Appendices may be made in accordance with the contractual terms and conditions to incorporate new Products, make price level revisions, delete Products, or to make such other updates to the established Centralized Contract terms and conditions, not resulting in a change to such terms and conditions, which are deemed to be in the best interest of the State.
- C. OGS reserves the right to consider modifications which are not specifically covered by the terms of the Centralized Contract, but are judged to be in the best interest of the State. Such modifications are deemed amendments to the Centralized Contract and may require negotiations between Contractor and OGS before execution.

- D. All modifications proposed by Contractor shall be processed in accordance with Appendix C Contract Modification Procedure. The Contractor shall submit all requests in the form and format contained in Appendix C - Contract Modification Procedure. The form contained within Appendix C – Contract Modification Procedure is subject to change at the sole discretion of OGS.
- E. Modifications proposed by OGS or an Authorized User, including updates and amendments, shall be processed in accordance with the terms of the Centralized Contract and Appendix B § 26 *Modification of Contract Terms*.

4.32 DRUG AND ALCOHOL USE PROHIBITED

For reasons of safety and public policy, in this Contract, the Contractor's personnel shall not be impaired by alcohol or drugs of any kind in the performance of the Contract.

4.33 TRAFFIC INFRACTIONS

Neither the State nor Authorized Users will be liable for any expense incurred by the Contractor's personnel for any parking fees or as a consequence of any traffic infraction or parking violation attributable to employees of the Contractor in performance of the Contract.

4.34 EMBEDDED SOFTWARE/FIRMWARE; UPDATES

Contractor shall provide at no charge all updates to any embedded software or firmware in the Product offered to customers generally.

4.35 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; ELECTRONIC FORMAT

OGS encourages Contractor to submit all documents to OGS in an electronic format, including electronic copies of documents with original signatures. Documents requested by OGS should be submitted in the format specified by OGS. Contractor is responsible for retaining the original documents with original signatures that have been scanned and submitted electronically for the term of the contract and any extensions thereof, and for a period of six (6) years after the term of the contract has ended. Contractor shall submit such documents with original signatures to OGS upon request. If Contractor seeks to assign the contract during the term, Contractor shall provide all documents relating to the bid and contract that it has retained to the successor Contractor (assignee) upon OGS consent to the assignment.

4.36 CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS AND RENEWALS

With the exception of term extensions addressed in Section 4.1, *Contract Term and Extensions*, any modifications to this Contract must be made by an instrument in writing executed by the Parties.

However, in accordance with Appendix B, Section 26, *Modification of Contract Terms*, an Authorized User shall have the authority to accept an offer from Contractor for more advantageous terms and pricing than those under this Contract. An Authorized User shall not have the authority to accept any other requests for modifications to the Contract, which must be handled as outlined herein.

4.37 NOTICES

All notices, demands, designations, certifications, requests, reports, offers, consents, approvals and other instruments given pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing and shall be validly given when mailed by registered, certified or overnight mail, or hand delivered. The Parties mutually agree to designate individuals in their respective organizations for purposes of receiving such communications pursuant to this Contract, and the addresses to which such communications are to be sent. The representatives for the State and the Contractor, and their addresses, will be identified and updated on the Contract Award Notification page

associated with this Contract. A Party may, from time to time, specify any address in the United States as its address for purposes of notices under this Contract by giving fifteen (15) days written notice to the other Party.

4.38 CAPTIONS

The captions contained in this Contract are intended for convenience and reference purposes only and shall in no way be deemed to define or limit any provision thereof.

4.39 SEVERABILITY

If any provision of this Contract is deemed invalid or unenforceable, such determination shall have no effect on the balance of the Contract, which shall be enforced and interpreted as if such provision was never included in the Contract.

4.40 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This Contract and the referenced appendices constitute the entire agreement between the Parties hereto and no statement, promise, condition, understanding, inducement or representation, oral or written, expressed or implied, which is not contained herein shall be binding or valid and the Contract shall not be changed, modified or altered in any manner except as provided in this Contract.

CONTRACT SIGNATURE PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties therefore hereby execute their mutual agreement to the terms of this Contract. This agreement shall be executed and shall be a binding Contract between the parties effective on the date of OSC approval. The State further warrants that, where Contractor is asked to execute multiple original copies of this signature page along with a complete original copy of the Contract, the approved signature page(s) will be affixed by the State, upon receipt of all necessary approvals, to additional copies of this Contract which conform exactly to the complete original copy as submitted by Contractor and executed simultaneously therewith.

CONTRACTOR		THE PEOPLE	OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK
Signature:		Signature:	Toda Garaher
Printed Name:	Henry Knabe III	Printed Name:	Todd Gardner
Title:	General Manager	Title:	Procurement Manager 1
Company Name:	H.K. Truck Services, Inc.		
Federal ID:	22-2703243		·
NYS Vendor ID:	1100247205	Date:	Dec 7, 2022
Date:	11 33 3022		

The acknowledgment must be fully and properly executed by an authorized person. By signing you certify your express authority to sign on behalf of yourself, your company, or other entity and full knowledge and acceptance of this agreement, Appendix A (Standard Clauses For New York State Contracts), Appendix B (General Specifications), and State Finance Law §139-j and §139-k (Procurement Lobbying), and that all information provided is complete, true and accurate. By signing, Contractor affirms that it understands and agrees to comply with the OGS procedures relative to permissible contacts as required by State Finance Law §139-j (3) and §139-j (6) (b).

APPROVED AS TO FORM Letitia James Attorney General APPROVED Thomas P. DiNapoli State Comptroller

CORPORATE ACKNOWLEDGMENT			
STATE OF NEW JEVSLY } COUNTY OF MIddlesly } SS.:			
COUNTY OF MUddlesix }			
On the <u>73</u> day of <u>NOV(WDLV</u> in the year 20 <u></u> , before me personally came:			
HENNY KWABE III			
sworn, did depose and say that he/she/they reside(s) in			
NUN) (TSU); that he/she/they is (are)			
Griveral Manageir (the President or			
other officer or director or attorney in fact duly appointed) of <u>H.K. TNCK SCW ICS</u>			
MC, the corporation described in and			
which executed the above instrument; and that he/she/they signed his/her/their name(s) thereto by authority of			
the board of directors of said corporation.			
VANESSA CIERVO			
Motor NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY My Commission Expires 9/23/2023			
Notary Public Signature			

1111

1.640.0

1

APPENDIX A

STANDARD CLAUSES FOR NEW YORK STATE CONTRACTS

PLEASE RETAIN THIS DOCUMENT FOR FUTURE REFERENCE.

October 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
1.	Executory Clause	3
2.	Non-Assignment Clause	3
3.	Comptroller's Approval	3
4.	Workers' Compensation Benefits	3
5.	Non-Discrimination Requirements	3
6.	Wage and Hours Provisions	3-4
7.	Non-Collusive Bidding Certification	4
8.	International Boycott Prohibition	4
9.	Set-Off Rights	4
10.	Records	4
11.	Identifying Information and Privacy Notification	4
12.	Equal Employment Opportunities For Minorities and Women	4-5
13.	Conflicting Terms	5
14.	Governing Law	5
15.	Late Payment	5
16.	No Arbitration	5
17.	Service of Process	5
18.	Prohibition on Purchase of Tropical Hardwoods	5-6
19.	MacBride Fair Employment Principles	6
20.	Omnibus Procurement Act of 1992	6
21.	Reciprocity and Sanctions Provisions	6
22.	Compliance with Breach Notification and Data Security Laws	6
23.	Compliance with Consultant Disclosure Law	6
24.	Procurement Lobbying	7
25.	Certification of Registration to Collect Sales and Compensating Use Tax by Certain	7
	State Contractors, Affiliates and Subcontractors	
26.	Iran Divestment Act	7
27.	Admissibility of Contract	7

STANDARD CLAUSES FOR NYS CONTRACTS

The parties to the attached contract, license, lease, amendment or other agreement of any kind (hereinafter, "the contract" or "this contract") agree to be bound by the following clauses which are hereby made a part of the contract (the word "Contractor" herein refers to any party other than the State, whether a contractor, licenser, licensee, lessor, lessee or any other party):

1. <u>EXECUTORY CLAUSE</u>. In accordance with Section 41 of the State Finance Law, the State shall have no liability under this contract to the Contractor or to anyone else beyond funds appropriated and available for this contract.

2. NON-ASSIGNMENT CLAUSE. In accordance with Section 138 of the State Finance Law, this contract may not be assigned by the Contractor or its right, title or interest therein assigned, transferred, conveyed, sublet or otherwise disposed of without the State's previous written consent, and attempts to do so are null and void. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such prior written consent of an assignment of a contract let pursuant to Article XI of the State Finance Law may be waived at the discretion of the contracting agency and with the concurrence of the State Comptroller where the original contract was subject to the State Comptroller's approval, where the assignment is due to a reorganization, merger or consolidation of the Contractor's business entity or enterprise. The State retains its right to approve an assignment and to require that any Contractor demonstrate its responsibility to do business with the State. The Contractor may, however, assign its right to receive payments without the State's prior written consent unless this contract concerns Certificates of Participation pursuant to Article 5-A of the State Finance Law.

3. COMPTROLLER'S APPROVAL. In accordance with Section 112 of the State Finance Law (or, if this contract is with the State University or City University of New York, Section 355 or Section 6218 of the Education Law), if this contract exceeds \$50,000 (or the minimum thresholds agreed to by the Office of the State Comptroller for certain S.U.N.Y. and C.U.N.Y. contracts), or if this is an amendment for any amount to a contract which, as so amended, exceeds said statutory amount, or if, by this contract, the State agrees to give something other than money when the value or reasonably estimated value of such consideration exceeds \$25,000, it shall not be valid, effective or binding upon the State until it has been approved by the State Comptroller and filed in his office. Comptroller's approval of contracts let by the Office of General Services is required when such contracts exceed \$85,000 (State Finance Law § 163.6-a). However, such pre-approval shall not be required for any contract established as a centralized contract through the Office of General Services or for a purchase order or other transaction issued under such centralized contract.

4. <u>WORKERS' COMPENSATION BENEFITS</u>. In accordance with Section 142 of the State Finance Law, this contract shall be void and of no force and effect unless the

Contractor shall provide and maintain coverage during the life of this contract for the benefit of such employees as are required to be covered by the provisions of the Workers' Compensation Law.

5. NON-DISCRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS. To the extent required by Article 15 of the Executive Law (also known as the Human Rights Law) and all other State and Federal statutory and constitutional non-discrimination provisions, the Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment, nor subject any individual to harassment, because of age, race, creed, color, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, military status, sex, disability, predisposing genetic characteristics, familial status, marital status, or domestic violence victim status or because the individual has opposed any practices forbidden under the Human Rights Law or has filed a complaint, testified, or assisted in any proceeding under the Human Rights Law. Furthermore, in accordance with Section 220-e of the Labor Law, if this is a contract for the construction, alteration or repair of any public building or public work or for the manufacture, sale or distribution of materials, equipment or supplies, and to the extent that this contract shall be performed within the State of New York, Contractor agrees that neither it nor its subcontractors shall, by reason of race, creed, color, disability, sex, or national origin: (a) discriminate in hiring against any New York State citizen who is gualified and available to perform the work; or (b) discriminate against or intimidate any employee hired for the performance of work under this contract. If this is a building service contract as defined in Section 230 of the Labor Law, then, in accordance with Section 239 thereof, Contractor agrees that neither it nor its subcontractors shall by reason of race, creed, color, national origin, age, sex or disability: (a) discriminate in hiring against any New York State citizen who is qualified and available to perform the work; or (b) discriminate against or intimidate any employee hired for the performance of work under this contract. Contractor is subject to fines of \$50.00 per person per day for any violation of Section 220-e or Section 239 as well as possible termination of this contract and forfeiture of all moneys due hereunder for a second or subsequent violation.

6. WAGE AND HOURS PROVISIONS. If this is a public work contract covered by Article 8 of the Labor Law or a building service contract covered by Article 9 thereof, neither Contractor's employees nor the employees of its subcontractors may be required or permitted to work more than the number of hours or days stated in said statutes, except as otherwise provided in the Labor Law and as set forth in prevailing wage and supplement schedules issued by the State Labor Department. Furthermore, Contractor and its subcontractors must pay at least the prevailing wage rate and pay or provide the prevailing supplements, including the premium rates for overtime pay, as determined by the State Labor Department in accordance with the Labor Law. Additionally, effective April 28, 2008, if this is a public work contract covered by Article 8 of the Labor Law, the Contractor understands and agrees that the filing of payrolls in a manner consistent with Subdivision 3a of Section 220 of the Labor Law shall be a condition precedent to payment by the State of any State approved sums due and owing for work done upon the project.

7. NON-COLLUSIVE BIDDING CERTIFICATION. In

accordance with Section 139-d of the State Finance Law, if this contract was awarded based upon the submission of bids, Contractor affirms, under penalty of perjury, that its bid was arrived at independently and without collusion aimed at restricting competition. Contractor further affirms that, at the time Contractor submitted its bid, an authorized and responsible person executed and delivered to the State a non-collusive bidding certification on Contractor's behalf.

8. INTERNATIONAL BOYCOTT PROHIBITION. In accordance with Section 220-f of the Labor Law and Section 139-h of the State Finance Law, if this contract exceeds \$5,000. the Contractor agrees, as a material condition of the contract, that neither the Contractor nor any substantially owned or affiliated person, firm, partnership or corporation has participated, is participating, or shall participate in an international boycott in violation of the federal Export Administration Act of 1979 (50 USC App. Sections 2401 et seq.) or regulations thereunder. If such Contractor, or any of the aforesaid affiliates of Contractor, is convicted or is otherwise found to have violated said laws or regulations upon the final determination of the United States Commerce Department or any other appropriate agency of the United States subsequent to the contract's execution, such contract, amendment or modification thereto shall be rendered forfeit and void. The Contractor shall so notify the State Comptroller within five (5) business days of such conviction, determination or disposition of appeal (2 NYCRR § 105.4).

9. SET-OFF RIGHTS. The State shall have all of its common law, equitable and statutory rights of set-off. These rights shall include, but not be limited to, the State's option to withhold for the purposes of set-off any moneys due to the Contractor under this contract up to any amounts due and owing to the State with regard to this contract, any other contract with any State department or agency, including any contract for a term commencing prior to the term of this contract, plus any amounts due and owing to the State for any other reason including, without limitation, tax delinquencies, fee delinquencies or monetary penalties relative thereto. The State shall exercise its set-off rights in accordance with normal State practices including, in cases of set-off pursuant to an audit, the finalization of such audit by the State agency, its representatives, or the State Comptroller.

10. <u>RECORDS</u>. The Contractor shall establish and maintain complete and accurate books, records, documents, accounts and other evidence directly pertinent to performance under this contract (hereinafter, collectively, the "Records"). The Records must be kept for the balance of the calendar year in which they were made and for six (6) additional years thereafter. The State Comptroller, the Attorney General and any other person or entity authorized to conduct an examination, as well as the

agency or agencies involved in this contract, shall have access to the Records during normal business hours at an office of the Contractor within the State of New York or, if no such office is available, at a mutually agreeable and reasonable venue within the State, for the term specified above for the purposes of inspection, auditing and copying. The State shall take reasonable steps to protect from public disclosure any of the Records which are exempt from disclosure under Section 87 of the Public Officers Law (the "Statute") provided that: (i) the Contractor shall timely inform an appropriate State official, in writing, that said records should not be disclosed; and (ii) said records shall be sufficiently identified; and (iii) designation of said records as exempt under the Statute is reasonable. Nothing contained herein shall diminish, or in any way adversely affect, the State's right to discovery in any pending or future litigation.

11. IDENTIFYING INFORMATION AND PRIVACY **NOTIFICATION.** (a) Identification Number(s). Everv invoice or New York State Claim for Payment submitted to a New York State agency by a payee, for payment for the sale of goods or services or for transactions (e.g., leases, easements, licenses, etc.) related to real or personal property must include the payee's identification number. The number is any or all of the following: (i) the payee's Federal employer identification number, (ii) the payee's Federal social security number, and/or (iii) the payee's Vendor Identification Number assigned by the Statewide Financial System. Failure to include such number or numbers may delay payment. Where the payee does not have such number or numbers, the payee, on its invoice or Claim for Payment, must give the reason or reasons why the payee does not have such number or numbers.

(b) Privacy Notification. (1) The authority to request the above personal information from a seller of goods or services or a lessor of real or personal property, and the authority to maintain such information, is found in Section 5 of the State Tax Law. Disclosure of this information by the seller or lessor to the State is mandatory. The principal purpose for which the information is collected is to enable the State to identify individuals, businesses and others who have been delinquent in filing tax returns or may have understated their tax liabilities and to generally identify persons affected by the taxes administered by the Commissioner of Taxation and Finance. The information will be used for tax administration purposes and for any other purpose authorized by law. (2) The personal information is requested by the purchasing unit of the agency contracting to purchase the goods or services or lease the real or personal property covered by this contract or lease. The information is maintained in the Statewide Financial System by the Vendor Management Unit within the Bureau of State Expenditures. Office of the State Comptroller, 110 State Street, Albany, New York 12236.

12. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES FOR <u>**MINORITIES AND WOMEN.**</u> In accordance with Section 312 of the Executive Law and 5 NYCRR Part 143, if this contract is: (i) a written agreement or purchase order instrument, providing for a total expenditure in excess of

\$25,000.00, whereby a contracting agency is committed to expend or does expend funds in return for labor, services, supplies, equipment, materials or any combination of the foregoing, to be performed for, or rendered or furnished to the contracting agency; or (ii) a written agreement in excess of \$100,000.00 whereby a contracting agency is committed to expend or does expend funds for the acquisition, construction, demolition, replacement, major repair or renovation of real property and improvements thereon; or (iii) a written agreement in excess of \$100,000.00 whereby the owner of a State assisted housing project is committed to expend or does expend funds for the acquisition, construction, demolition, replacement, major repair or renovation of real property and improvements thereon for such project, then the following shall apply and by signing this agreement the Contractor certifies and affirms that it is Contractor's equal employment opportunity policy that:

(a) The Contractor will not discriminate against employees or applicants for employment because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status, shall make and document its conscientious and active efforts to employ and utilize minority group members and women in its work force on State contracts and will undertake or continue existing programs of affirmative action to ensure that minority group members and women are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination. Affirmative action shall mean recruitment, employment, job assignment, promotion, upgradings, demotion, transfer, layoff, or termination and rates of pay or other forms of compensation;

(b) at the request of the contracting agency, the Contractor shall request each employment agency, labor union, or authorized representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, to furnish a written statement that such employment agency, labor union or representative will not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status and that such union or representative will affirmatively cooperate in the implementation of the Contractor's obligations herein; and

(c) the Contractor shall state, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees, that, in the performance of the State contract, all qualified applicants will be afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status.

Contractor will include the provisions of "a," "b," and "c" above, in every subcontract over \$25,000.00 for the construction, demolition, replacement, major repair, renovation, planning or design of real property and improvements thereon (the "Work") except where the Work is for the beneficial use of the Contractor. Section 312 does not apply to: (i) work, goods or services unrelated to this contract; or (ii) employment outside New York State. The State shall consider compliance by a contractor or subcontractor with the requirements of any federal law concerning equal employment opportunity which effectuates the purpose of this clause. The contracting agency shall determine whether the imposition of the requirements of the provisions hereof duplicate or conflict with any such federal law and if such duplication or conflict exists, the contracting agency shall waive the applicability of Section 312 to the extent of such duplication or conflict. Contractor will comply with all duly promulgated and lawful rules and regulations of the Department of Economic Development's Division of Minority and Women's Business Development pertaining hereto.

13. <u>CONFLICTING TERMS</u>. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the contract (including any and all attachments thereto and amendments thereof) and the terms of this Appendix A, the terms of this Appendix A shall control.

14. <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. This contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of New York except where the Federal supremacy clause requires otherwise.

15. <u>LATE PAYMENT</u>. Timeliness of payment and any interest to be paid to Contractor for late payment shall be governed by Article 11-A of the State Finance Law to the extent required by law.

16. <u>NO ARBITRATION</u>. Disputes involving this contract, including the breach or alleged breach thereof, may not be submitted to binding arbitration (except where statutorily authorized), but must, instead, be heard in a court of competent jurisdiction of the State of New York.

17. SERVICE OF PROCESS. In addition to the methods of service allowed by the State Civil Practice Law & Rules ("CPLR"), Contractor hereby consents to service of process upon it by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested. Service hereunder shall be complete upon Contractor's actual receipt of process or upon the State's receipt of the return thereof by the United States Postal Service as refused or undeliverable. Contractor must promptly notify the State, in writing, of each and every change of address to which service of process can be made. Service by the State to the last known address shall be sufficient. Contractor will have thirty (30) calendar days after service hereunder is complete in which to respond.

18. PROHIBITION ON PURCHASE OF TROPICAL HARDWOODS. The Contractor certifies and warrants that all wood products to be used under this contract award will be in accordance with, but not limited to, the specifications and provisions of Section 165 of the State Finance Law, (Use of Tropical Hardwoods) which prohibits purchase and use of tropical hardwoods, unless specifically exempted, by the State or any governmental agency or political subdivision or public benefit corporation. Qualification for an exemption under this law will be the responsibility of the contractor to establish to meet with the approval of the State.

In addition, when any portion of this contract involving the use of woods, whether supply or installation, is to be performed by any subcontractor, the prime Contractor will indicate and certify in the submitted bid proposal that the subcontractor has been informed and is in compliance with specifications and provisions regarding use of tropical hardwoods as detailed in § 165 State Finance Law. Any such use must meet with the approval of the State; otherwise, the bid may not be considered responsive. Under bidder certifications, proof of qualification for exemption will be the responsibility of the Contractor to meet with the approval of the State.

19. MACBRIDE FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRINCIPLES. In

accordance with the MacBride Fair Employment Principles (Chapter 807 of the Laws of 1992), the Contractor hereby stipulates that the Contractor either (a) has no business operations in Northern Ireland, or (b) shall take lawful steps in good faith to conduct any business operations in Northern Ireland in accordance with the MacBride Fair Employment Principles (as described in Section 165 of the New York State Finance Law), and shall permit independent monitoring of compliance with such principles.

20. <u>OMNIBUS PROCUREMENT ACT OF 1992</u>. It is the policy of New York State to maximize opportunities for the participation of New York State business enterprises, including minority- and women-owned business enterprises as bidders, subcontractors and suppliers on its procurement contracts.

Information on the availability of New York State subcontractors and suppliers is available from:

NYS Department of Economic Development Division for Small Business Albany, New York 12245 Telephone: 518-292-5100 Fax: 518-292-5884 email: <u>opa@esd.ny.gov</u>

A directory of certified minority- and women-owned business enterprises is available from:

NYS Department of Economic Development Division of Minority and Women's Business Development 633 Third Avenue New York, NY 10017 212-803-2414 email: <u>mwbecertification@esd.ny.gov</u> <u>https://ny.newnycontracts.com/FrontEnd/VendorSearchPu</u> blic.asp

The Omnibus Procurement Act of 1992 (Chapter 844 of the Laws of 1992, codified in State Finance Law § 139-i and Public Authorities Law § 2879(3)(n)-(p)) requires that by signing this bid proposal or contract, as applicable, Contractors certify that whenever the total bid amount is greater than \$1 million:

(a) The Contractor has made reasonable efforts to encourage the participation of New York State Business Enterprises as suppliers and subcontractors, including certified minority- and women-owned business enterprises, on this project, and has retained the documentation of these efforts to be provided upon request to the State;

(b) The Contractor has complied with the Federal Equal Opportunity Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-261), as amended;

(c) The Contractor agrees to make reasonable efforts to provide notification to New York State residents of employment opportunities on this project through listing any such positions with the Job Service Division of the New York State Department of Labor, or providing such notification in such manner as is consistent with existing collective bargaining contracts or agreements. The Contractor agrees to document these efforts and to provide said documentation to the State upon request; and

(d) The Contractor acknowledges notice that the State may seek to obtain offset credits from foreign countries as a result of this contract and agrees to cooperate with the State in these efforts.

21. RECIPROCITY AND SANCTIONS PROVISIONS. Bidders are hereby notified that if their principal place of business is located in a country, nation, province, state or political subdivision that penalizes New York State vendors, and if the goods or services they offer will be substantially produced or performed outside New York State, the Omnibus Procurement Act 1994 and 2000 amendments (Chapter 684 and Chapter 383, respectively, codified in State Finance Law § 165(6) and Public Authorities Law § 2879(5))) require that they be denied contracts which they would otherwise obtain. NOTE: As of October 2019, the list of discriminatory jurisdictions subject to this provision includes the states of South Carolina, Alaska, West Virginia, Wyoming, Louisiana and Hawaii.

22. <u>COMPLIANCE WITH BREACH NOTIFICATION</u> <u>AND DATA SECURITY LAWS</u>. Contractor shall comply with the provisions of the New York State Information Security Breach and Notification Act (General Business Law § 899-aa and State Technology Law § 208) and commencing March 21, 2020 shall also comply with General Business Law § 899-bb.

COMPLIANCE WITH CONSULTANT 23. **DISCLOSURE LAW.** If this is a contract for consulting services, defined for purposes of this requirement to include analysis, evaluation, research, training, data processing, computer programming, engineering, environmental, health, and mental health services, accounting, auditing, paralegal, legal or similar services, then, in accordance with Section 163 (4)(g) of the State Finance Law (as amended by Chapter 10 of the Laws of 2006), the Contractor shall timely, accurately and properly comply with the requirement to submit an annual employment report for the contract to the agency that awarded the contract, the Department of Civil Service and the State Comptroller.

24. PROCUREMENT LOBBYING. To the extent this agreement is a "procurement contract" as defined by State Finance Law §§ 139-j and 139-k, by signing this agreement the contractor certifies and affirms that all disclosures made in accordance with State Finance Law §§ 139-j and 139-k are complete, true and accurate. In the event such certification is found to be intentionally false or intentionally incomplete, the State may terminate the agreement by providing written notification to the Contractor in accordance with the terms of the agreement.

25. <u>CERTIFICATION OF REGISTRATION TO</u> <u>COLLECT SALES AND COMPENSATING USE TAX BY</u> <u>CERTAIN STATE CONTRACTORS, AFFILIATES AND</u> <u>SUBCONTRACTORS</u>.

To the extent this agreement is a contract as defined by Tax Law § 5-a, if the contractor fails to make the certification required by Tax Law § 5-a or if during the term of the contract, the Department of Taxation and Finance or the covered agency, as defined by Tax Law § 5-a, discovers that the certification, made under penalty of perjury, is false, then such failure to file or false certification shall be a material breach of this contract and this contract may be terminated, by providing written notification to the Contractor in accordance with the terms of the agreement, if the covered agency determines that such action is in the best interest of the State.

26. **IRAN DIVESTMENT ACT.** By entering into this Agreement, Contractor certifies in accordance with State Finance Law § 165-a that it is not on the "Entities Determined to be Non-Responsive Bidders/Offerers pursuant to the New York State Iran Divestment Act of 2012" ("Prohibited Entities List") posted at: <u>https://ogs.ny.gov/list-entities-determined-be-non-responsive-biddersofferers-pursuant-nys-iran-divestment-act-2012</u>

Contractor further certifies that it will not utilize on this Contract any subcontractor that is identified on the Prohibited Entities List. Contractor agrees that should it seek to renew or extend this Contract, it must provide the same certification at the time the Contract is renewed or extended. Contractor also agrees that any proposed Assignee of this Contract will be required to certify that it is not on the Prohibited Entities List before the contract assignment will be approved by the State.

During the term of the Contract, should the state agency receive information that a person (as defined in State Finance Law § 165-a) is in violation of the above-referenced certifications, the state agency will review such information and offer the person an opportunity to respond. If the person fails to demonstrate that it has ceased its engagement in the investment activity which is in violation of the Act within 90 days after the determination of such violation, then the state agency shall take such action as may be appropriate and provided for by law, rule, or contract, including, but not limited to, imposing sanctions, seeking compliance, recovering damages, or declaring the Contractor in default. The state agency reserves the right to reject any bid, request for assignment, renewal or extension for an entity that appears on the Prohibited Entities List prior to the award, assignment, renewal or extension of a contract, and to pursue a responsibility review with respect to any entity that is awarded a contract and appears on the Prohibited Entities list after contract award.

27. <u>ADMISSIBILITY</u> OF <u>REPRODUCTION</u> OF <u>CONTRACT</u>. Notwithstanding the best evidence rule or any other legal principle or rule of evidence to the contrary, the Contractor acknowledges and agrees that it waives any and all objections to the admissibility into evidence at any court proceeding or to the use at any examination before trial of an electronic reproduction of this contract, in the form approved by the State Comptroller, if such approval was required, regardless of whether the original of said contract is in existence.

APPENDIX B

GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS

APRIL 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

GENERAL

1.	Ethics Compliance	1
2.	Definitions	1

BID SUBMISSION

3.	International Bidding	3
4.	Bid Opening	3
5.	Late Bids	3
6.	Confidential/Trade Secret Materials	3
7.	Prevailing Wage Rates - Public Works	
	and Building Services Contracts	3
8.	Taxes	4
9.	Expenses Prior to Contract Execution	4
10.	Product References	4
11.	Remanufactured, Recycled, Recyclable,	
	or Recovered Materials	4
12.	Products Manufactured in Public	
	Institutions	4
13.	Pricing	4
14.	Site Inspection	5
15.	Purchasing Card	5

BID EVALUATION

16.	Bid Evaluation	5
17.	Tie Bids	5
18.	Quantity Changes Prior to Award	5
19.	Timeframe for Offers	5
20.	Debriefings	5
21.	Contract Publicity	5

TERMS & CONDITIONS

Contract Creation/Execution	6
Contract Term – Extension	6
Official Use Only/No Personal Use	6
Participation in Centralized Contracts	6
Modification of Contract Terms	6
Scope Changes	6
Estimated/Specific Quantity Contracts	6
Emergency Contracts	6
Purchase Orders	7
Product Delivery	7
Weekend and Holiday Deliveries	7
Shipping/Receipt of Product	7
	Contract Term – Extension Official Use Only/No Personal Use Participation in Centralized Contracts Modification of Contract Terms Scope Changes Estimated/Specific Quantity Contracts Emergency Contracts Purchase Orders Product Delivery Weekend and Holiday Deliveries

TERMS & CONDITIONS (CONT.) PAGE

34.	Title and Risk of Loss for Products Other th	nan
0	Technology Products	7
35.	Product Substitution	8
36.	Rejected Product	8
37.	Installation	8
38.	Repaired or Replaced Products, Parts, or	
	Components	8
39.	Employees, Subcontractors and Agents	8
40.		8
41.	Subcontractors and Suppliers	8
42.		8
43.	Termination	9
44.	Savings/Force Majeure	9
45.	Contract Invoicing	10
46.	Default - Authorized User	10
47.	Prompt Payments	10
48.	Remedies for Breach	10
49.	Assignment of Claim	11
50.	Toxic Substances	11
51.	Independent Contractor	11
52.		11
53.	Cooperation with Third Parties	11
54.	Warranties	11
55.	Legal Compliance	12
56.		12
57.	Indemnification Relating to Infringement	13
58.	Limitation of Liability	13
59.	Dispute Resolution Procedures	13

To the extent the scope of the Solicitation or Contract includes the sale, development, maintenance, or use of information technology Products such as software, computer components, systems, or networks for the processing, and distribution, or storage, or storage of data, the following clauses shall govern, as applicable.

60.	Software License Grant	14
61.	Product Acceptance	15
62.	Audit of Licensed Product Usage	16
63.	No Hardstop or Passive License Monitoring	16
64.	Ownership/Title to Project Deliverables	16
65.	Proof of License	17
66.	Changes to Product or Service Offerings	17

GENERAL

1. <u>ETHICS COMPLIANCE</u> All Bidders/Contractors and their employees must comply with the requirements of Sections 73 and 74 of the Public Officers Law, other State codes, rules, regulations and executive orders establishing ethical standards for the conduct of business with New York State. In signing the Bid, Bidder certifies full compliance with those provisions for any present or future dealings, transactions, sales, contracts, services, offers, relationships, etc., involving New York State and/or its employees. Failure to comply with those provisions may result in disqualification from the bidding process, termination of contract, and/or other civil or criminal proceedings as required by law.

2. <u>DEFINITIONS</u> Terms used herein shall have the following meanings:

a. AUTHORIZED USER Authorized User shall have the meaning set forth in State Finance Law Section 163(1)(k) and includes, but is not limited to, New York State Agencies, political subdivisions, local governments, public authorities, public school and fire districts, public and nonprofit libraries, and certain other nonpublic/nonprofit organizations.

b. BID A response to the Solicitation submitted by a Bidder to provide Products.

c. BIDDER Any person or entity who submits a response to the Solicitation. At the time that a Bidder executes a Contract with the State, the Bidder shall become a "Contractor." See also "Contractor."

d. BID SPECIFICATIONS A written description drafted by OGS or an Authorized User setting forth the specific terms of the intended procurement, which may include: physical or functional characteristics, the nature of a Product, any description of the work to be performed, Products to be provided, the necessary qualifications of the Bidder, the capacity and capability of the Bidder to successfully carry out the proposed Contract, or the process for achieving specific results and/or anticipated outcomes or any other requirement necessary to perform work. Where this Appendix B is incorporated in negotiated Contracts that have not been competitively solicited, the term "Bid Specifications" shall be deemed to refer to the terms and conditions set forth in the negotiated Contract and associated documentation.

e. COMMISSIONER The Commissioner of OGS or his or her designee, or, in the case of Bid Specifications issued by an Authorized User, the head of such Authorized User or his or her authorized representative.

f. CONTRACT The writings that contain the agreement of the Commissioner and the Contractor setting forth the total legal obligation between the parties as determined by applicable rules of law, and which most typically include the following classifications of public procurements:

- 1. Agency Specific Contracts Contracts where the written description for a Product or a particular scope of work is described and defined to meet the needs of one or more Authorized Users.
- 2. Centralized Contracts Single- or multiple-award Contracts where the written description for a Product or general scope of work is described and defined by OGS to meet the needs of Authorized Users. Centralized Contracts may be awarded through multiple awards or through adoption of another

jurisdiction's contract or on a sole source, single source, emergency, or competitive basis. Once established, procurements may be made from the selected Contractors without further competition or Mini-Bid unless otherwise required by the Contract.

- **3. Back-Drop Contracts** Multiple-award Centralized Contracts where OGS provides a written description for a Product or general scope of work to meet the needs of Authorized Users. Bids may be submitted either at a date and time certain or may be accepted on a continuous or periodic recruitment basis, as set forth in the Solicitation. Selection of a Contractor from among Back-Drop contract holders for an actual Product, project or particular scope of work may be subsequently made as set forth in the Contract.
- **4. Piggyback Contract** A Contract let by any department, agency or instrumentality of the United States government, or any department, agency, office, political subdivision or instrumentality of any state or group of states that is adopted and extended for use by OGS in accordance with the requirements of the State Finance Law.
- 5. Contract Award Letter A letter to the successful Bidder indicating acceptance of its Bid in response to a Solicitation. Unless otherwise specified, the issuance of a letter of acceptance forms a Contract but is not an order for Product, and the Contractor should not take any action with respect to actual Contract deliveries except on the basis of Purchase Orders sent from Authorized Users.

g CONTRACT AWARD NOTIFICATION An announcement to Authorized Users that a Contract has been established.

h. CONTRACTOR Any successful Bidder to whom a Contract has been awarded by the Commissioner.

i. DOCUMENTATION The complete set of manuals (e.g., user, installation, instruction or diagnostic manuals) in either hard or electronic copy, that are necessary to enable an Authorized User to properly test, install, operate and enjoy full use of the Product.

j. ENTERPRISE The total business operations in the United States of an Authorized User without regard to geographic location where such operations are performed or the entity actually performing such operations on behalf of the Authorized User.

k. ENTERPRISE LICENSE A license grant of unlimited rights to deploy, access, use and execute Product anywhere within the Enterprise up to the maximum capacity stated on the Purchase Order or in the Contract.

l. ERROR CORRECTIONS Machine executable software code furnished by Contractor which corrects the Product so as to conform to the applicable warranties, performance standards and/or obligations of the Contractor.

m. GROUP A classification of a Product that is designated by OGS.

n. INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB) A type of Solicitation that is most typically used for procurements where requirements can be stated and award will be made based on lowest price to the responsive and responsible Bidder or Bidders.

o. LICENSED SOFTWARE Software transferred upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract. "Licensed Software" includes Error Corrections, upgrades, or enhancements, and any deliverables due under a technical support/maintenance or service contract (e.g., Patches, programs, code or data conversion, or custom programming).

p. LICENSEE An Authorized User who acquires Product from Contractor by issuing a Purchase Order in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract; provided that, for purposes of compliance with an individual license, the term "Licensee" shall be deemed to refer separately to the individual Authorized User who took receipt of and who is executing the Product, and who shall be solely responsible for performance and liabilities incurred. In the case of acquisitions by State Agencies, the Licensee shall be the State of New York.

q. LICENSE EFFECTIVE DATE The date Product is delivered to an Authorized User. Where a License involves Licensee's right to copy a previously licensed and delivered master copy of a program, the License Effective Date for additional copies shall be deemed to be the date on which the Purchase Order is executed.

r. LICENSOR A Contractor who transfers rights in proprietary Product to Authorized Users in accordance with the rights and obligations specified in the Contract.

s. MINI-BID A document used by an Authorized User containing transaction-specific requirements soliciting responses from Contractors previously qualified under a Centralized Contract for such Products.

t. OGS The New York State Office of General Services.

u. PATCH Software designed to update, fix, or improve the Product or its supporting data. This includes fixing security vulnerabilities and other bugs, including hot fixes, to improve usability or performance.

v. PRODUCTS Items or deliverables under any Solicitation or Contract and may include commodities, services and/or technology.

w. **PURCHASE ORDER** The Authorized User's fiscal form or format that is used when making a purchase (e.g., formal written Purchase Order, Purchasing Card, electronic Purchase Order, or other authorized instrument).

x. REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP) A type of Solicitation that is used for procurements where factors in addition to cost are considered and weighted in awarding the contract and where the award will be made based on "best value," as defined by the State Finance Law, to one or more responsive and responsible Bidders.

y. REQUEST FOR QUOTATION (RFQ) A procurement method that can be used in situations such as discretionary, sole source, single source, or emergency purchases and certain Centralized Contracts.

z. RESPONSIBLE BIDDER A Bidder that is determined to have financial and organizational capacity, legal authority, satisfactory previous performance, skill, judgment and integrity, and that is found to be competent, reliable and experienced, as determined by the Commissioner. For purposes of being deemed responsible, a Bidder must also be determined to be in compliance with Sections 139-j and 139-k of the State Finance Law relative to restrictions on contacts during the procurement process and disclosure of contacts and prior findings of non-responsibility under these statutes.

aa. RESPONSIVE BIDDER A Bidder meeting the specifications or requirements prescribed in the Solicitation, as determined by the OGS Commissioner.

bb. SINGLE SOURCE A procurement where two or more Bidders can supply the required Product, and the Commissioner may award the contract to one Bidder over the other.

cc. SITE The location (street address) where Product will be delivered or executed.

dd. SOLE SOURCE A procurement where only one Bidder is capable of supplying the required Product.

ee. SOLICITATION Writings by the State setting forth the scope, terms, conditions and technical specifications for a procurement of Product. The procurement may be undertaken on a competitive or non-competitive basis. Such writings typically include, but are not limited to: Invitation for Bids (IFB), Request for Quotations (RFQ), Request for Proposals (RFP), addenda or amendments thereto, and terms and conditions that are incorporated by reference, including but not limited to Appendix A (Standard Clauses for NYS Contracts), Appendix B (General Specifications), and identified attachments. Where the procurement is undertaken on a non-competitive basis, the term "Solicitation" shall be deemed to refer to all the terms and conditions identified by the State.

ff. SOURCE CODE The programming statements or instructions written and expressed in any language understandable by a human being skilled in the art which are translated by a language compiler to produce executable machine object code.

gg. STATE State of New York.

hh. STATE AGENCY OR AGENCIES The State of New York, acting by or through one or more departments, boards, commissions, offices or institutions of the State of New York.

ii. SUBCONTRACTOR Any individual or legal entity (including but not limited to sole proprietor, partnership, limited liability company, firm or corporation) who has entered into a contract, express or implied, for the performance of a portion of a Contract with a Contractor.

jj. TERMS OF LICENSE The terms and conditions set forth in the Contract that are in effect and applicable to a Purchase Order at the time of order placement.

kk. THIRD-PARTY SOFTWARE Any software that is developed independently of Contractor and which may be governed by a separate license.

II. VIRUS Any computer code, whether or not written or conceived by Contractor, that disrupts, disables, harms, or otherwise impedes in any manner the operation of the Product, or any other associated software, firmware, hardware, or computer system (such as local area or wide-area networks), including aesthetic disruptions or distortions, but does not include security keys or other such devices installed by Product manufacturer. Virus shall also include any malware, adware, or other computer code, whether or not written or conceived by Contractor, that allows data or metrics to be copied, redirected, or modified without the express consent of the Authorized User.

BID SUBMISSION

3. INTERNATIONAL BIDDING All Bids, including all information and Product required by the Solicitation or provided as explanation thereof, shall be submitted in English. All prices shall be expressed, and all payments shall be made, in United States Dollars (US\$). Any Bids submitted which do not meet the above criteria will be rejected.

4. <u>**BID OPENING</u>** Bids may, as applicable, be opened publicly. The Commissioner reserves the right at any time to postpone or cancel a scheduled Bid opening.</u>

5. <u>LATE BIDS</u> Bids must be received at the location designated in the Solicitation at or before the date and time established in the Solicitation for the Bid opening or receipt of Bids.

Any Bid received at the designated location after the established time will be considered a Late Bid. A Late Bid may be rejected and disqualified from award. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Late Bid may be accepted in the Commissioner's sole discretion where (i) no timely Bids meeting the requirements of the Solicitation are received, (ii) in the case of a multiple award, an insufficient number of timely Bids are received to satisfy the multiple award, or (iii) the Bidder has demonstrated to the satisfaction of the Commissioner that the Late Bid was caused solely by factors outside the control of the Bidder. However, in no event shall the Commissioner be under any obligation to accept a Late Bid.

The basis for any determination to accept a Late Bid shall be documented in the procurement record.

6. <u>CONFIDENTIAL/TRADE SECRET MATERIALS</u>

BIDDER/CONTRACTOR Confidential, trade secret or a. proprietary materials as defined by the laws of the State of New York must be clearly marked and identified as such upon submission by the Bidder/Contractor. Marking the Bid as "confidential" or "proprietary" on its face or in the document header or footer shall not be considered by the Commissioner or Authorized User to be sufficient without specific justification as to why disclosure of particular information in the Bid would cause substantial injury to the competitive position of the Bidder/Contractor. Bidders/Contractors intending to seek an exemption from disclosure of these materials under the Freedom of Information Law must request the exemption in writing, setting forth the reasons for the claimed exemption. The Commissioner's or Authorized User's receipt/acceptance of the claimed materials does not constitute a determination on the exemption request, which determination will be made in accordance with statutory procedures. Properly identified information that has been designated confidential, trade secret, or proprietary by the Bidder/Contractor will not be disclosed except as may be required by the Freedom of Information Law or other applicable State and federal laws.

b. COMMISSIONER OR AUTHORIZED USER Contractor warrants, covenants and represents that any confidential information obtained by Contractor, its agents, Subcontractors, officers, distributors, resellers or employees in the course of performing its obligations, including without limitation, security procedures, business operations information, or commercial proprietary information in the possession of the State or any Authorized User hereunder or received from another third party, will not be divulged to any third parties without the written consent of the Commissioner or Authorized User. Contractor shall not be required to keep confidential any such material that is publicly available through no fault of Contractor, independently developed by Contractor without reliance on confidential information

of the Authorized User, or otherwise obtained under the Freedom of Information Law or other applicable New York State laws and regulations. This warranty shall survive termination of this Contract. Contractor further agrees to take commercially reasonable steps to inform its agents, Subcontractors, officers, distributors, resellers or employees of the obligations arising under this clause to ensure such confidentiality.

7. PREVAILING WAGE RATES - PUBLIC WORKS AND

BUILDING SERVICES CONTRACTS If any portion of work being solicited is subject to the prevailing wage rate provisions of the Labor Law, the following shall apply:

a. PREVAILING WAGE RATE APPLICABLE TO BIDS A copy of the applicable prevailing wage rate schedule is incorporated into the Solicitation and may also be obtained by visiting <u>www.labor.ny.gov</u> and typing in the search box: Prevailing Wage Schedule Request. Bidders must submit Bids which are based upon the prevailing hourly wages, and supplements in cash or equivalent benefits (e.g., fringe benefits and any cash or non-cash compensation which are not wages, as defined by law) that equal or exceed the applicable prevailing wage rates for the location where the work is to be performed. Bidders may not submit Bids based upon hourly wage rates and supplements below the applicable prevailing wage rates as established by the New York State Department of Labor. <u>Bids that fail</u> to comply with this requirement will be disqualified.

b. WAGE RATE PAYMENTS/CHANGES DURING

CONTRACT TERM The wages to be paid under any resulting Contract shall not be less than the prevailing rate of wages and supplements as set forth by law. It is required that the Contractor keep informed of all changes in the prevailing wage rates during the Contract term that apply to the classes of individuals supplied by the Contractor on any projects resulting from this Contract, subject to the provisions of the Labor Law. Contractor is solely liable for and must pay such required prevailing wage adjustments during the Contract term for its employees as required by law and is responsible for ensuring any Subcontractors utilized on the Contract also comply with the prevailing wage provisions of the New York State Labor Law.

c. ARTICLE 8 CONSTRUCTION/PUBLIC WORKS

CONTRACTS In compliance with Article 8, Section 220 of the New York State Labor Law:

i. Posting The Contractor must publicly post on the work Site, in a prominent and accessible place, a legible schedule of the prevailing wage rates and supplements.

ii. Payroll Records Contractors and Subcontractors must keep original payrolls or transcripts subscribed and affirmed as true under the penalties of perjury as required by law. For public works contracts over \$25,000 where the Contractor maintains no regular place of business in the State, such records must be kept at the work Site. For building services contracts, such records must be kept at the work Site while work is being performed.

iii. Submission of Certified Payroll Transcripts for Public Works Contracts Only Contractors and Subcontractors on public works Contracts must submit monthly payroll transcripts to the Authorized User issuing the Purchase Order for the work. This provision does not apply to Article 9 of the Labor Law building services contracts.

iv. Day's Labor No laborers, workmen or mechanics in the employ of the Contractor, Subcontractor or other person doing or

contracting to do all or part of the work contemplated by the Contract shall be permitted or required to work more than eight hours in any one calendar day or more than five calendar days in any one week except in cases of extraordinary emergency including fire, flood or danger to life or property. "Extraordinary emergency" shall be deemed to include situations in which sufficient laborers, workers and mechanics cannot be employed to carry on public work expeditiously as a result of such restrictions upon the number of hours and days of labor and the immediate commencement or prosecution or completion without undue delay of the public work is necessary in the judgment of the NYS Commissioner of Labor for the preservation of the Contract Site or for the protection of the life and limb of the persons using the Contract Site.

d. ARTICLE 9 BUILDING SERVICES CONTRACTS In compliance with Article 9, Section 230 of the New York State Labor Law:

i. **Payroll Records** Contractors and Subcontractors must keep original payrolls or transcripts subscribed and affirmed as true under the penalties of perjury as required by law. Where the Contractor or Subcontractor maintains no regular place of business in New York State, such records must be kept at the work Site while work is being performed.

ii. Overtime Employees of Contractors and Subcontractors who work in excess of eight hours in a day or forty hours in a week shall be paid at the overtime rate identified by the New York State Department of Labor.

8. <u>TAXES</u>

a. Unless otherwise specified in the Solicitation, Bid Specifications or Contract, the quoted Bid price includes all taxes applicable to the transaction.

b. Purchases made by the State of New York and certain non-State Authorized Users are exempt from New York State and local sales taxes and, with certain exceptions, federal excise taxes. To satisfy the requirements of the New York State sales tax exemption, either the Purchase Order issued by a State Agency or the invoice forwarded to authorize payment for such purchases will be sufficient evidence that the sale by the Contractor was made to the State, an exempt organization under Section 1116(a)(1) of the Tax Law. Non-State Authorized Users must offer their own proof of exemption upon request. No person, firm or corporation is, however, exempt from paying the State Truck Mileage and Unemployment Insurance or Federal Social Security taxes, which remain the sole responsibility of the Bidder/Contractor.

c. Purchases by Authorized Users other than the State of New York may be subject to certain taxes which were not included in the Bid price, and in those instances the tax should be computed based on the Contract price and added to the invoice submitted to such entity for payment.

9. EXPENSES PRIOR TO CONTRACT EXECUTION The

Commissioner and any Authorized Users are not liable for any costs incurred by a Bidder or Contractor in the preparation and production of a Bid, Mini-Bid, cost proposal revision, or for any work performed prior to Contract execution.

10. PRODUCT REFERENCES

a. "Or Equal" In all Solicitations or Bid Specifications, the words "or equal" are understood to apply where a copyrighted, brand name, trade name, catalog reference, or patented Product is referenced.

References to such specific Product are intended as descriptive, not restrictive, unless otherwise stated. Comparable Product will be considered if proof of compatibility is provided, including appropriate catalog excerpts, descriptive literature, specifications and test data, etc. The Commissioner's decision as to acceptance of the Product as equal shall be final.

b. Discrepancies in References In the event of a discrepancy between the model number referenced in the Solicitation or Bid Specifications and the written description of the Products that cannot be reconciled, then the written description shall prevail.

11. <u>REMANUFACTURED, RECYCLED, RECYCLABLE, OR</u>

RECOVERED MATERIALS Upon the conditions specified in the Solicitation and in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, Contractors are encouraged to use recycled, recyclable, or recovered materials in the manufacture of Products and packaging to the maximum extent practicable without jeopardizing the performance or intended end use of the Product or packaging unless such use is precluded due to health, welfare, safety requirements, or in the Solicitation. Contractors are further encouraged to offer remanufactured Products to the maximum extent practicable without jeopardizing the performance or intended end use of the Product so the maximum extent practicable without jeopardizing the performance or intended end use of the Product unless such use is precluded due to health, welfare, safety requirements, or by the Solicitation. Where such use is not practical, suitable, or permitted by the Solicitation, Contractor shall deliver new materials in accordance with the "Warranties" set forth below.

Items with recycled, recyclable, recovered, refurbished, or remanufactured content must be identified in the Bid or Bidder will be deemed to be offering new Product.

12. PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED IN PUBLIC

<u>INSTITUTIONS</u> Bids offering Products that are manufactured or produced in public institutions will be rejected.

13. PRICING

a. Unit Pricing If required by the Solicitation, the Bidder should insert the price per unit specified and the price extensions in decimals, not to exceed four places, for each item unless otherwise specified in the Solicitation. In the event of a discrepancy between the unit price and the extension, the unit price shall govern unless, in the sole judgment of the Commissioner, such unit pricing is obviously erroneous.

b. Net Pricing Unless otherwise required by the Solicitation, prices shall be net, including transportation, customs, tariff, delivery and other charges fully prepaid by the Contractor to the destination indicated in the Solicitation or Purchase Order.

c. "No Charge" Bid When Bids are requested on a number of Products as a Group or lot, a Bidder desiring to Bid "no charge" on a Product in the Group or lot must clearly indicate such. Otherwise, such Bid may be considered incomplete and be rejected, in whole or in part, at the discretion of the Commissioner.

d. Educational Pricing All Products to be supplied for educational purposes that are subject to educational discounts shall be identified in the Bid and such discounts shall be made available to qualifying institutions.

e. Third Party Financing If Product acquisitions are financed through any third party financing, Contractor may be required as a condition of Contract award to agree to the terms and conditions of a

"Consent & Acknowledgment Agreement" in a form acceptable to the Commissioner.

f. Specific price decreases:

(i) **GSA Changes**: Where net pricing under the Contract is based on an approved GSA schedule, price decreases shall take effect automatically during the Contract term and apply to Purchase Orders submitted on or after the date the approved GSA schedule pricing decreases during the Contract term; or

(ii) Commercial Price List Reductions: Where net pricing under the Contract is based on a discount from Contractor's list prices, price decreases shall take effect automatically during the Contract term and apply to Purchase Orders submitted on or after the date Contractor lowers its pricing on its commercial price lists during the Contract term; or

(iii) Special Offers/Promotions Generally: Where Contractor generally offers more advantageous special price promotions or special discount pricing to other customers during the Contract term for a similar quantity, and the maximum price or discount associated with such offer or promotion is better than the discount or net pricing otherwise available under this Contract, such better price or discount shall apply for similar quantity transactions under this Contract for the life of such general offer or promotion; and

(iv) Special Offers/Promotions to Authorized Users:

Contractor may offer Authorized Users, under either this Contract or any other contracting vehicle, competitive pricing which is lower than the net pricing set forth herein at any time during the Contract term and such lower pricing shall not be applied as a global price reduction under the Contract pursuant to the foregoing paragraph (iii).

Unless otherwise specified in the Solicitation, Contractor may offer lower prices or better terms (see Modification of Contract Terms) on any specific Purchase Order from any Authorized User without being in conflict with, or having any obligation to comply on a global basis with, the terms of this clause.

g. Cost Proposal Revisions A Contractor may be solicited prior to Contract award to propose the best possible offer for the Product being bid on, in accordance with State Finance Law Section 163(9)(c). A cost proposal revision must be a lower price than the initial price.

14. <u>SITE INSPECTION</u> Where a Site inspection is required, Bidder shall be required to inspect the Site, including environmental or other conditions, for pre-existing deficiencies that may affect the installed Product or that may affect Bidder's ability to properly deliver, install or otherwise provide the required Product. All inquiries regarding such conditions shall be made in writing. Bidder shall be deemed to have knowledge of any deficiencies or conditions that such inspection or inquiry might have disclosed. Bidder must provide a detailed explanation with its Bid if additional work is required under this clause in order to properly provide the required Product.

15. <u>PURCHASING CARD</u> The State's Purchasing Card program is designed to be an efficient and cost effective way to expedite purchases. The Purchasing Card (also referred to as the Procurement Card) is a credit card that enables Authorized Users to make authorized purchases directly from a Contractor without processing formal Purchase Orders. Purchasing Cards are issued to selected employees who are authorized to make purchases for the Authorized

User. Cardholders can make purchases directly from any Contractor that accepts the Purchasing Card.

BID EVALUATION

16. <u>**BID EVALUATION**</u> The Commissioner reserves the right to accept or reject any and all Bids, or separable portions of Bids, and waive technicalities, irregularities, and omissions if the Commissioner determines the best interests of the State will be served. The Commissioner, in his or her sole discretion, may accept or reject illegible, incomplete or vague Bids, and the Commissioner's decision shall be final. A conditional or revocable Bid which clearly communicates the terms or limitations of acceptance may be considered, and Contract award may be made in compliance with the Bidder's conditional or revocable terms in the Bid.

17. <u>TIE BIDS</u> In the event two Bids are found to be substantially equivalent, price shall be the basis for determining the award recipient. While prompt payment discounts will not be considered in determining the low Bid, the Commissioner may consider any prompt payment discount in resolving Bids which are otherwise tied. If two or more Bidders submit substantially equivalent Bids as to pricing or other factors, the decision of the Commissioner to award a Contract to one or more of such Bidders shall be final.

18. **QUANTITY CHANGES PRIOR TO AWARD** The

Commissioner reserves the right, at any time prior to the award of a specific quantity Contract, to alter in good faith the quantities listed in the Solicitation. In the event such right is exercised, the lowest responsible Bidder meeting the Solicitation requirements will be advised of the revised quantities and afforded an opportunity to extend or reduce its Bid price in relation to the changed quantities. Refusal by the low Bidder to so extend or reduce its Bid price may result in the rejection of its Bid and the award of such Contract to the lowest responsible Bidder who accepts the revised qualifications.

19. <u>TIMEFRAME FOR OFFERS</u> The Commissioner reserves the right to make awards within 60 days after the date of the Bid opening or such other period of time as set forth in the Solicitation. The Bids must remain firm until a Contract is awarded, but if a Contract is not awarded within 60 days or other time period set forth in the Solicitation, the Bidder may withdraw its Bid any time thereafter by delivering to the Commissioner written notice of the withdrawal of its Bid.

20. DEBRIEFINGS Pursuant to Section 163(9)(c) of the State Finance Law, any unsuccessful Bidder may request a debriefing regarding the reasons that the Bid submitted by the Bidder was not selected for award. Requests for a debriefing must be made within 15 calendar days of notification by OGS that the Bid submitted by the Bidder was not selected for award. Requests should be submitted in writing to a designated contact identified in the Solicitation.

21. <u>CONTRACT PUBLICITY</u> Any Contractor press or media releases, advertisements, or promotional literature, regardless of the medium, referring to an awarded Contract must be reviewed and approved by the Commissioner prior to issuance. In addition, Contractor shall not use, for any purpose, the New York State of Opportunity registered trademark or the New York State coat of arms without prior written approval from the State.

TERMS & CONDITIONS

22. <u>CONTRACT CREATION/EXECUTION</u> Except for contracts governed by Article 11-B of the State Finance Law, subject to and upon receipt of all required approvals as set forth in the Solicitation, a Contract shall be deemed executed and created with the successful Bidders upon the Commissioner's mailing or electronic communication to the address on the Bid/Contract of: (i) the final Contract Award Notice; (ii) a fully executed Contract; or (iii) a Purchase Order authorized by the Commissioner.

23. <u>CONTRACT TERM - EXTENSION</u> In addition to any stated extension periods in the Contract, any Contract or portion thereof awarded by the Commissioner may be extended by mutual agreement of the Commissioner and the Contractor for an additional period of up to one year. Such extension for up to an additional one-year period may be exercised on a month-to-month basis or in other stated periods of time.

24. <u>OFFICIAL USE ONLY/NO PERSONAL USE</u> The Contract is only for official use by Authorized Users. Use of the Contract for personal or private purposes is strictly prohibited.

25. PARTICIPATION IN CENTRALIZED CONTRACTS

a. State Agencies All State Agencies may utilize and purchase under any Centralized Contract let by the Commissioner, unless the Solicitation limits purchases to specific State Agencies.

b. Non-State Agency Authorized Users Authorized Users other than State Agencies are permitted to make purchases through Centralized Contracts where permitted by law, the Contract or the Commissioner.

c. Voluntary Extension Purchase Orders issued against a Centralized Contract by any Authorized User not provided for in the Contract shall be honored by the Contractor at its discretion and only with the approval of the OGS Commissioner and any other approvals required by law.

d. Responsibility for Performance Participation in Centralized Contracts by Authorized Users is permitted upon the following conditions: (i) the responsibility with regard to performance of any contractual obligation, covenant, condition or term thereunder by any Authorized User other than State Agencies shall be borne and is expressly assumed by such Authorized User and not by the State; (ii) a breach of the Contract by any particular Authorized User shall neither constitute nor be deemed a breach of the Contract as a whole which shall remain in full force and effect, and shall not affect the validity of the Contract nor the obligations of the Contractor thereunder respecting non-breaching Authorized Users, whether State or otherwise; (iii) for a breach by an Authorized User other than a State Agency, the State specifically and expressly disclaims any and all liability for such breach; and (iv) each non-State Agency Authorized User and Contractor guarantees to hold the State, its officers, agents and employees harmless from any liability that may be or is imposed by the non-State Agency Authorized User's or Contractor's failure to perform in accordance with its obligations under the Contract.

e. Contract Migration Authorized Users holding individual Contracts with a Contractor at the time that Contractor is awarded a Centralized Contract for the same Products shall be permitted to migrate to that Centralized Contract effective with its commencement date. Such migration shall not operate to diminish, alter or eliminate any right that the Authorized User otherwise had under the terms and conditions of their individual Contract.

26. <u>MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT TERMS</u> The terms and conditions set forth in the Contract shall govern all transactions by Authorized Users under this Contract. The Contract may only be modified or amended upon mutual written agreement of the Commissioner and Contractor.

The Contractor may, however, offer any Authorized User more advantageous pricing, payment, or other terms and conditions than those set forth in the Contract. In such event, a copy of such terms shall be furnished to the Authorized User and Commissioner by the Contractor at the time of such offer.

Other than where such terms are more advantageous for the Authorized User than those set forth in the Contract, no alteration or modification of the terms of the Contract, including substitution of Product, shall be valid or binding against an Authorized User unless authorized by the Commissioner or specified in the Contract Award Notification. No such alteration or modification shall be made by unilaterally affixing such terms to Product upon delivery (including, but not limited to, attachment or inclusion of standard pre-printed order forms, product literature, "shrink wrap" terms accompanying software upon delivery, or other documents) or by incorporating such terms onto order forms, Purchase Orders or other documents forwarded by the Contractor for payment, notwithstanding Authorized User's subsequent acceptance of Product, or that Authorized User has subsequently processed such document for approval or payment.

27. <u>SCOPE CHANGES</u> The Commissioner reserves the right to require, by written order, changes to the scope of the Contract, provided that such changes do not materially alter the general scope of the Contract. If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, performance of any part of the work under the Contract, whether or not changed by the order, the Commissioner shall, upon notice from Contractor as hereafter stated, make an equitable adjustment in the Contract price, the delivery schedule or both and shall modify the Contract. The Contractor must assert its right to an adjustment under this clause within 30 days from the date of receipt of the written order. However, if the Commissioner decides that the facts justify it, the Commissioner may provide an adjustment without receipt of a notice from Contractor. In the event of a dispute between the Contractor and the Commissioner, such dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the OGS Dispute Resolution Procedures; provided, however, that nothing in this clause shall excuse the Contractor from proceeding with the Contract as changed.

28. ESTIMATED/SPECIFIC QUANTITY CONTRACTS

Estimated quantity contracts, also referred to as indefinite delivery/indefinite quantity contracts, are expressly agreed and understood to be made for only the quantities, if any, actually ordered during the Contract term. No guarantee of any quantity is implied or given.

With respect to any specific quantity stated in the Contract, the Commissioner reserves the right after award to order up to 20% more or less (rounded to the next highest whole number) than the specific quantities called for in the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Commissioner may purchase greater or lesser percentages of Contract quantities should the Commissioner and Contractor so agree. Such agreement may include an equitable price adjustment.

29. <u>EMERGENCY CONTRACTS</u> In the event that a disaster emergency is declared by Executive Order under Section 28 of Article

2-B of the Executive Law, or the Commissioner determines pursuant to his or her authority under Section 163(10)(b) of the State Finance Law that an emergency exists requiring the prompt and immediate delivery of Product, the Commissioner reserves the right to obtain such Product from any source, including but not limited to this Contract, as the Commissioner in his or her sole discretion determines will meet the needs of such emergency. Contractor shall not be entitled to any claim for lost profits for Product procured from other sources pursuant to this clause. The reasons underlying the finding that an emergency exists shall be included in the procurement record.

30. <u>**PURCHASE ORDERS</u>** Unless otherwise authorized in writing by the Commissioner, no Product is to be delivered or furnished by Contractor until transmittal of an official Purchase Order from the Authorized User. Unless terminated or cancelled pursuant to the authority vested in the Commissioner, Purchase Orders shall be effective and binding upon the Contractor (i) in the case of formal written Purchase Orders, when placed in the mail prior to the termination of the Contract and addressed to the Contractor at the address for receipt of orders set forth in the Contract or in the Contract Award Notification or (ii) in the case of electronic Purchase Orders or Purchasing Card purchases, when electronically transmitted to the Contractor prior to the termination of the Contract.</u>

All Purchase Orders issued pursuant to a Contract let by the Commissioner must be identified with the appropriate Contract number and, if necessary, required State approvals. As deemed necessary, the Authorized User may confirm pricing and other Product information with the Contractor prior to placement of the Purchase Order. The State reserves the right to require any other information from the Contractor which the State deems necessary in order to complete any Purchase Order placed under the Contract. Unless otherwise specified, all Purchase Orders against Centralized Contracts will be placed by Authorized Users directly with the Contractor and any discrepancy between the terms stated on the Contractor's order form, confirmation or acknowledgment, and the Contract terms shall be resolved in favor of the terms most favorable to the Authorized User. Should an Authorized User add written terms and conditions to the Purchase Order that conflict with the terms and conditions of the Contract, the Contractor has the option of rejecting the Purchase Order within five business days of its receipt but shall first attempt to negotiate the additional written terms and conditions in good faith with the Authorized User, or fulfill the Purchase Order. Notwithstanding the above, the Authorized User reserves the right to dispute any discrepancies arising from the presentation of additional terms and conditions with the Contractor.

If, with respect to an Agency Specific Contract let by the Commissioner, a Purchase Order is not received by the Contractor within two weeks after the issuance of a Contract Award Notification, it is the responsibility of the Contractor to request in writing that the appropriate Authorized User forward a Purchase Order. If, thereafter, a Purchase Order is not received within a reasonable period of time, the Contractor shall promptly notify in writing the appropriate purchasing officer in OGS. Failure to timely notify such officer may, in the discretion of the OGS Commissioner and without cost to the State, result in the cancellation of such requirement by the OGS Commissioner with a corresponding reduction in the Contract quantity and price.

31. <u>PRODUCT DELIVERY</u> Delivery must be made as ordered to the address specified on the Purchase Order and in accordance with the terms of the Contract. Delivery shall be made within 30 calendar days after receipt of a Purchase Order by the Contractor, unless otherwise agreed to by the Authorized User and the Contractor. The decision of

the Commissioner as to compliance with delivery terms shall be final. The burden of proof for delay in receipt of a Purchase Order shall rest with the Contractor. In all instances of a potential or actual delay in delivery, the Contractor shall immediately notify the Commissioner and the Authorized User, and confirm in writing the explanation of the delay, and take appropriate action to avoid any subsequent late deliveries. Any extension of time for delivery must be requested in writing by the Contractor and approved in writing by the Authorized User. If compliance with the delivery time schedule is a material term of the Contract, failure to meet such delivery time schedule may be grounds for cancellation of the order or, in the Commissioner's discretion, the Contract.

32. <u>WEEKEND AND HOLIDAY DELIVERIES</u> Unless otherwise specified in the Contract or by an Authorized User, deliveries will be scheduled for ordinary business hours, Monday through Friday (excluding legal holidays observed by the State of New York). Deliveries may be scheduled by mutual agreement for Saturdays, Sundays or legal holidays observed by the State of New York where the Product is for daily consumption, an emergency exists, the delivery is a replacement, delivery is late, or other reasonable circumstance in which event the convenience of the Authorized User shall govern.

33. SHIPPING/RECEIPT OF PRODUCT

a. Packaging Product shall be securely and properly packed for shipment, storage and stocking in appropriate, clearly labeled shipping containers and according to accepted commercial practice, without any extra charges for packing materials, cases or other types of containers. The container shall become and remain the property of the Authorized User unless otherwise specified in the Contract documents.

b. Shipping Charges Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, all deliveries shall be deemed to be freight on board (F.O.B.) destination tailgate delivery at the dock of the Authorized User. Unless otherwise agreed, items purchased at a price F.O.B. shipping point plus transportation charges shall not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for safe and proper delivery notwithstanding the Authorized User's payment of transportation charges. Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring that the bill of lading states "charges prepaid" for all shipments.

c. Receipt of Product The Contractor shall be solely responsible for assuring that deliveries are made to the locations and/or personnel specified by the Authorized User in the Purchase Order. Any losses or delays resulting from the Contractor's failure to deliver Product to the specified locations or personnel shall be borne exclusively by the Contractor.

34. <u>TITLE AND RISK OF LOSS FOR PRODUCTS OTHER</u> <u>THAN TECHNOLOGY PRODUCTS</u> Notwithstanding the form of shipment, title or other property interest, risk of loss for Products other than technology Products shall not pass from the Contractor to the Authorized User until the Products have been received, inspected and accepted by the receiving entity. Acceptance shall occur within a reasonable time or in accordance with such other defined acceptance period as may be specified in the Contract or Purchase Order. Mere acknowledgment by Authorized User personnel of the delivery or receipt of goods (e.g., signed bill of lading) shall not be deemed or construed as acceptance of the Products received. Any delivery of Product that is substandard or does not comply with the Contract may be rejected or accepted on an adjusted price basis, as determined by the Commissioner. Title, risk of loss, and acceptance for technology Products shall be governed by the Product Acceptance clause. **35.** <u>**PRODUCT SUBSTITUTION**</u> In the event a specified Product listed in the Contract becomes unavailable or cannot be supplied by the Contractor for any reason (except as provided for in the Savings/Force Majeure clause), a Product deemed in writing by the Commissioner to be equal to or better than the specified Product must be substituted by the Contractor at no additional cost or expense to the Authorized User. Unless otherwise specified, any substitution of Product prior to the Commissioner's written approval may be cause for termination of Contract.

36. **REJECTED PRODUCT** When Product is rejected, it must be removed by the Contractor from the premises of the Authorized User within ten calendar days of notification of rejection by the Authorized User. Upon notification of rejection, risk of loss of rejected or non-conforming Product shall remain with Contractor. Rejected items not removed by the Contractor within ten calendar days of notification shall be regarded as abandoned by the Contractor, and the Authorized User shall have the right to dispose of Product as its own property. The Contractor shall promptly reimburse the Authorized User for any and all costs and expenses incurred in storage or effecting removal or disposition after the ten-calendar-day period.

37. INSTALLATION Where installation is required, Contractor shall be responsible for placing and installing the Product in the required locations. All materials used in the installation shall be of good quality and shall be free from any and all defects that would mar the Product or render it unsound. Installation includes the furnishing of any equipment, rigging and materials required to install or place the Product in the proper location. The Contractor shall protect the Site from damage for all its work and shall repair damages or injury of any kind caused by the Contractor, its employees, officers or agents. If any alteration, dismantling or excavation, etc. is required to effect installation, the Contractor shall thereafter promptly restore the structure or Site. Work shall be performed to cause the least inconvenience to the Authorized User and with proper consideration for the rights of other Contractors or workers. The Contractor shall promptly perform its work and shall coordinate its activities with those of other Contractors. The Contractor shall clean up and remove all debris and rubbish from its work as required or directed. Upon completion of the work, the building and surrounding area of work shall be left clean and in a neat, unobstructed condition, and everything in satisfactory repair and order.

38. <u>REPAIRED OR REPLACED PRODUCTS, PARTS, OR</u>

COMPONENTS Where the Contractor is required to repair, replace or substitute Product or parts or components of the Product under the Contract, the repaired, replaced or substituted Products shall be subject to all terms and conditions for new parts and components set forth in the Contract including warranties, as set forth in the Warranties clause herein. Replaced or repaired Product or parts and components of such Product shall be new and shall, if available, be replaced by the original manufacturer's component or part. Remanufactured parts or components meeting new Product standards may be permitted by the Commissioner or Authorized User. Before installation, all proposed substitutes for the original manufacturers' installed parts or components must be approved by the Authorized User. The part or component shall be equal to or of better quality than the original part or component being replaced.

39. EMPLOYEES, SUBCONTRACTORS AND AGENTS All

employees, Subcontractors, or agents of the Contractor performing work under the Contract must be trained staff or technicians who meet or exceed the professional, technical, and training qualifications set forth in the Contract or the Purchase Order, and must comply with all security and administrative requirements of the Authorized User that are communicated to the Contractor. The Commissioner and the Authorized User reserve the right to conduct a security background check or otherwise approve any employee, Subcontractor, or agent furnished by Contractor and to refuse access to or require replacement of any personnel for cause based on professional, technical or training qualifications, quality of work or change in security status or non-compliance with Authorized User's security or other requirements. Such approval shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligation to perform all work in compliance with the Contract or the Purchase Order. The Commissioner and the Authorized User reserve the right to reject and/or bar from any facility for cause any employee, Subcontractor, or agent of the Contractor.

40. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u> In accordance with Section 138 of the State Finance Law, the Contractor shall not assign, transfer, convey, sublet, or otherwise dispose of the Contract or its right, title or interest therein, or its power to execute such Contract to any other person, company, firm or corporation in performance of the Contract without the prior written consent of the Commissioner or Authorized User (as applicable); provided, however, any consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, delayed or denied. The Commissioner may waive the requirement that such consent be obtained in advance where the Contractor verifies that the assignment, transfer, conveyance, sublease, or other disposition is due to, but not necessarily limited to, a reorganization, merger, or consolidation of the Contractor's business entity or enterprise.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the State shall not hinder, prevent or affect assignment of money by a Contractor for the benefit of its creditors. Prior to a consent to assignment of monies becoming effective, the Contractor shall file a written notice of such monies assignments with the State Comptroller. Prior to a consent to assignment of a Contract, or portion thereof, becoming effective, the Contractor shall submit the request for assignment to the Commissioner and seek written agreement from the Commissioner which will be filed with the State Comptroller. Commissioner shall use reasonable efforts to promptly respond to any request by Contractor for an assignment, provided that Contractor supplies sufficient information about the party to whom the Contractor proposes to assign the Contract.

Upon notice to the Contractor, the Contract may be assigned without the consent of the Contractor to another State Agency or subdivision of the State pursuant to a governmental reorganization or assignment of functions under which the functions are transferred to a successor Agency or to another Agency that assumes OGS responsibilities for the Contract.

41. <u>SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS</u> The Commissioner reserves the right to reject any proposed Subcontractor or supplier for bona fide business reasons, including, but not limited to: the company failed to solicit New York State certified minority- and women-owned business enterprises as required in prior OGS Contracts; the fact that such Subcontractor or supplier is on the New York State Department of Labor's list of companies with which New York State cannot do business; the Commissioner's determination that the company is not qualified or is not responsible; or the fact that the company has previously provided unsatisfactory work or services.

42. <u>SUSPENSION OF WORK</u> The Commissioner, in his or her sole discretion, reserves the right to suspend any or all activities under the Contract, at any time, in the best interests of the Authorized User. In the event of such suspension, the Contractor will be given a formal written notice outlining the particulars of such suspension. Examples of the reason for such suspension include, but are not limited to, a budget freeze or reduction in State spending, declaration of emergency, contract compliance issues or other circumstances. Upon

issuance of such notice, the Contractor is not to accept any Purchase Orders, and shall comply with the suspension order. Activity may resume at such time as the Commissioner issues a formal written notice authorizing a resumption of performance under the Contract.

An Authorized User may issue a formal written notice for the suspension of work for which it has engaged the Contractor for reasons specified in the above paragraph. The written notice shall set forth the reason for such suspension and a copy of the written notice shall be provided to the Commissioner.

43. TERMINATION

a. For Cause For a material breach that remains uncured for more than 30 calendar days or other longer period as specified by written notice to the Contractor, the Contract or Purchase Order may be terminated by the Commissioner or Authorized User respectively. Neither the State nor an Authorized User shall be liable for any of Contractor's costs arising from the failure to perform or the termination, including without limitation costs incurred after the date of termination. Such termination shall be upon written notice to the Contractor. In such event, the Commissioner or Authorized User may complete the contractual requirements in any manner it may deem advisable and pursue available legal or equitable remedies for breach.

b. For Convenience This Contract may be terminated at any time by the Commissioner for convenience upon 60 calendar days or other longer period as specified by written notice, without penalty or other early termination charges due. Such termination of the Contract shall not affect any project or Purchase Order that has been issued under the Contract prior to the date of such termination. If the Contract is terminated pursuant to this subdivision, the Authorized User shall remain liable for all accrued but unpaid charges incurred through the date of the termination. Contractor shall use due diligence and fulfill any outstanding Purchase Orders.

c. For Violation of Sections 139-j and 139-k of the State Finance Law The Commissioner reserves the right to terminate the Contract in the event it is found that the certification filed by the Bidder in accordance with Section 139-k of the State Finance Law was intentionally false or intentionally incomplete. Upon such finding, the Commissioner may exercise his or her termination right by providing written notification to the Contractor in accordance with the written notification terms of the Contract.

d. For Violation of Section 5-a of the New York State Tax Law The Commissioner reserves the right to terminate the Contract in the event it is found that the certification filed by the Contractor in accordance with Section 5-a of the Tax Law is not timely filed during the term of the Contract or the certification furnished was intentionally false or intentionally incomplete. Upon such finding, the Commissioner may exercise his or her termination right by providing written notification to the Contractor in accordance with the written notification terms of the Contract.

e. For Non-Responsibility The Bidder agrees that if it is found by the State that the Bidder's responses to the Vendor Responsibility Questionnaire were intentionally false or intentionally incomplete, on such finding, the Commissioner may terminate the Contract.

Upon written notice to the Contractor, and a reasonable opportunity to be heard with appropriate OGS officials or staff, the Contract may be terminated by the Commissioner at the Contractor's expense where the Contractor is determined by the Commissioner to be non-responsible. In such event, the Commissioner may complete the contractual requirements in any manner he or she may deem advisable and pursue available legal or equitable remedies for breach.

In no case shall such termination of the Contract by the State be deemed a breach thereof, nor shall the State be liable for any damages for lost profits or otherwise, which may be sustained by the Contractor as a result of such termination.

f. Upon Conviction of Certain Crimes The Commissioner reserves the right to terminate the Contract in the event it is found that a member, partner, director or officer of Contractor is convicted of one or more of the following: Bribery Involving Public Servants and Related Offenses as defined in Article 200 of the New York State Penal Law; Corrupting the Government as defined in Article 496 of the New York State Penal Law; or Defrauding the Government as defined in Section 195.20 of the New York State Penal Law.

44. <u>SAVINGS/FORCE MAJEURE</u> A force majeure occurrence is an event or effect that cannot be reasonably anticipated or controlled and is not due to the negligence or willful misconduct of the affected party. Force majeure includes, but is not limited to, acts of God, acts of war, acts of public enemies, terrorism, strikes, fires, explosions, actions of the elements, floods, or other similar causes beyond the control of the Contractor or the Commissioner in the performance of the Contract where non-performance, by exercise of reasonable diligence, cannot be prevented.

The affected party shall provide the other party with written notice of any force majeure occurrence as soon as the delay is known and provide the other party with a written contingency plan to address the force majeure occurrence, including, but not limited to, specificity on quantities of materials, tooling, people, and other resources that will need to be redirected to another facility and the process of redirecting them. Furthermore, the affected party shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to resume proper performance within an appropriate period of time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the force majeure condition continues beyond 30 days, the parties to the Contract shall jointly decide on an appropriate course of action that will permit fulfillment of the parties' objectives under the Contract.

The Contractor agrees that in the event of a delay or failure of performance by the Contractor under the Contract due to a force majeure occurrence:

a. The Commissioner may purchase from other sources (without recourse to and by the Contractor for the costs and expenses thereof) to replace all or part of the Products which are the subject of the delay, which purchases may be deducted from the Contract quantities without penalty or liability to the State, or b. The Contractor will provide Authorized Users with access to Products first in order to fulfill orders placed before the force majeure event occurred. The Commissioner agrees that Authorized Users shall accept allocated performance or deliveries during the occurrence of the force majeure event.

Neither the Contractor nor the Commissioner shall be liable to the other for any delay in or failure of performance under the Contract due to a force majeure occurrence. Any such delay in or failure of performance shall not constitute default or give rise to any liability for damages. The existence of such causes of such delay or failure shall extend the period for performance to such extent as determined by the Contractor and the Commissioner to be necessary to enable complete performance by the Contractor if reasonable diligence is exercised after the cause of delay or failure has been removed. Notwithstanding the above, at the discretion of the Commissioner where the delay or failure will significantly impair the value of the Contract to the State or to Authorized Users, the Commissioner may terminate the Contract or the portion thereof which is subject to delays, and thereby discharge any unexecuted portion of the Contract or the relative part thereof.

In addition, the Commissioner reserves the right, in his or her sole discretion, to make an equitable adjustment in the Contract terms and/or pricing should extreme and unforeseen volatility in the marketplace affect pricing or the availability of supply. "Extreme and unforeseen volatility in the marketplace" is defined as market circumstances which meet the following criteria: (i) the volatility is due to causes outside the control of Contractor; (ii) the volatility affects the marketplace or industry, not just the particular Contract source of supply; (iii) the effect on pricing or availability of supply is substantial; and (iv) the volatility so affects Contractor's performance that continued performance of the Contract would result in a substantial loss to the Contractor. In the event of a dispute between the Contractor and the Commissioner, such dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the OGS Dispute Resolution Procedures; provided, however, that nothing in this clause shall excuse the Contractor from performing in accordance with the Contract as changed.

45. CONTRACT INVOICING

a. Invoicing Contractor and the dealers/distributors/resellers designated by the Contractor, if any, shall provide complete and accurate billing invoices to each Authorized User in order to receive payment. Billing invoices submitted to an Authorized User must contain all information required by the Contract and the State Comptroller or other appropriate fiscal officer.

Contractor shall provide, upon request of the Commissioner, any and all information necessary to verify the accuracy of the billings. Such information shall be provided in a commercially reasonable manner as requested by the Commissioner. The Commissioner may direct the Contractor to provide the information to the State Comptroller or to any Authorized User of the Contract.

b. Payment of Contract Purchases made by an Authorized User when the State Comptroller is responsible for issuing such

payment The Authorized User and Contractor agree that payments for invoices submitted by the Contractor shall only be rendered electronically unless payment by paper check is expressly authorized by the Commissioner, in the Commissioner's sole discretion, due to extenuating circumstances. Such electronic payments shall be made in accordance with ordinary State procedures and practices. The Contractor shall comply with the State Comptroller's procedures to authorize electronic payments. Authorization forms are available at the State Comptroller website at www.osc.state.ny.us, by e-mail at HelpDesk@sfs.ny.gov, or by telephone at (518) 457-7737 or toll free (877) 737-4185. Contractor acknowledges that it will not receive payment on any invoices submitted under this Contract that are payable by the State Comptroller if it does not comply with the State Comptroller's electronic payment procedures, except where the Commissioner has expressly authorized payment by paper check as set forth above.

c. Payment of Contract Purchases made by an Authorized User when the State Comptroller is not responsible for issuing such payment The Authorized User and Contractor agree that payments for such Contract purchases shall be billed directly by Contractor on invoices/vouchers, together with complete and accurate supporting documentation as required by the Authorized User. Such payments shall be as mandated by the appropriate governing law from the receipt of a proper invoice. Such Authorized User and Contractor are strongly encouraged to establish electronic payments.

46. <u>DEFAULT – AUTHORIZED USER</u>

a. Breach by Authorized User An Authorized User's breach shall not be deemed a breach of the Centralized Contract; rather, it shall be deemed a breach of the Authorized User's performance under the terms and conditions of the Centralized Contract.

b. Failure to Make Payment In the event a participating Authorized User fails to make payment to the Contractor for Products delivered, accepted and properly invoiced, within 30 calendar days of such delivery and acceptance, the Contractor may, upon five business days advance written notice to both the Commissioner and the Authorized User's purchasing official, suspend additional provision of Products to such entity until such time as reasonable arrangements have been made and assurances given by such entity for current and future Contract payments.

c. Notice of Breach Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Contractor shall, at least 10 business days prior to declaring a breach of Contract by any Authorized User, by certified or registered mail, notify both the Commissioner and the purchasing official of the breaching Authorized User of the specific facts, circumstances and grounds upon which a breach will be declared.

d. Insufficient basis If the Contractor's basis for declaring a breach is insufficient, the Contractor's declaration of breach and failure to provide Products to an Authorized User may constitute a breach of the Contract, and the Authorized User may thereafter seek any remedy available at law or equity.

47. PROMPT PAYMENTS

a. By State Agencies Upon acceptance of Product or as otherwise provided by Contract, Contractor may invoice for payment. The required payment date shall be 30 calendar days, excluding legal holidays, from the receipt of a proper invoice, as determined in accordance with State Finance Law Section 179-f(2) and 2 NYCRR Part 18. The payment of interest on certain payments due and owed by the State Agency may be made in accordance with State Finance Law Sections 179-d et seq. and the implementing regulations (2 NYCRR § 18.1 et seq.).

b. By Non-State Agencies Upon acceptance of Product or as otherwise provided by Contract, Contractor may invoice for payment. The required payment date shall be 30 calendar days, excluding legal holidays, or as mandated by the appropriate governing law from the receipt of a proper invoice. The terms of Article 11-A of the State Finance Law apply only to procurements by and the consequent payment obligations of State Agencies. Neither expressly nor by any implication is the statute applicable to non-State agency Authorized Users. Neither OGS nor the State Comptroller is responsible for payments on any purchases made by a non-State agency Authorized User.

c. By Contractor Should the Contractor be liable for any payments to the State hereunder, interest, late payment charges and collection fee charges will be determined and assessed pursuant to Section 18 of the State Finance Law.

48. <u>**REMEDIES FOR BREACH</u>** Unless otherwise specified by the Authorized User in a Mini-Bid or Purchase Order, in the event that Contractor fails to observe or perform any term or condition of the Contract and such failure remains uncured after 15 calendar days following written notice by the Commissioner or an Authorized User,</u>

the Commissioner or an Authorized User may exercise all rights and remedies available at law or in equity. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if such failure is of a nature that it cannot be cured completely within 15 calendar days and Contractor shall have commenced its cure of such failure within such period and shall thereafter diligently prosecute all steps necessary to cure such failure, such 15-day period may, in the sole discretion of the Commissioner or the Authorized User, be extended for a reasonable period in no event to exceed 60 calendar days. It is understood and agreed that the rights and remedies available to the Commissioner and Authorized Users in the event of breach shall include but not be limited to the following:

a. Cover/Substitute Performance In the event of Contractor's material, uncured breach, the Commissioner or Authorized User may, with or without issuing a formal Solicitation: (i) purchase from other sources; or (ii) if the Commissioner or Authorized User is unsuccessful after making reasonable attempts, under the circumstances then-existing, to timely obtain acceptable replacement Product of equal or comparable quality, the Commissioner or Authorized User may acquire acceptable replacement Product of lesser or greater quality. Such purchases may be deducted from the Contract quantity without penalty or liability to the State.

b. Withhold Payment In any case where a reasonable question of material, uncured non-performance by Contractor arises, payment may be withheld in whole or in part at the discretion of the Authorized User.

c. Bankruptcy In the event that the Contractor files, or there is filed against Contractor, a petition under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during the term of this Centralized Contract, Authorized Users may, at their discretion, make application to exercise their right to set-off against monies due the debtor or, under the doctrine of recoupment, be credited the amounts owed by the Contractor arising out of the same transactions.

d. Reimbursement of Costs Incurred The Contractor agrees to reimburse the Authorized User promptly for any and all additional costs and expenses incurred for acquiring acceptable replacement Product. Should the cost of cover be less than the Contract price, the Contractor shall have no claim to the difference. The Contractor covenants and agrees that in the event suit is successfully prosecuted for any default on the part of the Contractor, all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, shall be paid by the Contractor.

Where the Contractor fails to timely deliver pursuant to the guaranteed delivery terms of the Contract, the ordering Authorized User may obtain replacement Product temporarily and the cost of the replacement Product shall be deducted from the Contract quantity without penalty or liability to the State.

e. Deduction/Credit Sums due as a result of these remedies may be deducted or offset by the Authorized User from payments due, or to become due, the Contractor on the same or another transaction. If no deduction or only a partial deduction is made in such fashion the Contractor shall pay to the Authorized User the amount of such claim or portion of the claim still outstanding, on demand. The Commissioner reserves the right to determine the disposition of any rebates, settlements, restitution, damages, etc., that arise from the administration of the Contract.

49. <u>ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIM</u> Contractor hereby assigns to the State any and all claims for overcharges associated with this Contract that may arise under the antitrust laws of the United States, 15 USC

Section 1, et seq. and the antitrust laws of the State of New York, General Business Law Section 340, et seq.

50. <u>**TOXIC SUBSTANCES**</u> Each Contractor furnishing a toxic substance, as defined by Section 875 of the Labor Law, shall provide such Authorized User with not less than two copies of a Safety Data Sheet, which sheet shall include for each such substance the information outlined in Section 876 of the Labor Law.

Before any chemical product is used or applied on or in any building, a copy of the product label and Safety Data Sheet must be provided to and approved by the Authorized User.

51. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR It is understood and agreed that the legal status of the Contractor, its Subcontractors, agents, officers and employees under this Contract is that of an independent contractor, and in no manner shall they be deemed employees of the Authorized User, and therefore are not entitled to any of the benefits associated with such employment.

52. <u>SECURITY</u> Contractor warrants, covenants and represents that, in the performance of the Contract, Contractor, its agents, Subcontractors, officers, distributors, resellers and employees will comply fully with all security procedures of the Authorized User set forth in the Contract or Purchase Order or otherwise communicated in advance to the Contractor including but not limited to physical, facility, documentary and cyber security rules, procedures and protocols.

53. <u>COOPERATION WITH THIRD PARTIES</u> The Contractor shall be responsible for fully cooperating with any third party, including but not limited to other Contractors or Subcontractors of the Authorized User, as necessary to ensure delivery or performance of Product.

54. WARRANTIES

a. Product Performance Contractor hereby warrants and represents that the Products acquired by the Authorized User under this Contract conform to the manufacturer's specifications, performance standards and Documentation and that the Documentation fully describes the proper procedure for using the Products.

b. Title and Ownership Contractor warrants and represents that it has (i) full ownership, clear title free of all liens, or (ii) the right to transfer or deliver specified license rights to any Products acquired by Authorized User under this Contract. Contractor shall be solely liable for any costs of acquisition associated therewith. Contractor shall indemnify Authorized Users and hold Authorized Users harmless from any damages and liabilities (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) arising from any breach of Contractor's warranties as set forth herein.

c. Product Warranty Contractor further warrants and represents that Products, components or parts specified and furnished by or through Contractor, whether specified and furnished individually or as a system, shall be substantially free from defects in material and workmanship and will conform to all requirements of the Contract for the manufacturer's standard commercial warranty period, if applicable, or for a minimum of one year from the date of acceptance, whichever is longer (the "Product warranty period").

During the Product warranty period, defects in the materials or workmanship of Products, components, or parts specified and furnished by or through Contractor, whether specified and furnished

GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS

individually or as a system, shall be repaired or replaced by Contractor at no cost or expense to the Authorized User. Contractor shall extend the Product warranty period for individual Products, or for the system as a whole, as applicable, by the cumulative periods of time, after notification, during which an individual Product, or the system as a whole, requires repairs or replacement resulting in down time or is in the possession of the Contractor, its agents, officers, Subcontractors, distributors, resellers or employees ("extended warranty").

Any component or part replaced by the Contractor under the Contract warranties shall be guaranteed for the greater of: (i) the Product warranty period set forth herein; or (ii) the manufacturer's standard commercial warranty period offered for the component or part, if applicable.

All costs for materials, labor, and transportation incurred to repair or replace Products, parts, components, or systems as a whole during the warranty period shall be borne solely by the Contractor, and the State or Authorized User shall in no event be liable or responsible therefor.

Where Contractor, the Third-Party Software vendor, or other thirdparty manufacturer markets any Product delivered by or through Contractor with a standard commercial warranty, such standard warranty shall be in addition to, and not relieve the Contractor from, Contractor's warranty obligations during the Product warranty and extended warranty periods. Where such standard commercial warranty covers all or some of the Product warranty or extended warranty periods, Contractor shall be responsible for the coordination during the Product warranty or extended warranty periods with Third-Party Software vendor or other third-party manufacturers for warranty repair or replacement of Third-Party Software vendor or other thirdparty manufacturer's Product.

Where Contractor, Third-Party Software vendor, or other third-party manufacturer markets any Product with a standard commercial warranty that goes beyond the Product warranty or extended warranty periods, Contractor shall notify the Authorized User and pass through the standard commercial warranty to Authorized User at no additional charge; provided, however, that Contractor shall not be responsible for coordinating services under the standard commercial warranty after expiration of the Product warranty and extended warranty periods.

Unless recycled, recyclable, or recovered materials are available in accordance with the Remanufactured, Recycled, Recyclable, or Recovered Materials clause, Product offered shall be standard new equipment, current model or most recent release of regular stock product with all parts regularly used with the type of equipment offered. Contractor further warrants and represents that no component or part has been substituted or applied contrary to the manufacturer's recommendations and standard practice.

Contractor shall not be responsible for any modification of the Products made by an Authorized User without Contractor's approval.

d. Virus Warranty The Contractor represents and warrants that any Product acquired under the Contract by the Authorized User does not contain any known Viruses. Contractor is not responsible for Viruses introduced at an Authorized User's Site.

e. Date/Time Warranty Contractor warrants that Product furnished pursuant to this Contract shall, when used in accordance with the Product Documentation, be able to accurately process date/time data (including, but not limited to, calculating, comparing, and sequencing) transitions, including leap year calculations. Where a Contractor proposes or an acquisition requires that specific Products must perform as a package or system, this warranty shall apply to the Products as a system.

Where Contractor is providing ongoing services, including but not limited to: (i) consulting, integration, code or data conversion, (ii) maintenance or support services, (iii) data entry or processing, or (iv) contract administration services (e.g., billing, invoicing, claim processing), Contractor warrants that services shall be provided in an accurate and timely manner without interruption, failure or error due to the inaccuracy of Contractor's business operations in processing date/time data (including, but not limited to, calculating, comparing, and sequencing) various date/time transitions, including leap year calculations. Contractor shall be responsible for damages resulting from any delays, errors or untimely performance resulting therefrom, including but not limited to the failure or untimely performance of such services.

f. Workmanship Warranty Contractor warrants that the services acquired under this Contract will be provided in a professional and workmanlike manner in accordance with the applicable industry standards, if any. The Authorized User must notify Contractor of any services warranty deficiencies within 90 calendar days from performance of the services that gave rise to the warranty claim.

g. Survival of Warranties All warranties contained in this Contract shall survive the termination of this Contract.

h. Prompt Notice of Breach The Authorized User shall promptly notify the Contactor and the Commissioner in writing of any claim of breach of any warranty provided herein.

i. Additional Warranties Where Contractor, Product manufacturer or service provider generally offers additional or more advantageous warranties than those set forth herein, Contractor shall offer or pass through any such warranties to Authorized Users.

j. No Limitation of Rights The rights and remedies of the State and the Authorized Users provided in this clause are in addition to and do not limit any rights afforded to the State and the Authorized Users by any other clause of the Contract.

55. LEGAL COMPLIANCE Contractor represents and warrants that it shall secure all notices and comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules and regulations of any governmental entity in conjunction with the performance of obligations under the Contract. Prior to award and during the Contract term and any extensions thereof, Contractor must establish to the satisfaction of the Commissioner that it meets or exceeds all requirements of the Solicitation and Contract and any applicable laws, including but not limited to, permits, licensing, and shall provide such proof as required by the Commissioner. Failure to comply or failure to provide proof may constitute grounds for the Commissioner to terminate or suspend the Contract, in whole or in part, or to take any other action deemed necessary by the Commissioner. Contractor also agrees to disclose information and provide affirmations and certifications to comply with Sections 139-j and 139-k of the State Finance Law.

56. INDEMNIFICATION Contractor shall be fully liable for the actions of its agents, employees, partners or Subcontractors and shall fully defend, indemnify and hold the Authorized Users harmless from suits, actions, proceedings, claims, losses, damages, and costs (including reasonable attorney fees) of every name and description relating to personal injury and damage to real or personal tangible property caused by any intentional act or negligence of Contractor, its agents, employees, partners or Subcontractors, which shall arise from or result directly or indirectly from this Contract, without limitation;

provided, however, that the Contractor shall not be obligated to indemnify an Authorized User for any claim, loss or damage arising hereunder to the extent caused by the negligent act, failure to act, gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Authorized User.

The Authorized User shall give Contractor: (i) prompt written notice of any action, claim or threat of suit, or other suit for which Contractor is required to fully indemnify an Authorized User, (ii) the opportunity to take over, settle or defend such action, claim or suit at Contractor's sole expense, and (iii) assistance in the defense of any such action, claim or suit at the expense of Contractor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the State reserves the right to join such action, at its sole expense, if it determines there is an issue involving a significant public interest.

In the event that an action or proceeding at law or in equity is commenced against the Authorized User arising out of a claim for death, personal injury or damage to real or personal tangible property caused by any intentional or willful act, gross negligence, or negligence of Contractor, its agents, employees, partners or Subcontractors, which shall arise from or result directly or indirectly from the Products supplied under this Contract, and Contractor is of the opinion that the allegations in such action or proceeding in whole or in part are not covered by the indemnification and defense provisions set forth in the Contract, Contractor shall immediately notify the Authorized User and the New York State Office of the Attorney General in writing and shall specify to what extent Contractor believes it is obligated to defend and indemnify under the terms and conditions of the Contract and to what extent it is not so obligated to defend and indemnify. Contractor shall in such event protect the interests of the Authorized User and attempt to secure a continuance to permit the State and the Authorized User to appear and defend their interests in cooperation with Contractor, as is appropriate, including any jurisdictional defenses the State and Authorized User may have. In the event of a dispute regarding the defense, the Contractor and the Attorney General shall try to reach an amicable resolution, but the Attorney General shall have the final determination on such matters.

57. INDEMNIFICATION RELATING TO INFRINGEMENT

The Contractor shall also defend, indemnify and hold the Authorized Users harmless from all suits, actions, proceedings, claims, losses, damages, and costs of every name and description (including reasonable attorney fees), relating to a claim of infringement of a patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or other proprietary right provided such claim arises solely out of the Products as supplied by the Contractor, and not out of any modification to the Products made by the Authorized User or by someone other than Contractor at the direction of the Authorized User without Contractor's approval; provided, however, that the Contractor shall not be obligated to indemnify an Authorized User for any claim, loss or damage arising hereunder to the extent caused by the negligent act, failure to act, gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Authorized User.

The Authorized User shall give Contractor: (i) prompt written notice of any action, claim or threat of suit alleging infringement, (ii) the opportunity to take over, settle or defend such action, claim or suit at Contractor's sole expense, and (iii) assistance in the defense of any such action, claim or suit at the expense of Contractor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the State reserves the right to join such action, at its sole expense, if it determines there is an issue involving a significant public interest.

If usage of a Product shall be enjoined for any reason or if Contractor believes that it may be enjoined, Contractor shall have the right, at its own expense and sole discretion to take action in the following order of precedence: (i) to procure for the Authorized User the right to continue usage (ii) to modify the service or Product so that usage becomes non-infringing, and is of at least equal quality and performance; or (iii) to replace such Product or parts thereof, as applicable, with non-infringing Product of at least equal quality and performance. If the above remedies are not available, the parties shall terminate the Contract, in whole or in part as necessary and applicable, provided that the Authorized User is given a refund for any amounts paid for the period during which usage was not feasible.

In the event that an action or proceeding at law or in equity is commenced against the Authorized User arising out of a claim that the Authorized User's use of the Product under the Contract infringes any patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or proprietary right, and Contractor is of the opinion that the allegations in such action or proceeding in whole or in part are not covered by the indemnification and defense provisions set forth in the Contract, Contractor shall immediately notify the Authorized User and the New York State Office of the Attorney General in writing and shall specify to what extent Contractor believes it is obligated to defend and indemnify under the terms and conditions of the Contract and to what extent it is not so obligated to defend and indemnify. Contractor shall in such event protect the interests of the Authorized User and attempt to secure a continuance to permit the State and the Authorized User to appear and defend their interests in cooperation with Contractor, as is appropriate, including any jurisdictional defenses the State and Authorized User may have. In the event of a dispute regarding the defense, the Contractor and the Attorney General shall try to reach an amicable resolution, but the Attorney General shall have the final determination on such matters. This constitutes the Authorized User's sole and exclusive remedy for infringement of a patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret, or other proprietary right.

58. <u>LIMITATION OF LIABILITY</u> Except as otherwise set forth in the Indemnification clause and the Indemnification Relating to Infringement clause, the limit of liability shall be as follows:

a. Contractor's liability for any claim, loss or liability arising out of, or connected with the Products provided, and whether based upon default, or other liability such as breach of contract, warranty, negligence, misrepresentation or otherwise, shall in no case exceed direct damages in: (i) an amount equal to two (2) times the charges specified in the Purchase Order for the Products forming the basis of the Authorized User's claim or (ii) five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000), whichever is greater.

b. The Authorized User may retain such monies from any amount due Contractor as may be necessary to satisfy any claim for damages, costs and the like asserted against the Authorized User unless Contractor at the time of the presentation of claim shall demonstrate to the Authorized User's satisfaction that sufficient monies are set aside by the Contractor in the form of a bond or through insurance coverage to cover associated damages and other costs.

c. Notwithstanding the above, neither the Contractor nor the Authorized User shall be liable for any consequential, indirect or special damages of any kind which may result directly or indirectly from such performance, including, without limitation, damages resulting from loss of use or loss of profit by the Authorized User, the Contractor, or by others.

59. DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES

It is the policy of OGS to provide interested parties, as defined in the OGS Dispute Resolution Procedures, with an opportunity to

administratively resolve disputes, complaints or inquiries related to Solicitations, contract awards and contract administration. OGS encourages interested parties to seek resolution of disputes through consultation with OGS staff. All such matters shall be accorded impartial and timely consideration. Interested parties may also file formal written disputes. A copy of the OGS Dispute Resolution Procedures may be obtained by contacting the designated contact for the Solicitation, the Contract manager, or at the OGS website. OGS reserves the right to change the procedures set forth in the Dispute Resolution Procedures without seeking a Contract amendment.

To the extent the scope of the Solicitation or Contract includes the sale, development, maintenance, or use of information technology Products such as software, computer components, systems, or networks for the processing, and distribution, or storage, or storage of data, the following clauses shall govern, as applicable.

60. <u>SOFTWARE LICENSE GRANT</u> Where Product is acquired on a licensed basis the following shall constitute the license grant:

License Scope Licensee is granted a non-exclusive, perpetual a. license to use, execute, reproduce, display, perform, or merge the Product within its business enterprise in the United States up to the maximum licensed capacity stated on the Purchase Order. Product may be accessed, used, executed, reproduced, displayed or performed up to the capacity measured by the applicable licensing unit stated on the Purchase Order (e.g., payroll size, number of employees, CPU, MIPS, MSU, concurrent user, workstation, virtual partition). Licensee shall have the right to use those modifications or customizations of the Product that have been purchased by Licensee and to distribute such modifications or customizations for use by any Authorized Users otherwise licensed to use the Product, provided that any modifications or customizations, however extensive, shall not diminish Licensor's proprietary title or interest. No license, right or interest in any trademark, trade name, or service mark is granted hereunder.

Licensee and Contractor may agree to alternative licensing rights (e.g., subscription, term, virtual) for specific Products used by the Contractor in performing the services, provided such agreement is reached prior to Bid, Mini-Bid, RFQ, or Contract award, as applicable. Such licensing rights will be specified in an applicable Purchase Order or other document approved by Licensee and Contractor.

b. License Term The license term shall commence upon the License Effective Date, provided, however, that where an acceptance or trial period applies to the Product, the license term shall be extended by the time period for testing, acceptance or trial.

c. Product Documentation Contractor shall provide Product Documentation electronically to Licensee at no charge. If Product Documentation is made available to customers in hard copy, Contractor shall provide at no charge one hard copy.

Contractor hereby grants to Licensee a non-exclusive, fully paid-up, royalty-free perpetual license in the Product Documentation to make, reproduce, and distribute, either electronically or otherwise, copies of the Product Documentation as necessary to enjoy full use of the Product in accordance with the Contract.

d. Product Technical Support & Maintenance Licensee shall have the option of electing the Product technical support and maintenance ("maintenance") set forth in the Contract by giving written notice to Contractor any time during the Centralized Contract term. Contractor shall fully disclose all terms and conditions of maintenance available to Licensee, including the extent to which updates, upgrades, revisions, and new releases are included in maintenance. Maintenance terms and any renewals thereof are independent of the expiration of the Centralized Contract term and shall not automatically renew.

Unless otherwise provided by written agreement between the Contractor and Licensee, maintenance offered shall include, at a minimum, (i) the provision of Error Corrections, updates, enhancements, revisions, Patches, and upgrades to Licensee, and (ii) help desk assistance at no additional cost, either by toll-free telephone or on-line functionality. Contractor shall maintain the Product so as to provide Licensee with the ability to utilize the Product in accordance with the Product Documentation without significant functional downtime to its ongoing business operations during the maintenance term.

Licensee shall not be required to purchase maintenance for use of Product, and may discontinue maintenance at the end of any current maintenance term upon notice to Contractor. In the event that Licensee does not initially acquire or discontinues maintenance of licensed Product, it may, at any time thereafter, reinstate maintenance for Product without any additional penalties or other charges, by paying Contractor the amount that would have been due under the Contract for the period of time that such maintenance had lapsed, at then current NYS net maintenance rates. Contractor shall submit written notification to Licensees of the upcoming maintenance end date no later than 60 calendar days prior to such maintenance end date.

Permitted License Transfers As Licensee's business operations e. may be altered, expanded or diminished, licenses granted hereunder may be transferred or combined for use at an alternative or consolidated Site not originally specified in the license, including transfers within Agencies, between Agencies, and pursuant to governmental restructuring or reorganization ("permitted license transfers"). Licensees do not have to obtain the approval of Contractor for permitted license transfers, but must give 30 days prior written notice to Contractor of such moves and certify in writing that the Product is not in use at the prior Site. There shall be no additional license or other transfer fees due Contractor, provided that: (i) the maximum capacity of the consolidated machine is equal to the combined individual license capacity of all licenses running at the consolidated or transferred Site (e.g., named users, seats, or MIPS); or (ii) if the maximum capacity of the consolidated machine is greater than the individual license capacity being transferred, a logical or physical partition or other means of restricting access will be maintained within the computer system so as to restrict use and access to the Product to that unit of licensed capacity solely dedicated to beneficial use for Licensee. In the event that the maximum capacity of the consolidated machine is greater than the combined individual license capacity of all licenses running at the consolidated or transferred Site, and a logical or physical partition or other means of restricting use is not available, the fees due Contractor shall not exceed the fees otherwise payable for a single license for the upgrade capacity.

Restricted Use By Third Parties Third parties retained by f. Licensee shall have the right to use the Product to maintain Licensee's business operations, including data processing, for the time period that they are engaged in such activities, provided that: (i) Licensee gives notice to Contractor of such third party, Site of intended use of the Product, and means of access; and (ii) such third party has executed, or agrees to execute, the Product manufacturer's standard nondisclosure or restricted use agreement, which executed agreement shall be accepted by the Contractor ("Non-Disclosure Agreement"); and (iii) such third party maintains a logical or physical partition within its computer system so as to restrict use and access to the program to that portion solely dedicated to beneficial use for Licensee. In no event shall Licensee assume any liability for third party's compliance with the terms of the Non-Disclosure Agreement, nor shall the Non-Disclosure Agreement create or impose any liabilities on the State or Licensee.

g. Archival Back-Up and Disaster Recovery Licensee may use and copy the Product and related Documentation in connection with: (i) reproducing a reasonable number of copies of the Product for

archival backup and disaster recovery procedures; (ii) reproducing a reasonable number of copies of the Product and related Documentation for cold site storage; (iii) reproducing a back-up copy of the Product to run for a reasonable period of time in conjunction with a documented consolidation or transfer otherwise allowed herein. The phrase "cold site storage" means a restorable back-up copy of the Product not to be installed until the need for disaster recovery arises. The phrase "disaster recovery" means the installation and storage of Product in ready-to-execute, back-up computer systems prior to disaster or breakdown which is not used for active production or development. Contractor shall fully disclose all archival back-up and disaster recovery options available to Licensee (e.g., cold, warm, and hot back-up), including all terms and conditions, additional charges, or use authorizations associated with such options.

h. Confidentiality Restrictions If any portion of the Product or Product Documentation contains confidential, proprietary, or trade secret information, the Contractor shall identify such information in writing to the Licensee. The terms of Licensee's use and disclosure of such information shall be governed by a written agreement between the Contractor and the Licensee, which, in the case of Licensees that are State or local governmental entities, recognizes that they are subject to the New York Freedom of Information Law.

i. Restricted Use by Licensee Except as expressly authorized by the Terms of License, Licensee shall not: (i) copy the Product; (ii) cause or permit reverse compilation or reverse assembly of all or any portion of the Product; or (iii) export the Licensed Software in violation of the Export Administration Regulations (EAR) or the International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR).

61. PRODUCT ACCEPTANCE Unless otherwise provided by mutual agreement of the Authorized User and the Contractor, an Authorized User shall have 30 days from the date of delivery to accept hardware Products and 60 days from the date of delivery to accept all other Product. Where the Contractor is responsible for installation, acceptance shall be from completion of installation. Title or other property interest and risk of loss shall not pass from Contractor to the Authorized User until the Products have been accepted. Failure to provide notice of acceptance or rejection or a deficiency statement to the Contractor by the end of the period provided for under this clause constitutes acceptance by the Authorized User as of the expiration of that period. The license term shall be extended by the time periods allowed for trial use, testing and acceptance.

Unless otherwise provided by mutual agreement of the Authorized User and the Contractor, Authorized User shall have the option to run testing on the Product prior to acceptance, such tests and data to be specified by Authorized User. Where using its own data or tests, Authorized User must have the tests or data available upon delivery. This demonstration will take the form of a documented installation test, capable of observation by the Authorized User, which shall be made part of the Contractor's standard documentation and shall be covered by the Product warranty. The test data shall remain accessible to the Authorized User after completion of the test.

In the event that the documented installation test cannot be completed successfully within the specified acceptance period, and the Contractor or Product is responsible for the delay, Authorized User shall have the option to cancel the order in whole or in part, or to extend the testing period for an additional 30 day increment. Authorized User shall notify Contractor of acceptance upon successful completion of the documented installation test. Such cancellation shall not give rise to any cause of action against the Authorized User for damages, loss of profits, expenses, or other remuneration of any kind.

Unless otherwise provided by mutual agreement of the Authorized User and the Contractor, if the Authorized User elects to provide a deficiency statement specifying how the Product fails to meet the specifications within the testing period, Contractor shall have 30 days to correct the deficiency, and the Authorized User shall have an additional 60 days to evaluate the Product as provided herein.

If the Product does not meet the specifications at the end of the extended testing period, Authorized User, upon prior written notice to Contractor, may then reject the Product and return all defective Product to Contractor, and Contractor shall refund any monies paid by the Authorized User to Contractor therefor. Costs and liabilities associated with a failure of the Product to perform in accordance with the functionality tests or product specifications during the acceptance period shall be borne fully by Contractor to the extent that said costs or liabilities shall not have been caused by negligent or willful acts or omissions of the Authorized User's agents or employees. Said costs shall be limited to the amounts set forth in the Limitation of Liability clause for any liability for costs incurred at the direction or recommendation of Contractor. When Product is not accepted, it must be removed by the Contractor from the premises of the Authorized User within ten calendar days of notification of non-acceptance by the Authorized User. Rejected items not removed by the Contractor within the ten calendar day period shall be regarded as abandoned by the Contractor and the Authorized User shall have the right to dispose of Product as its own property. The Contractor shall promptly reimburse the Authorized User for any costs incurred in storage or effecting removal or disposition after the ten calendar day period.

62. AUDIT OF LICENSED PRODUCT USAGE Contractor shall have the right to periodically audit, no more than annually, at Contractor's expense, use of licensed Product at any Site where a copy of the Product resides. Contractor may conduct such audits remotely or on Site. If conducted remotely and if Contractor makes a license management program available, the Licensee agrees to install such program and use it within a reasonable period of time, provided such program meets Licensee's security or other requirements. If conducted on Site: (i) Contractor shall give Licensee at least 30 days advance written notice, (ii) such audit shall be conducted during Licensee's normal business hours, (iii) the audit shall be conducted by an independent auditor chosen on mutual agreement of the parties. Contractor shall recommend a minimum of three auditing/accounting firms from which the Licensee will select one; and (iv) Contractor and Licensee are each entitled to designate a representative who shall be entitled to participate, and who shall mutually agree on audit format, and simultaneously review all information obtained by the audit. Such representatives also shall be entitled to copies of all reports, data or information obtained from the audit. If the audit shows that such party is not in compliance, Licensee shall be required to purchase additional licenses or capacities necessary to bring it into compliance and shall pay for the unlicensed capacity at the net pricing in effect under the Contract at time of audit, or if none, then at the Contractor's U.S. commercial list price. Once such additional licenses or capacities are purchased, Licensee shall be deemed to have been in compliance retroactively, and Licensee shall have no further liability of any kind for the unauthorized use of the software.

In the event of an on-Site audit, the Software Alliance, Software Publishers Association (SPA), Software and Industry Information Association (SIIA) or Federation Against Software Theft (FAST) may not be used directly or indirectly to conduct such audit, nor may such entities be recommended by Contractor.

63. <u>NO HARDSTOP OR PASSIVE LICENSE MONITORING</u>

Unless otherwise expressly agreed to by the Licensee, the Product and all upgrades shall not contain any computer code that would disable the Product or upgrades or impair in any way its operation based on the elapsing of a period of time, exceeding an authorized number of copies, advancement to a particular date or other numeral, or other similar self-destruct mechanisms (sometimes referred to as "time bombs," "time locks," or "drop dead" devices) or that would permit Contractor to access the Product to cause such disablement or impairment (sometimes referred to as a "trap door" device). Any Contractor access to the Product agreed to by Licensee as provided above shall be in accordance with Licensee's security or other requirements. Contractor agrees that in the event of a breach of this provision that Licensee shall not have an adequate remedy at law, including monetary damages, and that Licensee shall consequently be entitled to seek a temporary restraining order, injunction, or other form of equitable relief against the continuance of such breach, in addition to any and all remedies to which Licensee shall be entitled.

64. <u>OWNERSHIP/TITLE TO PROJECT DELIVERABLES</u>

This clause shall apply where Contractor is commissioned by the Authorized User to furnish project deliverables as detailed in the Purchase Order.

a. Definitions

(i) For purposes of this clause, "Products" means deliverables furnished under this Contract by or through Contractor, including existing and custom Products, including, but not limited to: a) components of the hardware environment, b) printed materials (including but not limited to training manuals, system and user documentation, reports, drawings), whether printed in hard copy or maintained on electronic media c) Third-Party Software, d) modifications, customizations, custom programs, program listings, programming tools, data, modules, components, and e) any properties embodied therein, whether in tangible or intangible form (including but not limited to utilities, interfaces, templates, subroutines, algorithms, formulas, Source Code, object code).

(ii) For purposes of this clause, "Existing Products" means tangible Products and intangible licensed Products that exist prior to the commencement of work under the Contract. Contractor bears the burden of proving that a particular product was in existence prior to the commencement of the project.

(iii) For purposes of this clause, "Custom Products" means Products, preliminary, final, or otherwise, that are created or developed by Contractor, its Subcontractors, partners, employees, or agents for Authorized User under the Contract.

b. Title to Project Deliverables Unless otherwise specified in writing in the Purchase Order, the Authorized User shall have ownership and license rights as follows:

(i) Existing Products:

1. Hardware - Title and ownership of Existing hardware Products shall pass to Authorized User upon acceptance.

2. Software - Title and ownership to Existing software Products delivered by Contractor under the Contract that is normally commercially distributed on a license basis by the Contractor or other Third-Party Software vendor ("Existing Licensed Product"), whether or not embedded in, delivered or operating in conjunction with hardware or Custom Products, shall remain with Contractor or the Third-Party Software vendor. Effective upon acceptance, such Product shall be licensed to Authorized User in accordance with the Contractor or Third-Party Software vendor's standard license agreement; provided, however, that such standard license, must, at a minimum: (a) grant Authorized User a non-exclusive, perpetual license to use, execute, reproduce, display, perform, adapt (unless Contractor advises Authorized User as part of Contractor's proposal that adaptation will violate existing agreements or statutes and Contractor demonstrates such to the Authorized User's satisfaction) and distribute Existing Licensed Product to the Authorized User up to the license capacity stated in the Purchase Order or work order with all license rights necessary to fully effect the general business purposes stated in the Solicitation or Authorized User's Purchase Order or work order, including the financing assignment rights set forth in paragraph (c) below; and (b) recognize the State of New York as the Licensee where the Authorized User is a State Agency, department, board, commission, office or institution. Where these rights are not otherwise covered by the Third-Party Software vendor's standard license agreement, the Contractor shall be responsible for obtaining these rights at its sole cost and expense. The Authorized User shall reproduce all copyright notices and any other legend of ownership on any copies authorized under this clause.

(ii) Custom Products: Effective upon creation of Custom Products, Contractor hereby conveys, assigns and transfers to Authorized User the sole and exclusive rights, title and interest in Custom Products, whether preliminary, final or otherwise, including all trademark and copyrights. Contractor hereby agrees to take all necessary and appropriate steps to ensure that the Custom Products are protected against unauthorized copying, reproduction and marketing by or through Contractor, its agents, employees, or Subcontractors. Nothing herein shall preclude the Contractor from otherwise using the related or underlying general knowledge, skills, ideas, concepts, techniques and experience developed under a Purchase Order, project definition or work order in the course of Contractor's business. Authorized User may, by providing written notice thereof to the Contractor, elect in the alternative to take a non-exclusive perpetual license to Custom Products in lieu of Authorized User taking exclusive ownership and title to such Products. In such case, Licensee on behalf of all Authorized Users shall be granted a non-exclusive perpetual license to use, execute, reproduce, display, perform, adapt and distribute Custom Product as necessary to fully effect the general business purposes as stated in paragraph (b)(i)(2), above.

Transfers or Assignments to a Third-Party Financing Agent It c. is understood and agreed by the parties that a condition precedent to the consummation of the purchases under the Contract may be the obtaining of acceptable third-party financing by the Authorized User. The Authorized User shall make the sole determination of the acceptability of any financing proposal. The Authorized User will make all reasonable efforts to obtain such financing, but makes no representation that such financing has been obtained as of the date of Bid receipt. Where financing is used, Authorized User may assign or transfer its rights in Licensed Products (existing or custom) to a thirdparty financing entity or trustee ("Trustee") as collateral where required by the terms of the financing agreement. Trustee's sole rights with respect to transferability or use of Licensed Products shall be to exclusively sublicense to Authorized User all of its Licensee's rights under the terms and conditions of the License Agreement; provided, further, however, in the event of any termination or expiration of such sublicense by reason of payment in full, all of Trustee's rights in such Licensed Product shall terminate immediately and Authorized User's prior rights to such Existing Licensed Product shall be revived.

d. Sale or License of Custom Products Involving Tax-Exempt Financing (i.e., Certificates of Participation - COPS) The Authorized User's sale or other transfer of Custom Products which were acquired by the Authorized User using third-party, tax-exempt financing may not occur until such Custom Products are, or become, useable. In the event that the Contractor wishes to obtain ownership rights to Custom Products, the sale or other transfer shall be at fair market value determined at the time of such sale or other transfer, and must be pursuant to a separate written agreement in a form acceptable to the Authorized User which complies with the terms of this clause.

e. Contractor's Obligation with Regard to Third–Party Software Where Contractor furnishes Existing Licensed Products as a project deliverable, and sufficient rights necessary to effect the purposes of this section are not otherwise provided in the Contractor or the Third-Party Software vendor's standard license agreement, Contractor shall be responsible for obtaining from the Third-Party Software proprietary owner/developer the rights set forth herein to the benefit of the Authorized User at Contractor's sole cost and expense.

65. PROOF OF LICENSE The Contractor must provide to each Licensee who places a Purchase Order either: (i) the Product developer's certified license confirmation certificates in the name of such Licensee; (ii) a written confirmation from the proprietary owner accepting Product invoice as proof of license; or (iii) other similar proof of license. All proofs of license must be in a form acceptable to the Licensee.

66. CHANGES TO PRODUCT OR SERVICE OFFERINGS

a. Product or Service Discontinuance Where Contractor is the Product manufacturer/developer, and Contractor publicly announces to all U.S. customers ("date of notice") that a Product is being withdrawn from the U.S. market or that maintenance service or technical support provided by Contractor ("withdrawn support") is no longer going to be offered, Contractor shall be required to: (i) notify the Commissioner and each Licensee then under contract for maintenance or technical support in writing of the intended discontinuance; and (ii) continue to offer Product or withdrawn support upon the Contract terms previously offered for the greater of: (a) the best terms offered by Contractor to any other similarly situated, supported customer, or (b) not less than 12 months from the date of notice; and (iii) at Licensee's option, and in order to enable Licensee to continue the use and maintenance of the Product, provide Licensee with a Product replacement or migration path with at least equivalent functionality at no additional charge, provided that Licensee is under contract for maintenance on the date of notice and Contractor is offering such replacement or migration path to all of its similarly situated, supported customers without additional charge.

In the event that the Contractor is <u>not</u> the Product manufacturer, Contractor shall be required to: (i) provide the notice required under the paragraph above, to the entities described within five business days of Contractor receiving notice from the Product manufacturer, and (ii) include in such notice the period of time from the date of notice that the Product manufacturer will continue to provide Product or withdraw support.

The provisions of this subdivision (a) shall not apply or eliminate Contractor's obligations where withdrawn support is being provided by an independent Subcontractor. In the event that such Subcontractor ceases to provide service, Contractor shall be responsible for subcontracting such service, subject to State approval, to an alternate Subcontractor.

b. Product or Service Re-Bundling In the event that Contractor is the Product manufacturer and publicly announces to all U.S. customers ("date of notice") that a Product or maintenance or technical support offering is being re-bundled in a different manner from the structure or licensing model of the prior U.S. commercial offering, Contractor shall

be required to: (i) notify the Commissioner and each Licensee in writing of the intended change; (ii) continue to provide Product or withdrawn support upon the same terms and conditions as previously offered on the then-current NYS Contract for the greater of: (a) the best terms offered by Contractor to any other similarly situated, supported customer, or (b) not less than 12 months from the date of notice; and (iii) shall submit the proposed rebundling change to the Commissioner for approval prior to its becoming effective for the remainder of the Contract term. The provisions of this section do not apply if the Contractor is not the Product manufacturer.

INDEX

	<u>Clause</u>
<u>A</u>	<u>No.</u>
Assignment	40
Assignment of Claim	49
Audit of Licensed Product Usage	62
B	
Bid Evaluation	16
Bid Opening	4
С	
Changes to Product or Service Offerings	66
Confidential/Trade Secret Materials	6
Contract Invoicing	45
Contract Creation/Execution	22
Contract Publicity	21
Contract Term - Extension	23
	53
Cooperation with Third Parties	55
<u>D</u>	
Debriefings	20
Default - Authorized User	46
Definitions	2
Dispute Resolution Procedures	59
Emergency Contracts	29
Employees, Subcontractors and Agents	39
Estimated/Specific Quantity Contracts	28
Ethics Compliance	1
Expenses Prior to Contract Execution	9
Ι	
Indemnification	56
Indemnification Relating to Infringement	57
Independent Contractor	51
Installation	37
International Bidding	3
International Distance	C C
	5
Late Bids	5
Legal Compliance	55
Limitation of Liability	58
M KG	26
Modification of Contract Terms	26
<u>N</u>	
No Hardstop or Passive License Monitoring	63
<u>0</u>	
Official Use Only/No Personal Use	24
Ownership/Title to Project Deliverables	64

	Clause
<u>P</u>	<u>No.</u>
Participation in Centralized Contracts	25
Prevailing Wage Rates - Public Works	
and Building Services Contracts	7
Pricing	13
Product Acceptance	61
Product Delivery	31
Product References	10
Product Substitution	35
Products Manufactured in Public Institutions	12
Prompt Payments	47
Proof of License	65
Purchase Orders	30
Purchasing Card	15
Q	
Quantity Changes Prior to Award	18
<u>R</u>	
Rejected Product	36
Remanufactured, Recycled, Recyclable, or	
Recovered Materials	11
Remedies for Breach	48
Repaired or Replaced Products, Parts, or Components	38
<u>S</u>	
Savings/Force Majeure	44
Scope Changes	27
Security	52
Site Inspection	14
Shipping/Receipt of Product	33
Software License Grant	60
Subcontractors and Suppliers	41
Suspension of Work	42
<u>T</u>	0
Taxes	8
Termination	43
Tie Bids	17
Timeframe for Offers	19
Title and Risk of Loss for Products Other than	<i></i>
Technology Products	34
Toxic Substances	50
Warrantia	E A
Warranties	54
Weekend and Holiday Deliveries	32

APPENDIX C

CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURE

The following guidelines are subject to change at the discretion of OGS. A Contract Amendment requires a formally executed document by mutual agreement of the Parties, to be provided by OGS Contract Administrator, after submission and approval of the Contract Modification Form.

- (1) **TYPES OF CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS**: In order to expedite processing of a contract modification, where proposed changes involve more than one category below, each change should be submitted to OGS as a separate request.
 - a) <u>UPDATES</u>: "Updates" are changes that do not require a change to the established Centralized Contract terms and conditions. Updates may include: Centralized Contract changes and updates made in accordance with the previously approved pricing formula (e.g. discount from list price); adding new products or services within the established, previously approved pricing structure; lowering pricing of products or services already on Contract, deleting products or services available through the Centralized Contract, adding product or service that do not fall under the previously established price structure or discounts under the Contract, re-bundled products, and other updates not listed above that are deemed to be in the best interest of the State and do not result in a change to the established Centralized Contract terms and conditions. Updates must be submitted to OGS for review, and must be accompanied by a justification of reasonableness of price if the change results in a change in pricing methodology. OGS will notify Contractor in writing if approved.
 - b) <u>AMENDMENTS</u>: "Amendments" are changes that are not specifically covered by the terms and conditions of the Centralized Contract but inclusion is found to be in the best interest of the State. Requests for product changes and other requests that would require changes to the terms and conditions of the Centralized Contract would fall into the Amendments category. Contractor must provide a written justification of reasonableness of the price levels offered in the applicable Program Agreement and a statement explaining why it is in the best interest of the State to approve the requested amendment. Amendments typically require negotiation between OGS and the Contractor. OGS will work directly with the Contractor to obtain the required documentation for each requested amendment and notify Contractor in writing if approved.
- (2) CONTRACTOR'S SUBMISSION OF CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS: In connection with any Contract modification, OGS reserves the right to:
 - request additional information
 - reject Contract modifications
 - remove Products from Contract modification requests
 - request additional discounts for new or existing Products
- (3) PRICE LEVEL JUSTIFICATION FORMAT: Contractor is required to submit the Product and price level information for the update in an Excel spreadsheet format electronically via e-mail (and in hard copy if requested by OGS) to the OGS Contract Administrator. The list must be dated. The Product and price level information should include and identify (e.g., by use of separate worksheets or by using italics, bold and/or color fonts):
 - Price level increases
 - Price level decreases
 - Products being added
- (4) **SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION:** Each modification request must include the current contract pricing discount relevant to the Products included in the update.
- (5) SUBMITTAL OF MODIFICATION REQUESTS: A Contract modification request must be accompanied by a completed Contract Modification Form. Contractor should briefly describe the nature and purpose of the update (e.g., update requested in order to reflect a recently approved GSA schedule, to restructure the price level to its customers generally, and/or for new Products which fall into a new group or category that did not exist at the time of approval of the Contract by OGS). The Contract Modification Form must contain original signatures by an individual authorized to sign on behalf of Contractor and must be notarized.

GROUP 40524 - 23254 SCHOOL BUSES (STATEWIDE)

INSTRUCTIONS:

- 1. This form is to be used for all Contract modifications. The form is to be completed in full, signed and submitted to OGS for final approval. Any submission that is not complete and signed will be rejected.
- 2. Contractor is required to submit the Product and price level information for the update electronically via e-mail in an Excel spreadsheet (and in hardcopy if requested by OGS) to the OGS Contract Administrator for this Contract.
- 3. Price level increase requests must be submitted in accordance with the Centralized Contract.
- 4. If more than one type of modification is being requested, each type should be submitted as a separate request.

The Contract modification request must be accompanied by the relevant current contract pricing discount information.

OGS CONTRACT NO.:	DATE OF SUBMISSION:
CONTRACT DESCRIPTION:	
	_
CONTRACT PERIOD:	CONTRACTOR CONTACT:
From:	NAME:
То:	PHONE NO:
	E-MAIL:
NOTE: Submission of this EODM does not on	stitute acceptance by the State of New York until approved by the

COMPLETE STATEMENTS 1 THROUGH 5 BELOW:

1. This request is for one	2. The intent of this submitted is to request.
1. This request is for an:	2. The intent of this submittal is to request:
Update	Addition of new products or services
Amendment	Deletion of products or services
See Contract Modification Procedure for an explanation of	Change in pricing level
these terms.	Other Update
	Other Amendment
3. All discounts are:	4. Attached documentation includes:
GSA	Current approved GSA (labeled "For information
Most Favored Nation*	only")
Other (provide explanation)	Current relevant Price List (labeled "For
	information only")
*Prices offered are the lowest offered to any similarly	Revised NYS Net Price List(s) in same format
situated entity.	required for this Contract
	Current copy of the "National Consumer Price
	Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U) Northeast region"
THIS BOX MUST BE COMPLETE	(for price increases only)
5. Describe the nature and purpose of the modification. If	applicable, please explain how pricing has been structured to

5. Describe the nature and purpose of the modification. If applicable, please explain how pricing has been structured to Authorized Users, and/or identify and describe new Products which fall into a new group or category that did not exist at the time of approval of the Contract by OGS.

The following CORPORATE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT statement must be signed by an individual authorized to sign on behalf of Contractor for the modification being requested in this Contract Modification document. The authorizing authority's signature must be notarized.

Signature of Authorized Contractor Representative

CORPORATE ACKNOWLEDGMENT	
STATE OF }:	
SS.:	
On theday ofin the year 20, before me personally c , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did do he/she/they reside(s) in; that he/she/they is (are) (the President or other officer or director of	epose and say that r attorney in fact duly
appointed) of, the corpora which executed the above instrument; and that he/she/they signed his/her/their na authority of the board of directors of said corporation.	ation described in and ame(s) thereto by
Notary Public	
OGS APPROVAL:	
Approved Approved as amended Disapproved	
Name:	
Title: Date	

APPENDIX D

Authorized users that may want to seek federal funds from the federal funding agencies for the purchase of goods or services during a declared disaster are advised that federal funding agencies require particular terms and conditions be included in the contract for those goods and services. For the convenience of authorized users, those terms and conditions are set out below and can also be found at the FEMA website.

Authorized users of statewide contracts should consider adding this language to future purchase orders and secondary level competitions (often referred to as RFQs or mini- bids), unless the language is already attached to the statewide contract. State agencies making purchases to respond to disasters through a vehicle other than a centralized contract are required by Section H.6. of <u>Budget Bulletin H-501R</u> to include these and other terms into their contracts using the Appendix set forth in the Budget Bulletin.

Federal Funding Agency Mandatory Terms and Conditions

The following provisions are required by federal funding agencies in order for expenditures by Authorized Users to be eligible for federal reimbursement in the event of a State declaration of disaster emergency pursuant to Section 28 of the Executive Law.

1. REMEDIES

Remedies for Contractor failure to observe or perform any term or condition shall be as provided in the OGS centralized contract (if applicable), including all appendices.

2. TERMINATION FOR CAUSE AND CONVENIENCE

Termination for cause and convenience will be in accordance with Termination, Appendix B, General Specifications, if a statewide centralized contract, and Section 5, Copeland Anti-Kickback Act, of this document and/or the rules and regulations of your governing authority.

3. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

During the performance of the contract, OGS centralized contract (if applicable) or any purchase by an Authorized User, the Contractor agrees as follows:

A. The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following:

Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

- B. The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- C. The Contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the

compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with the Contractor's legal duty to furnish information.

- D. The Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided advising the said labor union or workers' representatives of the Contractor's commitments under this section, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- E. The Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- F. The Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- G. In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of the OGS centralized contract or with any of the said rules, regulations, or orders, the OGS centralized contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part, and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts or federally assisted construction contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- H. The Contractor will include the portion of the sentence immediately preceding paragraph (1) and the provisions of paragraphs (1) through (8) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the administering agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance:

Provided, however, that in the event a Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the administering agency, the Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

The Authorized User further agrees that it will be bound by the above equal opportunity clause with respect to its own employment practices when it participates in federally assisted construction work: Provided, that if the Authorized User so participating is a State or local government, the above equal opportunity clause is not applicable to any agency, instrumentality or subdivision of such government which does not participate in work on or under the contract.

The Authorized User agrees that it will assist and cooperate actively with the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor in obtaining the compliance of contractors and subcontractors with the equal opportunity clause and the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor, that it will furnish the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor such information as they may require for the supervision

of such compliance, and that it will otherwise assist the administering agency in the discharge of the agency's primary responsibility for securing compliance.

The Authorized User further agrees that it will refrain from entering into any contract or contract modification subject to Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, with a contractor debarred from, or who has not demonstrated eligibility for, Government contracts and federally assisted construction contracts pursuant to the Executive Order and will carry out such sanctions and penalties for violation of the equal opportunity clause as may be imposed upon Contractors and subcontractors by the administering agency or the Secretary of Labor pursuant to Part II, Subpart D of the Executive Order. In addition, the Authorized User agrees that if it fails or refuses to comply with these undertakings, the administering agency may take any or all of the following actions: Cancel, terminate, or suspend in whole or in part this grant (contract, loan, insurance, guarantee); refrain from extending any further assistance to the Authorized User under the program with respect to which the failure or refund occurred until satisfactory assurance of future compliance has been received from such Authorized User; and refer the case to the Department of Justice for appropriate legal proceedings.

4. DAVIS-BACON ACT. (Applicable to all construction contracts in excess of (\$2000)

- A. If applicable, all transactions regarding the OGS centralized contract or any purchase by an Authorized User shall be done in compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 3141- 3144, and 3146-3148) and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. pt. 5 as may be applicable. The Contractor shall comply with 40 U.S.C. 3141-3144, and 3146-3148 and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. pt. 5 as applicable.
- B. Contractors are required to pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor.
- C. Additionally, Contractors are required to pay wages not less than once a week.

5. COPELAND ANTI-KICKBACK ACT. (Applicable to all construction contracts in excess of (\$2000)

- A. Contractor. The Contractor shall comply with 18 U.S.C. § 874, 40 U.S.C. § 3145, and the requirements of 29 C.F.R. pt. 3 as may be applicable, which are incorporated by reference into the OGS centralized contract.
- B. Subcontracts. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clause above and such other clauses as Federal funding agency may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all of these contract clauses.
- C. Breach. A breach of the clauses above may be grounds for termination of the OGS centralized contract, and for debarment as a Contractor and subcontractor as provided in 29 C.F.R. § 5.12.

6. CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT. (Applicable to all contracts in excess of \$100,000 that involve employment of mechanics and laborers)

A. Overtime requirements. No Contractor or subcontractor for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

- B. Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$26 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section.
- C. Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The Authorized User shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal Agreement with the same prime contractor, or any other federally assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- D. Subcontracts. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (b)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.

7. RIGHTS TO INVENTIONS MADE UNDER A CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT

All such rights shall be addressed in accordance with Ownership/Title to Project Deliverables, Appendix B, General Specifications.

8. CLEAN AIR ACT AND THE FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT. (Applicable to all contracts in excess of \$150,000)

Clean Air Act

- A. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et, seq.
- B. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the contract manager or the Office of General Services and the Authorized User if a statewide centralized contract and understands and agrees that the Office of General Services or the Authorized User will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to the Federal funding agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- C. The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by the Federal funding agency.

Federal Water Pollution Control Act

- A. The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.
- B. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the Office of General Services and Authorized User and understands and agrees that the Office of General Services or the Authorized User will, in turn, report each

violation as required to assure notification to the Federal funding agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.

C. The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by the Federal funding agency.

9. DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION

- A. This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180 and 2C.F.R. pt. 3000. As such, the Contractor is required to verify that none of the Contractor's principals (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.995) or its affiliates (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.905) are excluded (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.940) or disqualified (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.935).
- B. The Contractor must comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, and must include a requirement to comply with these regulations in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.
- C. This certification is a material representation of fact relied upon by the State or Authorized User. If it is later determined that the Contractor did not comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, in addition to remedies available to the State or an Authorized User, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment.
- D. The Contractor agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The Contractor further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

10. BYRD ANTI-LOBBYING AMENDMENT, 31 U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended)

If the OGS centralized contract or any purchase by an Authorized User has a value of \$100,000 or more, Contractor shall file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant, or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. § 1352. Each tier shall also disclose any lobbying with non- Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient who in turn will forward the certification(s) to the awarding agency.

A. Required Certification. If applicable, Contractors must sign and submit to the State the following certification.

APPENDIX A, 44 C.F.R. PART 18 - CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING

Certification for Contracts, Grants, Loans, and Cooperative Agreements. The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

 No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

- 2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
- The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents 3) for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

H.K. Truck Services Inc. The Contractor, certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement of its certification and disclosure, if any. In addition, the Contractor understands and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S.C. Chap. 38, Administrative Remedies for False Claims and Statements, apply to this certification and disclosure, if any.

Signature of Contractor's Authorized Official_	He	
Name of Contractor's Authorized Official	Henry Knabe	
Title of Official General Manuager	Date: 837	7022

11. PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS

- A. In the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall make maximum use of products containing recovered materials that are EPA-designated items unless the product cannot be acquired —
 - · Competitively within a timeframe providing for compliance with the contract performance schedule;
 - · Meeting contract performance requirements; or
 - At a reasonable price.
- B. Information about this requirement, along with the list of EPA-designated items, is available at EPA's Comprehensive Procurement Guidelines web site, https://www.epa.gov/smm/comprehensive-procurementguideline-cpg-program
- C. The Contractor also agrees to comply with all other applicable requirements of Section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act.

12. ACCESS TO RECORDS

- A. The Contractor agrees to provide the Office of General Services or the Authorized User, the Federal funding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor that are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions.
- B. The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.

- C. The Contractor agrees to provide the Federal funding agency or its authorized representatives access to construction or other work sites pertaining to the work being completed under the contract.
- D. The State and the Contractor acknowledge and agree that no language in this contract is intended to prohibit audits or internal reviews by the Federal funding agency or the Comptroller General of the United States.

13. CHANGES

Amendments to this contract shall be in accordance with the terms of the OGS centralized contract.

14. FEDERAL SEAL(S), LOGOS, AND FLAGS

The Contractor shall not use the seal(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of Federal agency officials without specific pre-approval.

15. COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL LAW, REGULATIONS, AND EXECUTIVE ORDERS

This is an acknowledgement that Federal funding agency financial assistance may be used to fund all or a portion of the contract. The Contractor will comply with all applicable Federal law, regulations, executive orders, FEMA or other federal agency policies, procedures, and directives.

16. NO OBLIGATION BY FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

The Federal Government is not a party to this Contract or any purchase by an Authorized User and is not subject to any obligations or liabilities to the State, Contractor, or any other party pertaining to any matter resulting from the Contract or any purchase by an Authorized User.

17. PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED ACTS

The Contractor acknowledges that 31 U.S.C. Chap. 38 (Administrative Remedies for False Claims and Statements) applies to the Contractor's actions pertaining to this Contract or any purchase by an Authorized User.

18. FEDERAL DEBT

The Contractor certifies that it is non-delinquent in its repayment of any federal debt. Examples of relevant debt include delinquent payroll and other taxes, audit disallowance, and benefit overpayments.

19. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Contractor shall notify the Office of General Services and Authorized User as soon as possible if this Agreement or any aspect related to the anticipated work under this Agreement raises an actual or potential conflict of interest (as described in 2 C.F.R. Part 200). The Contractor shall explain the actual or potential conflict in writing in sufficient detail so that the Office of General Services and Authorized User is able to assess the actual or potential conflict. The Contractor shall provide any additional information necessary for the Office of General Services and Authorized User to fully assess and address the actual or potential conflict of interest.

20. U.S. EXECUTIVE ORDER 13224

Contractor, and its subcontractors, must comply with U.S. Executive Order 13224 and U.S. Laws that prohibit transactions with and provision of resources and support to individuals and organizations associated with terrorism.

PC69859 - Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)		
	LOT C (Item 4-EV)		
	Type C, 64 Pupil Conventional Bus (Electric, Minimum 64 Pupils, Maximum 84 Pupils)		
3.2 Standards, Codes minimum specificatio regulations of New Yo	associated Optional Equipment bid must comply with the minimum specifications detailed in IFB Section 3 Specifications, including Section s, Rules, and Regulations. Unless otherwise noted, the Base Item and Optional Equipment Specifications listed are below are considered ns. Unless otherwise specified below, each School Bus and Optional Equipment bid shall meet the requirements of the latest amended ork Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), Title 17 Department of Transportation, Chapter VI Transportation Regulations, Subchapter D issengers, Article 3 Safety, Part 720 Bus and Passenger Carrying Vehicle Safety Regulations and Part 721 Bus and Passenger Carrying tional Requirements.		
PART 1: Enter Pro	oduct information for the Base Item(s) bid in the in the Yellow Cells below	-	
 In the yellow-colored At a minimum, a Bidden non-responsive for this (2) Offers for additional <i>Alternate Bids</i>); and (3) As applicable, plea IFB Sections 1.8 <i>Bidde</i> proposed deviations site 	Instructions" worksheet): ad Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid. r must offer an electric propulsion system for this Item. Failure to offer an electric propulsion system for this Item shall result in the bid being deemed is Item and shall result in the disqualification of the bid for this Item. al Chassis or Body Makes, or for additional Chassis Model/Body Model combinations, must be submitted as an alternate bid (see IFB Section 4.2.5 se provide additional comments and notes in the appropriate columns to the right of the relevant fuel type ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with <i>er Questions</i> and 4.10 <i>Bid Deviations</i> , If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the hould be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations neconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.		
Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric	Comments/Notes
Propulsion System	Enter information identifying the Make and Model propulsion system offered.	DANA TM4 - 450V - SUMO MD MV2500	
NYS DOT Approval Number	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained	PENDING	
	within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.		
Chassis Model Year	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	2022	
Chassis Make	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	Lion	
Chassis Make Chassis Model	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid	Lion LionC	
Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g., Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable	Lion	
Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid	Lion LionC CL-12-W-SMD-400-	
Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year Body Make	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year o Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Body bid	Lion LionC CL-12-W-SMD-400- 2022	
Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year Body Make Body Model Body Model Code	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g., Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid Enter the Model Inde (e.g., C, Blue Bird, Thomas) of the Body bid Enter the Model Inde (e.g., C, E, Usion, C2) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid, if applicable	Lion LionC CL-12-W-SMD-400- 2022 Lion LionC LionC	
Chassis Make	result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model new (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Body bid Enter the Model new (e.g., CB, Vision, C2) of the Body bid Enter the Model name (e.g., CCE, Vision, C2) of the Body bid	Lion LionC CL-12-W-SMD-400- 2022 Lion LionC LionC	

C	Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)	
		LOT C (Item 4-EV)	
PAR	RT 2: Enter Prie	cing for the Base Item, and Additional Options in the Yellow Cells below	

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet): (1) In the yellow-colored Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid.

Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric
Base Item NYS Contract Price	Enter the per unit NYS Contract Price (dollar amount) for the School Bus described in the Base Item Specifications. The Base Item NYS Contract Price includes any OEM fees, all customs duties and charges, all vehicle preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing a School Bus, but excludes Optional Equipment, and Additional Options.	\$341,594.00
Base Item Evaluation Amount	A quantity used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	205
Base Item Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Amount multiplied by the Base Item NYS Contract Price]	\$70,026,770.00
Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price	The sum of the Optional Equipment Evaluation Prices automatically calculated in Column J of Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. [Automatically calculated: Equal to the value in Column J, Row 124 below] If "Enter Pricing in PART 4: Column H" appears in this Row in Cell F29, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter one or more Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices for a required Optional Equipment in PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$273,666.37
Additional Options Evaluation Amount	A dollar amount used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	\$13,900.00
Additional Options NYS Discount	Enter the minimum percentage amount that shall be deducted from the MSRP for all Additional Options purchased under the Contract for this Item (see IFB Section 6.5.2 Additional Options Price). [Enter a number only (e.g., 5.5); Do not type a percentage sign (%) after the number; For 5.5%, enter 5.5, not 0.055]. The Additional Options NYS Discount entered by a Bidder must be greater than 0%, or less than or equal to 100%.	1.00
Additional Options Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Additional Options Evaluation Amount minus the Additional Options NYS Discount]	\$2,821,005.00
Grand Total For Item	The Grand Total For Item is the dollar amount calculated in this IFB to the evaluate an Item. [Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Price, plus the Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price, plus the Additional Options Evaluation Price] If "No Bid" appears in this Row in Cell F33, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter all required pricing information (i.e., the Base Item NYS Contract Price, Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, and Additional Options NYS Discount) on this worksheet. <u>Failure to</u> enter all required pricing information for an Item may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that Item and may result in the disgualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$73,121,441.37

PART 3: Base Item Specifications (Complete the Cells below)

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet): (1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the School Bus bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided for the School Bus. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F]; and

(3) If necessary, additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with IFB Section I.8 Bidder Questions, bid

deviations and extraneous terms shall only be addressed as part of the inquiry periods (see IFB Section 4.10 Bid Deviations, where OGS has established a specific

process for the submission of bid deviations and extraneous terms). Any bid deviations and extraneous terms submitted with the bid shall not be considered part of the bid

or resulting Contract, and shall be disregarded.

Category	Specification	Spec Met?		Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes
General	A School Bus with a Body installed upon a cowl and Chassis constructed using a chassis with a hood and front fender assembly or van conversion type vehicle. The entrance door is behind the front wheels. This is also known as a conventional school bus. This type also includes the cutaway truck chassis or truck chassis with cab, with or without a left side door, and with a GVWR greater than 16,000 pounds.	YES	Gross Vehicle Weight Rating (GVWR) [lbs]:		
Capacity	Minimum sixty-four (64) Pupils with a maximum of eighty-four (84) Pupils.	YES	Number of rows: Number of Pupils:		
Rear Wheels	Dual Rear Wheel (DRW)	YES			

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)	ns and Pricing (Individual			
	LOT C (Item 4-EV)				
Dimensions		YES	Wheelbase [inches]:	276	
		. 20	Length (bumper to bumper) [inches]:		
			Body width (inside) [inches]:	102	
			Body headroom (standard) [inches]:		
			Cowl to rear axle length [inches]:		
Cowl/Hood	Forward tilting style cowl/hood assembly.	YES	Com to roar and tengar [meneo].	200	
Front Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:	10000	
		120	Front axle capacity [lbs]:	10000	
Rear Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:		
		120	Rear axle capacity [lbs]:		
Stooring	Power steering	YES		21000	
Steering	5			450 001 0	
Brakes	If an air brake system is supplied, it shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.121), including the latest revision thereof.	YES	Air Compressor size, Make & Model:		
			Air Dryer size, Make & Model:	Wabco AIR DRYER	
Dualiaa		VEO			
Brakes	Antilock Brake System (ABS), and an audio & visual warning system for system malfunctions.	YES	e contra co	Londonnes Isti	
Tires	Tires shall meet the minimum requirements for the Chassis Model, as published by the Chassis manufacturer.	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter) [LT / R . ()]:	Load range letter: H	
			[LT/R()]:	Michelin X-Multi D X multi	
				energy Z2 ; Size : 11R22.5 ;	
			Front radial tires capacity (per tire)	6610	
			[, -lbs]:	0010	
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter)	Load range letter: H	
			[LT/R()]:	Load range letter. IT	
			t= · · · · //1·	Michelin X-Multi D X multi	
				energy Z2 ; Size : 11R22.5 ;	
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	6005	
			[,lbs:		
			Front Tires Option Code:	D-295	
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:		
				energy Z2 ; Size : 11R22.5 ;	
			Rear Tires Option Code:	D-295	
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Michelin X-Multi D X multi	
Fransmission	Automatic transmission	YES	Number of forward gears:	1	
			Gears direct or w/O.D.?:	Not Applicable	Not Applicable to EV
			Option Code, Make & Model:		Not Applicable to EV
Propulsion System	Propulsion system which furnishes high-wattage electric power to the motor(s), that propels	YES	Vehicle range on full charge [miles]:		
Topulaion Oyatem	the vehicle forward or backward, and is sometimes referred to as the "main or power drive	120	venicie range on fun charge [miles].	120	
2-#(i)	circuitry."	VEC		4	
Battery(ies)		YES	Number of Batteries:		
			••	Lithium-Ion (NMC)	
	Late shall have beautious to end on when the Cabast Due is in an article	VEO	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical	Units shall have headlights turned on when the School Bus is in operation. Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver	YES YES			
	and be controlled by an independent switch.	TE3			
Electrical	All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards.	YES			
Horns	An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not	YES			
	be an approved Compatible Equivalent.	.25			
Door (Entrance)	Minimum 24 inch opening.	YES	Type and clear width [inches]:	29"	
Stepwell (Entrance)	Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant	YES	, <u>[</u>]		
	steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces.				
Mirrors	The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus.	YES			
Seating	Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above.	YES			
Seatbelt (ambulatory)	Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s.	YES			

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)				
	LOT C (Item 4-EV)				
Stop Arm(s) (Power)	Shall be entrance-door activated, electric or air-positioning type, and be provided streetside on all School Buses. It shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.131). Buses with a capacity of 45 persons or more shall have an additional and same model stop-arm at the rear streetside of the bus.	YES	Make & Model:	BMR, M99010WLED	
"School Bus" Signs	Both front and rear shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.20 of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES			
8 Lamp Warning System (School Bus)	Shall be compliant with SAE J887.	YES	Make & Model:	Maxxima, M90070R	
Exterior Reflective Markings	All units with a capacity of ten (10) or more Pupils shall be equipped with exterior reflective markings as required by FMVSS (49 CFR 571.217) and NYCRR (Title 15, Department of Motor Vehicles, Part D, 46.12).	YES			
Floor	Manufacturer's standard insulated floor design shall be provided throughout the School Bus that is compliant with 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES			
Heaters	Minimum passenger compartment heating shall meet the requirements of NYCRR, Title 17, Part 720.4(I) <i>Heaters</i> , or the latest revision thereof.	YES	Provide information on power source for heater unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Electric	
Door (Rear Emergency Exit)	Shall include lower glass.	YES			

PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

All Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing shall be available from the Bidder for installation on the School Bus bid for the applicable Base Item. <u>Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing, may render the bid non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.</u>

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3)In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment The Sea Item (see Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price; and

(4) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). If a Compatible Equivalent (see IFB Section 3.6 Compatible Equivalent) is being offered for any specification, then the Bidder should identify the offering in this field. In accordance with IFB Sections 1.8 Bidder Questions and 4.10 Bid Deviations, If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the proposed deviations should be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations (including additional, inconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes	Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price	Optional Equipment Evaluation Amount	Optional Equipment Evaluation Price
Capacity - Delete One (1) Row of Seating	Delete one (1) full row of seating (both left and right sides) without removing a Body section from the Base Item, or altering the spacing between the remaining seats.	YES				-\$0.01	4.54	-\$0.05
Child Presence Check / Alarm	Shall be the Child Check-mate System Model EP 2, EP 2 Plus, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model	Child CheckMate Safety Co., EP1 Plus	Compatible Equivalent: Child CheckMate System Model EP1 Plus	\$0.01	13.61	\$0.14
Glass (Tinted)	The School Bus windshield and Body windows shall have the manufacturer's typical options that provide tinted glass windows throughout the vehicle and shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.12a. of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES				\$0.01	54.42	\$0.54
Rear Axle, "No Spin"	The manufacturer's standard device or system (e.g., power-lock, limited-slip, no-spin, positive- traction or electronic stability control, traction control or equivalent system that meets FMVSS).	YES	Type of device.	Positive traction		\$0.01	1.81	\$0.02
Tires (Snow)	Snow tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided on all drive wheels as specified or recommended by the OEM manufacturer for snow tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M. S/T or STC (Snow Traction Capability)	YES	Rear radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]	11R22.5		\$1,250.00	50.80	\$63,500.00
	and be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for four (4) tires.		Rear radial tires capacity (per tire [lbs]					
			Rear Tires Option Code Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation					

	LOT C (Item 4-EV)							
es (All-Season)	All-season tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided as specified or recommended by the	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter)	Michelin X-Multi D X multi		\$0.01	16.33	\$0.16
	OEM Manufacturer for all season tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M and shall be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to the set of the contract of		[LT/R()]: Front radial tires capacity (per tire)	energy Z2 ; Size : 11R22.5 ; 6610 lbs per tire				
	tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for six (6) tires.		[,lbs]: Rear radial tires size (load range letter)	Michelin X-Multi D X multi				
			[LT/R()]: Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	energy Z2 ; Size : 11R22.5 ; 6610 lbs per tire				
			[,lbs]: Front Tires Option Code:	XDS 2TM				
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Michelin X-Multi D X multi				
			Rear Tires Option Code:	XDS 2TM				
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:					
oor With Recessed /heelchair Restraint	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track for a single wheelchair station. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be	YES	Type and style:	Q'Straint, Slide and Click System	passenger capacity	\$8,800.00	11.79	\$103,752.00
ack For One neelchair Station.	compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is				reduction resulting from 1 WC station: 6. Product may be used or			
	either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the				adapted for use by			
	contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting.				persons with disabilities.			
heelchair Lift		YES	Make & Model:	Braun, Century-2		\$9,227.00	3.63	\$33,494.01
	prevent operation of lift unless door(s) are opened, and a manual override system in case of power failure, shall be provided. The lift electric system shall be protected with an in-line fuse.		Lift capacity:	800 lbs	Product may be used or adapted for use by			
oof Ventilator /	Roof hatches shall provide static venting with the first unlatched position and provide a latch	YES	Make & Model	Valeo, Smart Basic Roof	persons with disabilities. Compatible Equivalent:	\$0.01	5.44	\$0.05
nergency Exit	For release to the full opened emergency position, and be equipped with an exterior latch. Roof hatches shall be Safe Fleet Advantage hatch H1975, Spheros #550886A or 550887A, or Compatible Equivalent.	120		Hatch	Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	φ υ .στ	5.44	ψ0.00
hite Roof	The School Bus Body shall be provided with a factory-painted white roof in lieu of school bus yellow. White shall NOT extend below the bottom of the marker lights.	YES				\$0.01	76.19	\$0.76
gh Headroom	Shall be manufacturer's high headroom body not less than 74-inches.	YES				\$0.01	0.91	\$0.01
ossing Arm	Shall be power operated by passenger door operating control - electric vacuum, or air powered.	YES	Туре:	Electric		\$0.01	10.88	\$0.11
andal Lock	Vandal locks shall be provided on all emergency doors that can be opened from the outside of the School Bus.	YES	Make & Model:	OEM, Barrel bolt with key lock		\$0.01	16.33	\$0.16
r Conditioning	When tested with a starting temperature of at least 85°F inside and outside the School Bus, the air conditioning system must provide a minimum 20°F temperature drop throughout the interior of the School Bus within a twenty (20) minute time period.	YES	Number of air conditioning units (including OEM if applicable):			\$15,000.00	4.54	\$68,100.00
			Provide information on power source for air conditioning unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Electric				
hool Bus Safety mera	An automated photo monitoring device affixed to a School Bus in a location designated by the Authorized User, that activates when the School Bus stop arm is extended, and that is designed to detect and store an image of motor vehicles which overtake or pass School Buses in violation of Subdivision A of Section 1174 of Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES	Make & Model:	SEON, CQ IR Interior		\$295.00	0.91	\$268.45
ltifunction School tivity Bus	Configure the School Bus bid for the Base Item as a Multifunction School Activity Bus as defined in FMVSS (49 CFR 571.3); (e.g., the same vehicle as the School Bus bid, except without the School Bus sign, the flashing lights for crossing Pupils, the stop arms on the sides, and the color of national school bus yellow).	YES				\$5,000.00	0.91	\$4,550.00

Contract	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment ⁻ Bid)	1 Specificatio	ns and Pricing (Individual			
	LOT C (Item 4-EV)					
PART 5: Non-Mano	latory Optional and Base Equipment (Not Evaluated for Price)					
	d Base Equipment listed in Part 5 is included for informational purposes on Item calculated above.	nly and is non-mandat	tory. Pricing for these items is not included			
	Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specificati ne Optional Equipment specifications include specifications for fuel types o					
(2) In Column F ("Spec provided. [Note: if Colur	for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Infor nn D is blank, no response is required in Column F]; juested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") differs from the gaso		,			
(4) In Column H ("Option of the Optional Equipme based on adding the Op	al Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract ant specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contra- vitional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment from, the Base Item (se are is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included	ct Price entered by the e Base Item Specificat	Bidder for each Optional Equipment is tions above), and the applicable Base Item			
deleting the Optional Ec	upment results in a credit al equipment, or the equipment is already included upment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optiona ment NYS Contract Price differs from the gasoline engine for any other fuel type	al Equipment NYS Cont	tract Price; and			
Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes	Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price

Optional Equipment		Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Provided	Comments/Notes	NYS Contract Price
Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track on a raised flat floor throughout the entire passenger area to rear of front wheel wells, with tracks that would allow for multiple configurations of seats and wheelchair tie down positions that can be readily changed. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting. Note: "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not a mandatory Optional Equipment, and is not included in the "Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price" calculated in Column J. If "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not available for the School Bus bid, enter "Not Available" in Column H.		Type and style:	Not Available	Not Available	\$0.00
Delete Exterior LED Lamps	Delete exterior LED lamps and replace with incadescent exterior lamps that are compliant with FMVSS, NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES				\$0.00

Contract	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual
Contract:	Bid)

LOT D (Item 1-EV)

Type D, 53 Pupil Transit Style Bus (Electric, Minimum 24 Pupils, Maximum 64 Pupils)

The School Bus and associated Optional Equipment bid must comply with the minimum specifications detailed in IFB Section 3 Specifications, including Section 3.2 Standards, Codes, Rules, and Regulations. Unless otherwise noted, the Base Item and Optional Equipment Specifications listed are below are considered minimum specifications. Unless otherwise specified below, each School Bus and Optional Equipment bid shall meet the requirements of the latest amended regulations of New York Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), Title 17 Department of Transportation, Chapter VI Transportation Regulations, Subchapter D Motor Carriers of Passengers, Article 3 Safety, Part 720 Bus and Passenger Carrying Vehicle Safety Regulations and Part 721 Bus and Passenger Carrying Vehicle/Driver Operational Requirements.

PART 1: Enter Product information for the Base Item(s) bid in the in the Yellow Cells below

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In the yellow-colored Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid. At a minimum, a Bidder must offer an electric propulsion system for this Item. Failure to offer an electric propulsion system for this Item shall result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for this Item and shall result in the disqualification of the bid for this Item.

(2) Offers for additional Chassis or Body Makes, or for additional Chassis Model/Body Model combinations, must be submitted as an alternate bid (see IFB Section 4.2.5 Alternate Bids); and

(3) As applicable, please provide additional comments and notes in the appropriate columns to the right of the relevant fuel type ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with IFB Sections 1.8 *Bidder Questions* and 4.10 *Bid Deviations*, If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the proposed deviations should be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations (including additional, inconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.

Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric	Comments/Notes
Propulsion System	Enter information identifying the Make and Model propulsion system offered.	DANA TM4 - SUMO LD HV1200	
NYS DOT Approval Number	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract rail an a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. The supervision of <i>Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	PENDING	
Chassis Model Year	Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid	2024	
Chassis Make	Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid	Lion	
Chassis Model	Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid	LionA	
Chassis Model Code	Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable	Not Applicable	
Body Model Year	Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid	2024	
Body Make	Enter Make (e.g. IC, Blue Bird, Thomas) of the Body bid	Lion	
Body Model	Enter the Model name (e.g., CE, Vision, C2) of the Body bid	LionA	
Body Model Code	Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid, if applicable	LionA	
Pick Up Allowance	Enter the dollar amount, per School Bus, that will be deducted from the Base Item NYS Contract Prices entered below, if the Authorized User elects to pick up the School Bus at the Contractor's location. [Do not enter a negative number].	\$5,000.00	
Delivery Time	Enter the estimated delivery time for the School Bus bid, expressed in number of calendar days (e.g., "90-120 days"), required to make delivery after receipt of a final Purchase Order (After Receipt of Order ("ARO")).	Approximately 365-545 days	

Contract: PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)					
LOT D (Item 1-EV)					
PART 2: Enter Pricing for the Base Item, and Additional Options in the Yollow Cells below					

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In the yellow-colored Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid.

Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric
Base Item NYS Contract Price	Enter the per unit NYS Contract Price (dollar amount) for the School Bus described in the Base Item Specifications. The Base Item NYS Contract Price includes any OEM fees, all customs duties and charges, all vehicle preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing a School Bus, but excludes Optional Equipment, and Additional Options.	\$286,500.00
Base Item Evaluation Amount	A quantity used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	1
	[Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Amount multiplied by the Base Item NYS Contract Price]	\$286,500.00
Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price	The sum of the Optional Equipment Evaluation Prices automatically calculated in Column J of Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. [Automatically calculated: Equal to the value in Column J, Row 123 below] If "Enter Pricing in PART 4: Column H" appears in this Row in Cell F29, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter one or more Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices for a required Optional Equipment in PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment may result in the bid being deemed non- responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disgualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$3,478.27
Additional Options Evaluation Amount	A dollar amount used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	\$25,000.00
Additional Options NYS Discount	Enter the minimum percentage amount that shall be deducted from the MSRP for all Additional Options purchased under the Contract for this Item (see IFB Section 6.5.2 Additional Options Price). [Enter a number only (e.g., 5.5); Do not type a percentage sign (%) after the number; For 5.5%, enter 5.5, not 0.055]. The Additional Options NYS Discount entered by a Bidder must be greater than 0%, or less than or equal to 100%.	1.00
Additional Options Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Additional Options Evaluation Amount minus the Additional Options NYS Discount]	\$24,750.00
Grand Total For Item	The Grand Total For Item is the dollar amount calculated in this IFB to the evaluate an Item. [Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Price, plus the Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price, plus the Additional Options Evaluation Price] If "No Bid" appears in this Row in Cell F33, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter all required pricing information (i.e., the Base Item NYS Contract Price, Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, and Additional Options NYS Discount) on this worksheet. <u>Failure to</u> enter all required pricing information for an Item may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that Item and may result in the disgualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$314,728.27

PART 3: Base Item Specifications (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the School Bus bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be

provided for the School Bus. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F]; and

(3) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with IFB Section 1.8 Bidder Questions, bid deviations and extraneous terms shall only be addressed as part of the inquiry periods (see IFB Section 4.10 Bid Deviations, where OGS has established a specific process for the submission of bid deviations and extraneous terms shall not be considered part of the bid or resulting Contract, and shall be disregarded.

Category	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes
General	A School Bus with a Body installed upon a a Chassis or unitized type construction, with a GVWR of greater than 16,000 pounds and designed to carry more than 10 persons. The entrance door is ahead of the front wheels.	YES	Gross Vehicle Weight Rating (GVWR) [lbs]:		
Capacity	Minimum twenty-four(24) Pupils with a maximum of sixty-four (64) Pupils.	YES	Number of rows:	6	
			Number of Pupils:	24	
Rear Wheels	Dual Rear Wheel (DRW)	YES			

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)	catio	ns and Pricing (Individual		
	LOT D (Item 1-EV)				
Dimensions		YES	Wheelbase [inches]:	143	
			Length (bumper to bumper) [inches]:	258	
			Body width (inside) [inches]:		
			Body headroom (standard) [inches]:		
			Cowl to rear axle length [inches]:		No Cowl on Type D
Front Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:	9750	- 71
T TOTIC / KAIC		120	Front axle capacity [lbs]:		
Rear Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:		
Real Axie		TES	Rear axle capacity [lbs]:		-
Steering	Power steering	YES		10000	
Brakes	If an air brake system is supplied, it shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.121),	YES	Air Compressor size, Make & Model:	Not Applicable	Air brake system is
DIAKES	including the latest revision thereof.	TES			All blake system is
			Air Dryer size, Make & Model:	Not Applicable	
Prokoc	Aptilook Proke System (APS) and an audio & visual warning system for system molfunctions	YES			
Brakes	Antilock Brake System (ABS), and an audio & visual warning system for system malfunctions.			Londonna lotton O	
Tires	Tires shall meet the minimum requirements for the Chassis Model, as published by the Chassis manufacturer.	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter) [LT / R . ()]:	Good Year 245/70R19.5	
			,		
			Front radial tires capacity (per tire)	4940	
			[
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter)		
			[LT/R()]:	Good Year 245/70R19.5	
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	4675	
			[,lbs:		
			Front Tires Option Code:	245/70R19.5	
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 245/70R19.5	
			Rear Tires Option Code:	245/70R19.5	
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 245/70R19.5	
Transmission	Automatic transmission	YES	Number of forward gears:		
114113111331011		1LO	Gears direct or w/O.D.?:		Not Applicable to EV
			Option Code, Make & Model:		Not Applicable to EV
B 1	Propulsion system which furnishes high-wattage electric power to the motor(s), that propels				Not Applicable to EV
Propulsion System	Propulsion system which turnishes high-wattage electric power to the motor(s), that propels the vehicle forward or backward, and is sometimes referred to as the "main or power drive circuitry."	YES	Vehicle range on full charge [miles]:	75	
Battery(ies)		YES	Number of Batteries:	1	
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			Type of Batteries:	Lithium-Ion (NMC)	
			System Design Voltage:		
Electrical	Units shall have headlights turned on when the School Bus is in operation.	YES			
Electrical	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver	YES			
	and be controlled by an independent switch.				
Electrical	All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards.	YES			
Horns	An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not	YES			
	be an approved Compatible Equivalent.				
Door (Entrance)	Minimum 24 inch opening.	YES	Type and clear width [inches]:	36"	
Stepwell (Entrance)	Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces.	YES			
Mirrors	The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus.	YES			
Seating	Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated	YES			
	above.				
Seatbelt (ambulatory)	Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s.	YES			
Stop Arm(s) (Power)	Shall be entrance-door activated, electric or air-positioning type, and be provided streetside on all School Buses. It shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.131). Buses with a capacity of 45 persons or more shall have an additional and same model stop-arm at the rear streetside of the bus.	YES	Make & Model:	BMR, M99010WLED	
"School Bus" Signs	Both front and rear shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.20 of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES			

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)				
	LOT D (Item 1-EV)				
8 Lamp Warning System (School Bus)	Shall be compliant with SAE J887.	YES	Make & Model:	Maxxima, M90070R	
Exterior Reflective Markings	All units with a capacity of ten (10) or more Pupils shall be equipped with exterior reflective markings as required by FMVSS (49 CFR 571.217) and NYCRR (Title 15, Department of Motor Vehicles, Part D, 46.12).	YES			
Floor	Manufacturer's standard insulated floor design shall be provided throughout the School Bus that is compliant with 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES			
Heaters	Minimum passenger compartment heating shall meet the requirements of NYCRR, Title 17, Part 720.4(I) <i>Heaters</i> , or the latest revision thereof.	YES	Provide information on power source for heater unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Electric	
Door (Rear Emergency Exit)	Shall include lower glass, and shall be located on side of the School Bus.	YES			

PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

All Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing shall be available from the Bidder for installation on the School Bus bid for the applicable Base Item. <u>Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional</u> <u>Equipment Specifications and Pricing, may render the bid non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disgualification of the bid for the applicable Item.</u>

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment from, the Base Item (see Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price; and

(4) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). If a Compatible Equivalent (see IFB Section 3.6 *Compatible Equivalent*) is being offered for any specification, then the Bidder should identify the offering in this field. In accordance with IFB Sections 1.8 *Bidder Questions* and 4.10 *Bid Deviations*, If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the proposed deviations should be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations (including additional, inconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes	Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price	Optional Equipment Evaluation Amount	Optional Equipment Evaluation Price
Capacity - Delete One (1) Row of Seating	Delete one (1) full row of seating (both left and right sides) without removing a Body section from the Base Item, or altering the spacing between the remaining seats.	YES				-\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
Child Presence Check / Alarm	Shall be the Child Check-mate System Model EP 2, EP 2 Plus, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model	Child CheckMate Safety Co., EP1 Plus	Compatible Equivalent: Child CheckMate System Model EP1 Plus	\$0.0 1	0.08	\$0.00
Glass (Tinted)	The School Bus windshield and Body windows shall have the manufacturer's typical options that provide tinted glass windows throughout the vehicle and shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.12a. of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES				\$0.0 1	0.17	\$0.00
Rear Axle, "No Spin"	The manufacturer's standard device or system (e.g., power-lock, limited-slip, no-spin, positive- traction or electronic stability control, traction control or equivalent system that meets FMVSS).	YES	Type of device	Positive traction		\$0.0 1	0.08	\$0.00
Tires (Snow)	Snow tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided on all drive wheels as specified or recommended by the OEM manufacturer for snow tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M, S/T or STC (Snow Traction Capability)	YES	,	XDS2 (winter) 245/70R19.5		\$1,250.00	0.33	\$412.50
	and be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for four (4) tires.		Rear radial tires capacity (per tire					
			Rear Tires Option Code Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation			-		

	Bid)							
	LOT D (Item 1-EV)							
ires (All-Season)	All-season tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided as specified or recommended by the OEM Manufacturer for all season tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M and shall be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]:			\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
	tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for six (6) tires.		Front radial tires capacity (per tire)					
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R]:	Good Year 245/70R19.5				
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire) [
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 245/70R19.5				
			Rear Tires Option Code:	245/70R19.5				
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 245/70R19.5				
loor With Recessed Vheelchair Restraint rack For One Vheelchair Station.	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track for a single wheelchair station. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting.	YES	Type and style:	Q'Straint,Slide and Click System	Equivalent ambulatory passenger capacity reduction resulting from 1 WC station: 6. Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.	\$8,800.00	0.08	\$704.00
/heelchair Lift	Electric hydraulic type compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.403 and 404). A safety switch to	YES	Make & Model	Braun, Century 2		\$9,227,00	0.08	\$738.16
	prevent operation of lift unless door(s) are opened, and a manual override system in case of power failure, shall be provided. The lift electric system shall be protected with an in-line fuse.		Lift capacity:	800 lbs	Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.			
oof Ventilator / mergency Exit	Roof hatches shall provide static venting with the first unlatched position and provide a latch for release to the full opened emergency position, and be equipped with an exterior latch. Roof hatches shall be Safe Fleet Advantage hatch H1975, Spheros #550886A or 550887A, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model:	Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	Compatible Equivalent: Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
/hite Roof	The School Bus Body shall be provided with a factory-painted white roof in lieu of school bus yellow. White shall NOT extend below the bottom of the marker lights.	YES				\$0.01	0.33	\$0.00
igh Headroom	Shall be manufacturer's high headroom body not less than 74-inches.	YES				\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
rossing Arm	Shall be power operated by passenger door operating control - electric vacuum, or air powered.	YES	Туре:			\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
andal Lock	Vandal locks shall be provided on all emergency doors that can be opened from the outside of the School Bus.	YES	Make & Model:	OEM, Barrel bolt with key lock		\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
ir Conditioning	When tested with a starting temperature of at least 85°F inside and outside the School Bus, the air conditioning system must provide a minimum 20°F temperature drop throughout the interior of the School Bus within a twenty (20) minute time period.	YES	Number of air conditioning units (including OEM if applicable):	condenser, located at rear bulkhead		\$15,000.00	0.08	\$1,200.00
			Provide information on power source for air conditioning unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fue Source)	Electric				
hool Bus Safety Imera	An automated photo monitoring device affixed to a School Bus in a location designated by the Authorized User, that activates when the School Bus stop arm is extended, and that is designed to detect and store an image of motor vehicles which overtake or pass School Buses in violation of Subdivision A of Section 1174 of Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES	Make & Model:	SEON, CQ IR Interior		\$295.00	0.08	\$23.60
Itifunction School tivity Bus	Configure the School Bus bid for the Base Item as a Multifunction School Activity Bus as defined in FMVSS (49 CFR 571.3); (e.g., the same vehicle as the School Bus bid, except without the School Bus sign, the flashing lights for crossing Pupils, the stop arms on the sides, and the color of national school bus yellow).	YES				\$5,000.00	0.08	\$400.00
					Total Opti	onal Equipment Evaluatio	on Price	\$3,4

Optional equipment and Base Equipment listed in Part 5 is included for informational purposes only and is non-mandatory. Pricing for these items is not included in the Grand Total For Item calculated above.

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu]. Note: Some Optional Equipment specifications include specifications for fuel types other than gasoline. The answer indicated in Column C shall apply to each fuel type offered;

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) If the information requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") differs from the gasoline engine for any other fuel type offered, enter the different specification in Column G ("Comments/Notes");

(4) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment the Optional Equipment is considered by the Optional Equipment the Optional Equipment form, the Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price, and (5) If the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price, and (5) If the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price, and

Optional Equipment		Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided		Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price
Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track on a raised flat floor throughout the entire passenger area to rear of front wheel wells, with tracks that would allow for multiple configurations of seats and wheelchair tie down positions that can be readily changed. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting. Note: "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not a mandatory Optional Equipment, and is not included in the "Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price" calculated in Column J. If "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not available for the School Bus bid, enter "Not Available" in Column H.		Type and style:	Q'Straint	Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.	\$495.00
Delete Exterior LED Lamps	Delete exterior LED lamps and replace with incadescent exterior lamps that are compliant with FMVSS, NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES				\$0.01

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual		
	Bid)		
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)	-	
	Type D, 77 Pupil Transit Style Bus (Electric, Minimum 77 Pupils, Maximum 84 Pupils)		
3.2 Standards, Codes minimum specificatio regulations of New Yo	associated Optional Equipment bid must comply with the minimum specifications detailed in IFB Section 3 Specifications, including Section , Rules, and Regulations. Unless otherwise noted, the Base Item and Optional Equipment Specifications listed are below are considered ns. Unless otherwise specified below, each School Bus and Optional Equipment bid shall meet the requirements of the latest amended ork Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), Title 17 Department of Transportation, Chapter VI Transportation Regulations, Subchapter D sengers, Article 3 Safety, Part 720 Bus and Passenger Carrying Vehicle Safety Regulations and Part 721 Bus and Passenger Carrying ional Requirements.		
PART 1: Enter Pro	duct information for the Base Item(s) bid in the in the Yellon Cells below]	_
Alternate Bids); and (3) As applicable, plea IFB Sections 1.8 Bidde proposed deviations sl	I Chassis or Body Makes, or for additional Chassis Model/Body Model combinations, must be submitted as an alternate bid (see IFB Section 4.2.5 se provide additional comments and notes in the appropriate columns to the right of the relevant fuel type ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with <i>r Questions</i> and 4.10 <i>Bid Deviations</i> , If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the would be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations consistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.		
Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric	Comments/Notes
Propulsion System			Comments/Notes
	Enter information identifying the Make and Model propulsion system offered.	DANA TM4 - 450V - SUMO MD MV2500	Comments/Notes
NYS DOT Approval	Enter information identifying the Make and Model propulsion system offered. Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.		Comments/Notes
NYS DOT Approval Number	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending." In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT	SUMO MD MV2500	Comments/Notes
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number for the start date of the contract. Failure to obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion LionD	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400-	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number for the start date of the contract. Failure to obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion LionD	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Year Body Model Body Model	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number tate of the contract. Failure to obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid Enter the Model Index (e.g., C.Blue Bird, Thomas) of the Body bid Enter the Model Index (e.g., C.E, Vision, C2) of the Body bid	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023 Lion Lion Lion	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Year Body Model Year Body Model Code Body Model Code Pick Up Allowance	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion LionD DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023 Lion	
NYS DOT Approval Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Code Body Model Year Body Model Body Model Body Model	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make (e.g., Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023 Lion LionD LionD	

Con	ntract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)			
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)				
PART 2:	PART 2: Enter Pricing for the Base Item, and Additional Options in the reliev Cells below				

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In the yellow-colored Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid.

Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric
Base Item NYS Contract Price	Enter the per unit NYS Contract Price (dollar amount) for the School Bus described in the Base Item Specifications. The Base Item NYS Contract Price includes any OEM fees, all customs duties and charges, all vehicle preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing a School Bus, but excludes Optional Equipment, and Additional Options.	\$362,386.00
Base Item Evaluation Amount	A quantity used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	3
Base Item Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Amount multiplied by the Base Item NYS Contract Price]	\$1,087,158.00
Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price	The sum of the Optional Equipment Evaluation Prices automatically calculated in Column J of Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. [Automatically calculated: Equal to the value in Column J, Row 123 below] If "Enter Pricing in PART 4: Column H" appears in this Row in Cell F29, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter one or more Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices for a required Optional Equipment in PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$10,830.53
Additional Options Evaluation Amount	A dollar amount used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	\$25,000.00
Additional Options NYS Discount	Enter the minimum percentage amount that shall be deducted from the MSRP for all Additional Options purchased under the Contract for this Item (see IFB Section 6.5.2 Additional Options Price). [Enter a number only (e.g., 5.5); Do not type a percentage sign (%) after the number; For 5.5%, enter 5.5, not 0.055]. The Additional Options NYS Discount entered by a Bidder must be greater than 0%, or less than or equal to 100%.	1.00
Additional Options Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Additional Options Evaluation Amount minus the Additional Options NYS Discount]	\$74,250.00
Grand Total For Item	The Grand Total For Item is the dollar amount calculated in this IFB to the evaluate an Item. [Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Price, plus the Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price, plus the Additional Options Evaluation Price] If "No Bid" appears in this Row in Cell F33, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter all required pricing information (i.e., the Base Item NYS Contract Price, Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, and Additional Options NYS Discount) on this worksheet. <u>Failure to</u> enter all required pricing information for an Item may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that Item and may result in the disgualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$1,172,238.53

PART 3: Base Item Specifications (Complete the Cells below)

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet): (1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the School Bus bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided for the School Bus. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F]; and

(3) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with IFB Section I.8 Bidder Questions, bid

deviations and extraneous terms shall only be addressed as part of the inquiry periods (see IFB Section 4.10 Bid Deviations, where OGS has established a specific

process for the submission of bid deviations and extraneous terms). Any bid deviations and extraneous terms submitted with the bid shall not be considered part of the bid

Category	Specification	Spec Met?		Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes
General	A School Bus with a Body installed upon a a Chassis or unitized type construction, with a GVWR of greater than 16,000 pounds and designed to carry more than 10 persons. The entrance door is ahead of the front wheels.	YES	Gross Vehicle Weight Rating (GVWR) [lbs]:		
Capacity	Minimum seventy-seven (77) Pupils with a maximum of eighty-four (84) Pupils.	YES	Number of rows: Number of Pupils:		
Rear Wheels	Dual Rear Wheel (DRW)	YES	Number of Pupils.		

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)				
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)				
Dimensions		YES	Wheelbase [inches]:	252	
			Length (bumper to bumper) [inches]:	471	
			Body width (inside) [inches]:	102	
			Body headroom (standard) [inches]:		
			Cowl to rear axle length [inches]:		No Cowl on Type D
Front Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:		
FIOII AXIE		TES	Front axle capacity [lbs]:		
Rear Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:	21000	
			Rear axle capacity [lbs]:	21000	
Steering	Power steering	YES			
Brakes	If an air brake system is supplied, it shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.121),	YES	Air Compressor size, Make & Model:		
	including the latest revision thereof.		Air Dryer size, Make & Model:	Wabco Air Dryer	
Brakes	Antilock Brake System (ABS), and an audio & visual warning system for system malfunctions.	YES			
Tires	Tires shall meet the minimum requirements for the Chassis Model, as published by the	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter)		
	Chassis manufacturer.		[LT/R()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
			Front radial tires capacity (per tire)	9090	
			[,lbs]:		
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter)	Load range letter:L	
			[LT/R()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	8270	
			[, -lbs:	0270	
			Front Tires Option Code:	315/80R22.5	
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
			Rear Tires Option Code:	315/80R22.5	
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
Transmission	Automatic transmission	YES	Number of forward gears:	1	
			Gears direct or w/O.D.?:	Not Applicable	Not Applicable to EV
			Option Code, Make & Model:	Not Applicable	Not Applicable to EV
Propulsion System	Propulsion system which furnishes high-wattage electric power to the motor(s), that propels the vehicle forward or backward, and is sometimes referred to as the "main or power drive circuitry."	YES	Vehicle range on full charge [miles]:	125	
Battery(ies)		YES	Number of Batteries:	4	
			Type of Batteries:	Lithium-Ion (NMC)	
			Type of Batteries:	Lithium-Ion (NMC)	
Electrical	Units shall have headlights turned on when the School Bus is in operation	YES	Type of Batteries: System Design Voltage:	Lithium-Ion (NMC) 400 V	
Electrical	Units shall have headlights turned on when the School Bus is in operation. Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver.	YES			
Electrical Electrical	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch.	YES			
	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver				
Electrical	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not	YES			
Electrical Electrical Horns	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent.	YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening.	YES YES YES YES		400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant	YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity.	YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces.	YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity.	YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus.	YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their	YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the iminimum Pupil capacity stated above.	YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated	YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above. Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the	YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating Seatbelt (ambulatory)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above. Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s.	YES YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V Clear door opening 27"	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above. Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS	YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating Seatbelt (ambulatory)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above. Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s. Shall be entrance-door activated, electric or air-positioning type, and be provided streetside on all School Buses. It shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.131). Buses with a capacity of 45 persons or more shall have an additional and same model stop-arm at the rear	YES YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V Clear door opening 27"	
Electrical Electrical Horns Door (Entrance) Stepwell (Entrance) Mirrors Seating Seatbelt (ambulatory) Stop Arm(s) (Power)	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver and be controlled by an independent switch. All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards. An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent. Minimum 24 inch opening. Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces. The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front comers of each bus. Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above. Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s. Shall be entrance-door activated, electric or air-positioning type, and be provided streetside on all School Buses. It shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 5/1.131). Buses with a capacity of 45 persons or more shall have an additional and same model stop-arm at the rear streetside of the bus.	YES YES YES YES YES YES YES	System Design Voltage:	400 V Clear door opening 27"	

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)						
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)						
8 Lamp Warning System (School Bus)	Shall be compliant with SAE J887.	YES	Make & Model:	Maxxima, M90070R			
Exterior Reflective Markings	All units with a capacity of ten (10) or more Pupils shall be equipped with exterior reflective markings as required by FMVSS (49 CFR 571.217) and NYCRR (Title 15, Department of Motor Vehicles, Part D, 46.12).	YES					
Floor	Manufacturer's standard insulated floor design shall be provided throughout the School Bus that is compliant with 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES					
Heaters	Minimum passenger compartment heating shall meet the requirements of NYCRR, Title 17, Part 720.4(I) <i>Heaters</i> , or the latest revision thereof.	YES	Provide information on power source for heater unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Electric			
Door (Rear Emergency Exit)	Shall include lower glass, and shall be located on side of the School Bus.	YES					

PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

All Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing shall be available from the Bidder for installation on the School Bus bid for the applicable Base Item. <u>Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing, may render the bid non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.</u>

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment from, the Base Item (see Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price; and

(4) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). If a Compatible Equivalent (see IFB Section 3.6 *Compatible Equivalent*) is being offered for any specification, then the Bidder should identify the offering in this field. In accordance with IFB Sections 1.8 *Bidder Questions* and 4.10 *Bid Deviations*, If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the proposed deviations should be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations (including additional, inconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided		Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price	Optional Equipment Evaluation Amount	Optional Equipment Evaluation Price
Capacity - Delete One (1) Row of Seating	Delete one (1) full row of seating (both left and right sides) without removing a Body section from the Base Item, or altering the spacing between the remaining seats.	YES				-\$0.0^	0.25	\$0.00
Child Presence Check / Alarm	Shall be the Child Check-mate System Model EP 2, EP 2 Plus, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model	Child CheckMate Safety Co., EP1 Plus	Compatible Equivalent: Child CheckMate System Model EP1 Plus.	\$0.0*	0.25	\$0.00
Glass (Tinted)	The School Bus windshield and Body windows shall have the manufacturer's typical options that provide tinted glass windows throughout the vehicle and shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.12a. of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES				\$0.01	0.50	\$0.01
Rear Axle, "No Spin"	The manufacturer's standard device or system (e.g., power-lock, limited-slip, no-spin, positive- traction or electronic stability control, traction control or equivalent system that meets FMVSS).	YES	Type of device:	Positive traction		\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
Tires (Snow)	Snow tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided on all drive wheels as specified or recommended by the OEM manufacturer for snow tires or compatible equivalent. At	YES	Rear radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]:	Michelin XDS 2TM, 11R22.5		\$1,250.00	1.00	\$1,250.00
	minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M, S/T or STC (Snow Traction Capability) and be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for four (4) tires.		Rear radial tires capacity (per tire) [,lbs]:					
			Rear Tires Option Code: Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:					

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifi Bid)	catio	ns and Pricing (Individual					
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)							
res (All-Season)	All-season tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided as specified or recommended by the OEM Manufacturer for all season tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M and shall be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for six (6)	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]: Front radial tires capacity (per tire)			\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
	tires.		[,lbs]: Rear radial tires size (load range letter) [LT / R . ()):	Good Year 315/80R22.5				
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	8270				
			Front Tires Option Code: Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:					
			Rear Tires Option Code: Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 315/80R22.5				
loor With Recessed Vheelchair Restraint rack For One Vheelchair Station.	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track for a single wheelchair station. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting.	YES	Type and style:	Q'Straint,Slide and Click System	Equivalent ambulatory passenger capacity reduction resulting from 1 WC station: 6. Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.	\$8,800.00	0.25	\$2,200.00
neelchair Lift	Electric hydraulic type compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.403 and 404). A safety switch to prevent operation of lift unless door(s) are opened, and a manual override system in case of power failure, shall be provided. The lift electric system shall be protected with an in-line fuse.	YES	Make & Model: Lift capacity:	Braun, Century 2 800 lbs	Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.	\$9,227.00	0.25	\$2,306.75
oof Ventilator / nergency Exit	Roof hatches shall provide static venting with the first unlatched position and provide a latch for release to the full opened emergency position, and be equipped with an exterior latch. Roof hatches shall be Safe Fleet Advantage hatch H1975, Spheros #550886A or 550887A, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model:	Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	Compatible Equivalent: Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
hite Roof	The School Bus Body shall be provided with a factory-painted white roof in lieu of school bus yellow. White shall NOT extend below the bottom of the marker lights.	YES				\$0.01	1.00	\$0.01
gh Headroom	Shall be manufacturer's high headroom body not less than 74-inches.	YES				\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
ossing Arm	Shall be power operated by passenger door operating control - electric vacuum, or air powered.	YES	Туре:	Electric		\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
andal Lock	Vandal locks shall be provided on all emergency doors that can be opened from the outside of the School Bus.	YES	Make & Model:	OEM, Barrel bolt with key lock		\$0.01	0.25	\$0.00
ir Conditioning	When tested with a starting temperature of at least 85°F inside and outside the School Bus, the air conditioning system must provide a minimum 20°F temperature drop throughout the interior of the School Bus within a twenty (20) minute time period.	YES	Number of air conditioning units (including OEM if applicable): Provide information on power source for air conditioning unit(s). (Propulsion	passenger area, front passenger seat and rear Propulsion Batteries:		\$15,000.00	0.25	\$3,750.00
			Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)					
hool Bus Safety amera	An automated photo monitoring device affixed to a School Bus in a location designated by the Authorized User, that activates when the School Bus stop arm is extended, and that is designed to detect and store an image of motor vehicles which overtake or pass School Buses in violation of Subdivision A of Section 1174 of Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES	Make & Model:	SEON, CQ IR Interior		\$295.00	0.25	\$73.75
Iltifunction School tivity Bus	Configure the School Bus bid for the Base Item as a Multifunction School Activity Bus as defined in FMVSS (49 CFR 571.3); (e.g., the same vehicle as the School Bus bid, except without the School Bus sign, the flashing lights for crossing Pupils, the stop arms on the sides, and the color of national school bus yellow).	YES				\$5,000.00	0.25	\$1,250.00
					Total Opti	onal Equipment Evaluatio	on Price	\$10,8

L'OULACL.	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)
	LOT D (Item 3-EV)
PART 5: Non-Mand	datory Optional and Base Equipment (Not Evaluated for Price)

Optional equipment and Base Equipment listed in Part 5 is included for informational purposes only and is non-mandatory. Pricing for these items is not included in the Grand Total For Item calculated above.

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu]. Note: Some Optional Equipment specifications include specifications for fuel types other than gasoline. The answer indicated in Column C shall apply to each fuel type offered;

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) If the information requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") differs from the gasoline engine for any other fuel type offered, enter the different specification in Column G ("Comments/Notes");

(4) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment to the equipment from, the Base Item (see Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price; and

(5) If the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price differs from the gasoline engine for any other fuel type offered, enter the different price in Column G ("Comments/Notes").

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided		Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price
Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track on a raised flat floor throughout the entire passenger area to rear of front wheel wells, with tracks that would allow for multiple configurations of seats and wheelchair tie down positions that can be readily changed. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to roting. Note: "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not a mandatory Optional Equipment, and is not included in the "Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price" calculated in Column J. If "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not available for the School Bus bid, enter "Not Available" in Column H.		Type and style:	Not Available	Not Available	\$0.00
Delete Exterior LED Lamps	Delete exterior LED lamps and replace with incadescent exterior lamps that are compliant with FMVSS, NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES				\$0.01

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)		
	LOT D (Item 5-EV)		
	Type D, 72 Pupil Rear Engine (Pusher) Bus (Electric; Minimum 72 Pupils, Maximum 84 Pupils)		
Section 3.2 Standard considered minimum amended regulations Subchapter D Motor	associated Optional Equipment bid must comply with the minimum specifications detailed in IFB Section 3 <i>Specifications</i> , including <i>c, Codes, Rules, and Regulations</i> . Unless otherwise noted, the Base Item and Optional Equipment Specifications listed are below are specifications. Unless otherwise specified below, each School Bus and Optional Equipment bid shall meet the requirements of the latest of New York Codes, Rules and Regulations (NYCRR), Title 17 Department of Transportation, Chapter VI Transportation Regulations, arriers of Passengers, Article 3 Safety, Part 720 Bus and Passenger Carrying Vehicle Safety Regulations and Part 721 Bus and Passenger or Operational Requirements.		
PART 1: Enter Pro	duct information for the Base Item(s) bid in the in the Yellow Cells below		
responsive for this Iter (2) Offers for additiona <i>Alternate Bids</i>); and (3) As applicable, plea IFB Sections 1.8 <i>Bidde</i> proposed deviations sl	ust offer an electric propulsion system for this Item. Failure to offer an electric propulsion system for this Item shall result in the disqualification of the bid for this Item. Chassis or Body Makes, or for additional Chassis Model/Body Model combinations, must be submitted as an alternate bid (see IFB Section 4.2.5 e provide additional comments and notes in the appropriate columns to the right of the relevant fuel type ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with <i>Questions</i> and 4.10 <i>Bid Deviations</i> , If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the ould be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations consistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.		
Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric	Comments/Notes
Propulsion System	Enter information identifying the Make and Model propulsion system offered.	DANA TM4 - 450V -	
		SUMO MD MV2500	
NYS DOT Approval Number	Enter the NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid. If a NYS DOT Approval Number for the School Bus bid has not been issued at the time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.		
Number	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 Suspension of Work. Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023	
Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 NYS DOT Approval Number, for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion	
Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion LionD	
Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Code	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400-	
Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion LionD	
Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year Body Make	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023	
Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Year Chassis Model Chassis Model Chassis Model Code Body Model Year Body Model Body Model Code	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract. Enter Model Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023), of the Chassis bid Enter Make, (e.g. Ford, General Motors, International, Freightliner), of the Chassis bid Enter the Model name (e.g., Transit T-350, 4500, HC, M2) of the Chassis bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Year or Current Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid Enter Model Iname (e.g., C.E, Vision, C2) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Chassis bid, if applicable Enter Model Near or Qurrent Production Year, (e.g. 2022, 2023) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid Enter the Model Code (i.e., the OEM code used to identify a particular subset of a Model) of the Body bid, if applicable	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023 Lion Lion Lion Lion Lion Lion	
Number Chassis Model Year Chassis Make Chassis Model	time of the bid submittal, enter "Pending," In accordance with IFB Section 4.2.3 <i>NYS DOT Approval Number</i> , for each Item bid, a NYS DOT Approval Number must either be on file with, or have been applied for with, the NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau and must be obtained within 90 days of the start date of the contract. Failure to obtain a NYS DOT Approval Number within 90 days of the start date of the contract may result in the award for that item being suspended in accordance with Appendix B, Clause 42 <i>Suspension of Work</i> . Only School Buses approved by NYS DOT Passenger Carrier Safety Bureau for use as 2022 and newer Models, as indicated by a NYS DOT Approval Number, shall be delivered pursuant to the Contract.	SUMO MD MV2500 Pending 2023 Lion Lion DL-14-W-SMD-400- 2023 Lion Lion Lion	

Enter the estimated delivery time for the School Bus bid, expressed in number of calendar days (e.g., "90-120 days"), required to make delivery after receipt of a final Purchase Order (After Receipt of Order ("ARO")).

Approximately 365 days

Delivery Time

Contract: PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc. - Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing (Individual Bid)

LOT D (Item 5-EV)
PART 2: Enter Pricing for the Base Item, and Additional Options in the Yellow Cells below

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In the yellow-colored Cells in Column F ("Electric"), enter the information requested in Column B ("Information to Provide in Column F") for the electric School Bus bid.

Category	Information to provide in Column F	Electric
Base Item NYS Contract Price	Enter the per unit NYS Contract Price (dollar amount) for the School Bus described in the Base Item Specifications. The Base Item NYS Contract Price includes any OEM fees, all customs duties and charges, all vehicle preparation and clean-up charges, NYS DOT inspection, installation charges, delivery and all other incidentals normally included with providing a School Bus, but excludes Optional Equipment, and Additional Options.	\$364,300.00
Base Item Evaluation Amount	A quantity used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	1
Base Item Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Amount multiplied by the Base Item NYS Contract Price]	\$364,300.00
Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price	The sum of the Optional Equipment Evaluation Prices automatically calculated in Column J of Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing . [Automatically calculated: Equal to the value in Column J, Row 123 below] If "Enter Pricing in PART 4: Column H" appears in this Row in Cell F29, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter one or more Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices for a required Optional Equipment in PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing. Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that individual Optional Equipment and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$3,478.27
Additional Options Evaluation Amount	A dollar amount used in this IFB for evaluation. This number is based on historic sales and anticipated future needs, and is for evaluation purposes only. It is not a guaranteed purchase under the resultant Contract(s).	\$25,000.00
Additional Options NYS Discount	Enter the minimum percentage amount that shall be deducted from the MSRP for all Additional Options purchased under the Contract for this Item (see IFB Section 6.5.2 Additional Options Price). [Enter a number only (e.g., 5.5); Do not type a percentage sign (%) after the number; For 5.5%, enter 5.5, not 0.055]. The Additional Options NYS Discount entered by a Bidder must be greater than 0%, or less than or equal to 100%.	1.00
Additional Options Evaluation Price	[Automatically calculated: The Additional Options Evaluation Amount minus the Additional Options NYS Discount]	\$24,750.00
Grand Total For Item	The Grand Total For Item is the dollar amount calculated in this IFB to the evaluate an Item. [Automatically calculated: The Base Item Evaluation Price, plus the Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price, plus the Additional Options Evaluation Price] If "No Bid" appears in this Row in Cell F33, that indicates that the Bidder has failed to enter all required pricing information (i.e., the Base Item NYS Contract Price, Optional Equipment NYS Contract Prices, and Additional Options NYS Discount) on this worksheet. Failure to enter all required pricing information for an Item may result in the bid being deemed non-responsive for that Item and may result in the disqualification of the bid for the applicable Item.	\$392,528.27

PART 3: Base Item Specifications (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the School Bus bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided for the School Bus. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F]; and

(3) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). In accordance with IFB Section 1.8 *Bidder Questions*, bid deviations and extraneous terms shall only be addressed as part of the inquiry periods (see IFB Section 4.10 *Bid Deviations*, where OGS has established a specific process for the submission of bid deviations and extraneous terms). Any bid deviations and extraneous terms submitted with the bid shall not be considered part of the bid or

resulting	Contract,	and sh	all be	disregard	ed.
-----------	-----------	--------	--------	-----------	-----

Category	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes
General	A School Bus with a Body installed upon a a Chassis or unitized type construction, with a GVWR of greater than 16,000 pounds and designed to carry more than 10 persons. The entrance door is ahead of the front wheels.	YES	Gross Vehicle Weight Rating (GVWR) [lbs]:		
Capacity	Minimum seventy-two (72) Pupils with a maximum eighty-four (84) Pupils.	YES	Number of rows: Number of Pupils:		
Rear Wheels	Dual Rear Wheel (DRW)	YES			

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specif (Individual Bid)	icatio	ons and Pricing		
	LOT D (Item 5-EV)				
Dimensions		YES	Wheelbase [inches]:	252	
JITIENSIONS		TES	Length (bumper to bumper) [inches]:		
			Body width (inside) [inches]:		
			, , , , , ,		
			Body headroom (standard) [inches]:		
			Cowl to rear axle length [inches]:		No Cowl on Type D
Front Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:	16000	
			Front axle capacity [lbs]:	16000	
Rear Axle		YES	Gross Axle Weight Rating (GAWR) [lbs]:	21000	
			Rear axle capacity [lbs]:	21000	
Steering	Power steering	YES			
Brakes	If an air brake system is supplied, it shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.121),	YES	Air Compressor size, Make & Model:	450 PSI, Gardner	
	including the latest revision thereof.		Air Dryer size, Make & Model:	Wabco Air Dryer	
Brakes	Antilock Brake System (ABS), and an audio & visual warning system for system malfunctions.	YES			
Tires	Tires shall meet the minimum requirements for the Chassis Model, as published by the	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter)		
	Chassis manufacturer.		[LT/R()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
			Front radial tires capacity (per tire)	9090	
			[,lbs]:		
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter)	Load range letter: L	
			[LT / R . ()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	8270	
				0210	
			Front Tires Option Code:	315/80R22.5	
			Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:		
			Rear Tires Option Code:		
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 315/80R22.5	
Transmission	Automatic transmission	YES	Number of forward gears:	1	
			Gears direct or w/O.D.?:	Not Applicable	Not Applicable to EV
			Option Code, Make & Model:	Not Applicable	Not Applicable to EV
Propulsion System	Propulsion system which furnishes high-wattage electric power to the motor(s), that propels the vehicle forward or backward, and is sometimes referred to as the "main or power drive circuitry."	YES	Vehicle range on full charge [miles]:	125	
Battery(ies)		YES	Number of Batteries:	4	
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			Type of Batteries:		
			System Design Voltage:		
Electrical	Units shall have headlights turned on when the School Bus is in operation.	YES	Gystern Design Voltage.	400 1	
Electrical	Driver's compartment dome light shall be so directed to provide illumination for the bus driver	YES			
	and be controlled by an independent switch.				
Electrical	All exterior lamps, except headlamps, shall be Light Emitting Diode (LED) design that meet applicable SAE standards.	YES			
Horns	An electrical horn(s) shall be provided that meets SAE standard J377. An air horn shall not be an approved Compatible Equivalent.	TES			
Door (Entrance)	Minimum 24 inch opening.	YES	Type and clear width [inches]:	Clear door opening 27"	
Stepwell (Entrance)	Structural, tread and riser members shall be constructed entirely of rust/corrosion-resistant steel, components and fasteners or materials of equivalent or stronger structural integrity. Manufacturer's standard floor/stair coverings shall be used for finish surfaces.	YES			
Mirrors	The vertical rectangular exterior driving mirrors shall be the heated defrosting type with their own switch and pilot light. Crossview mirrors shall be provided at front corners of each bus.	YES			
Seating	Manufacturer's standard or optional seat spacing that meets or exceeds the NYCRR minimum requirement for the respective class of School Bus with the minimum Pupil capacity stated above.	YES			
Seatbelt (ambulatory)	Seat belts must be compliant with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS) at the time of manufacture and be compliant with the NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYRCRR 720s.	YES			
Stop Arm(s) (Power)	Shall be entrance-door activated, electric or air-positioning type, and be provided streetside on all School Buses. It shall be compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.131). Buses with a capacity of 45 persons or more shall have an additional and same model stop-arm at the rear streetside of the bus.		Make & Model:	BMR, M99010WLED	

Contract:	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specie (Individual Bid)							
	LOT D (Item 5-EV)							
"School Bus" Signs	Both front and rear shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.20 of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES						
8 Lamp Warning System (School Bus)	Shall be compliant with SAE J887.	YES	Make & Model:	Maxxima, M90070R				
Exterior Reflective Markings	All units with a capacity of ten (10) or more Pupils shall be equipped with exterior reflective markings as required by FMVSS (49 CFR 571.217) and NYCRR (Title 15, Department of Motor Vehicles, Part D, 46.12).	YES						
Floor	Manufacturer's standard insulated floor design shall be provided throughout the School Bus that is compliant with 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES						
Heaters	Minimum passenger compartment heating shall meet the requirements of NYCRR, Title 17, Part 720.4(I) <i>Heaters</i> , or the latest revision thereof.	YES	Provide information on power source for heater unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Electric				
Door (Rear Emergency Exit)	Shall include lower glass, and shall be located on side of the School Bus.	YES						

PART 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing (Complete the Yellow Cells below)

All Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment Specifications and Pricing shall be available from the Bidder for installation on the School Bus bid for the applicable Base Item. <u>Failure to provide an Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one or more Optional Equipment listed in Part 4: Optional Equipment of the applicable Item.</u>

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu];

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment from, the Base Item (see Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price, and

(4) If necessary, other additional comments and notes may also be entered in Column G ("Comments/Notes"). If a Compatible Equivalent (see IFB Section 3.6 Compatible Equivalent) is being offered for any specification, then the Bidder should identify the offering in this field. In accordance with IFB Sections 1.8 Bidder Questions and 4.10 Bid Deviations, If Bidder intends to submit a Bid that deviates from the requirements of the Solicitation in any way, the proposed deviations should be submitted during the Questions period so that they may be given due consideration prior to the submission of Bids. Material deviations (including additional, inconsistent, conflicting, or alternative terms) submitted with the Bid may render the Bid non-responsive and may result in rejection of the Bid.

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided	Comments/Notes	Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price	Optional Equipment Evaluation Amount	Optional Equipment Evaluation Price
Capacity - Delete One (1) Row of Seating	Delete one (1) full row of seating (both left and right sides) without removing a Body section from the Base Item, or altering the spacing between the remaining seats.	YES				-\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
Child Presence Check / Alarm	Shall be the Child Check-mate System Model EP 2, EP 2 Plus, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model	: Child CheckMate Safety Co., EP1 Plus	Compatible Equivalent: Child CheckMate System Model EP1 Plus	\$0.0^	0.08	\$0.00
Glass (Tinted)	The School Bus windshield and Body windows shall have the manufacturer's typical options that provide tinted glass windows throughout the vehicle and shall comply with Article 9, Section 375.12a. of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law.	YES				\$0.0 [^]	0.17	\$0.00
Rear Axle, "No Spin"	The manufacturer's standard device or system (e.g., power-lock, limited-slip, no-spin, positive- traction or electronic stability control, traction control or equivalent system that meets FMVSS).		Type of device	Positive traction		\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
Tires (Snow)	Snow tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided on all drive wheels as specified or recommended by the OEM manufacturer for snow tires or compatible equivalent. At increase the second	YES	Rear radial tires size (load range letter [LT/R()]) Michelin XDS 2TM, 11R22.5		\$1,250.00	0.33	\$412.50
	minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+M, S/T or STC (Snow Traction Capability) and be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for four (4) tires.		Rear radial tires capacity (per tire; [,lbs]					
			Rear Tires Option Code Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation					

	(Individual Bid)							
	LOT D (Item 5-EV)							
res (All-Season)	All-season tread, tubeless, radial tires shall be provided as specified or recommended by the OEM Manufacturer for all season tires or compatible equivalent. At minimum, tires shall have a tire designation of S+W and shall be equivalent in load range and mileage ratings to tires in	YES	Front radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5		\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
	a the designation of S+W and shall be equivalent in load range and mileage raungs to thes in base specification. The price entered for this Optional Equipment shall be for six (6) tires.		Front radial tires capacity (per tire) [lbs]:	8270				
			Rear radial tires size (load range letter) [LT/R()]:	Good Year 315/80R22.5				
			Rear radial tires capacity (per tire)	8270				
			Front Tires Option Code: Front Tires Make & Tread Designation:	315/80R22.5 Good Year 315/80R22.5				
			Rear Tires Option Code:	315/80R22.5				
			Rear Tires Make & Tread Designation:	Good Year 315/80R22.5				
loor With Recessed /heelchair Restraint rack For One /heelchair Station.	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track for a single wheelchair station. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting.	YES	Type and style:	Q'Straint,Slide and Click System	Equivalent ambulatory passenger capacity reduction resulting from 1 WC station: 6. Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.	\$8,800.00	0.08	\$704.00
heelchair Lift	Electric hydraulic type compliant with FMVSS (49 CFR 571.403 and 404). A safety switch to	YES	Make & Model:	Braun, Century 2		\$9,227.00	0.08	\$738.16
	prevent operation of lift unless door(s) are opened, and a manual override system in case of power failure, shall be provided. The lift electric system shall be protected with an in-line fuse.		Lift capacity:	800 lbs	Product may be used or adapted for use by persons with disabilities.			
oof Ventilator / nergency Exit	Roof hatches shall provide static venting with the first unlatched position and provide a latch for release to the full opened emergency position, and be equipped with an exterior latch. Roof hatches shall be Safe Fleet Advantage hatch H1975, Spheros #550886A or 550887A, or Compatible Equivalent.	YES	Make & Model:	Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	Compatible Equivalent: Valeo, Smart Basic Roof Hatch	\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
hite Roof	The School Bus Body shall be provided with a factory-painted white roof in lieu of school bus yellow. White shall NOT extend below the bottom of the marker lights.	YES				\$0.01	0.33	\$0.00
gh Headroom	Shall be manufacturer's high headroom body not less than 74-inches.	YES				\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
ossing Arm	Shall be power operated by passenger door operating control - electric vacuum, or air powered.	YES	Туре:	Electric		\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
andal Lock	Vandal locks shall be provided on all emergency doors that can be opened from the outside of the School Bus.	YES	Make & Model:	OEM, Barrel bolt with key lock		\$0.01	0.08	\$0.00
r Conditioning	When tested with a starting temperature of at least 85°F inside and outside the School Bus, the air conditioning system must provide a minimum 20°F temperature drop throughout the interior of the School Bus within a twenty (20) minute time period.	YES	Number of air conditioning units (including OEM if applicable):	2 evaporators in the passenger area, front passenger seat and rear		\$15,000.00	0.08	\$1,200.00
			Provide information on power source for air conditioning unit(s). (Propulsion Battery(ies), Auxiliary Battery(ies) or Fuel Source)	Propulsion Batteries: Electric				
hool Bus Safety mera	An automated photo monitoring device affixed to a School Bus in a location designated by the Authorized User, that activates when the School Bus stop arm is extended, and that is designed to detect and store an image of motor vehicles which overtake or pass School Buses in violation of Subdivision A of Section 1174 of Vehicle and Traffic Law.		Make & Model:	SEON, CQ IR Interior		\$295.00	0.08	\$23.60
ltifunction School tivity Bus	Configure the School Bus bid for the Base Item as a Multifunction School Activity Bus as defined in FMVSS (49 CFR 571.3); (e.g., the same vehicle as the School Bus bid, except without the School Bus sign, the flashing lights for crossing Pupils, the stop arms on the sides, and the color of national school bus yellow).	YES				\$5,000.00	0.08	\$400.00

Contract	PC69859, HK Truck Services Inc Attachment 1 Specifications and Pricing
Contract:	(Individual Bid)

LOT D (Item 5-EV)

PART 5: Non-Mandatory Optional and Base Equipment (Not Evaluated for Price)

Optional equipment and Base Equipment listed in Part 5 is included for informational purposes only and is non-mandatory. Pricing for these items is not included in the Grand Total For Item calculated above.

Instructions (see also "Instructions" worksheet):

(1) In Column C ("Spec Met?"), answer whether or not each specification listed in Column B ("Specification") is met by the equipment bid [click on yellow box and use dropdown menu]. Note: Some Optional Equipment specifications include specifications for fuel types other than gasoline. The answer indicated in Column C shall apply to each fuel type offered;

(2) In Column F ("Spec for Equipment Provided"), enter the specifications requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") for the equipment that will be provided. [Note: if Column D is blank, no response is required in Column F];

(3) If the information requested in Column D ("Information to provide in Column F") differs from the gasoline engine for any other fuel type offered, enter the different specification in Column G ("Comments/Notes");

(4) In Column H ("Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price"), enter the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price for one (1) unit, (or units if more than one unit is specified), of the Optional Equipment specified in Column B ("Specification"). The Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder for each Optional Equipment is based on adding the Optional Equipment to, or deleting the Optional Equipment from, the Base Item Specifications above), and the applicable Base Item NYS Contract Price. If there is no cost for the Optional Equipment, or the equipment is already included in the School Bus bid for the Base Item, enter "\$0.00." If adding or deleting the Optional Equipment results in a credit, Bidder shall enter a negative number for the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price, and (5) If the Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price entered by the Bidder the different price in Column G ("Comments/Notes").

Optional Equipment	Specification	Spec Met?	Information to provide in Column F	Spec for Equipment Provided		Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price
Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body	The unit shall be the Body manufacturer's typical recessed mounting track on a raised flat floor throughout the entire passenger area to rear of front wheel wells, with tracks that would allow for multiple configurations of seats and wheelchair ite down positions that can be readily changed. Unit does NOT include mounting upgrades for seating mounts to be compatible with the track, wheelchair restraints, or seats. Insulated flooring contiguous to all track inserts shall be a non-hazardous material that is either not susceptible to, or is treated to prevent, decay and dry-rot. Additionally, the contiguous joint(s) between the floor pan and/or its insulating floor materials and/or rubber finish flooring shall have a non-hazardous adhesive/sealant that prevents moisture from migrating to any adjacent untreated floor-insulating materials that are subject to rotting. Note: "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not a mandatory Optional Equipment, and is not included in the "Total Optional Equipment Evaluation Price" calculated in Column J. If "Floor (Flat) With Recessed Wheelchair Track Throughout Entire Body" is not available for the School Bus bid, enter "Not Available" in Column H.		Type and style:	Not Available	Not Available	\$0.00
Delete Exterior LED Lamps	Delete exterior LED lamps and replace with incadescent exterior lamps that are compliant with FMVSS, NYS Vehicle and Traffic Law, NYS Transportation Law and 17 NYCRR 720s.	YES				\$0.01

Attachment 2: Insurance Requirements

The Bidder shall be required to procure, at its sole cost and expense, all insurance required by this Attachment.

The Bidder shall be required to provide proof of compliance with the requirements of this Attachment, as follows:

- Proof of Workers' Compensation and Disability Benefits Insurance should be provided at the time of Bid submission;
- Proof of all other insurance shall be provided upon tentative award;
- After award, the Contractor shall be required to provide proof of all insurance after renewal or upon request according to the timelines set forth in Paragraph A.13 below.

Contractors shall be required to procure, at their sole cost and expense, and shall maintain in force at all times during the term of any Contract resulting from this Solicitation, policies of insurance as required by this Attachment.All insurance required by this section shall be written by companies that have an A.M. Best Company rating of "A-," Class "VII" or better. In addition, companies writing insurance intended to comply with the requirements of this Attachment should be licensed or authorized by the New York State Department of Financial Services to issue insurance in the State of New York. OGS may, in its sole discretion, accept policies of insurance written by a non-authorized carrier or carriers when certificates and/or other policy documents are accompanied by a completed Excess Lines Association of New York (ELANY) affidavit or other documents demonstrating the company's strong financial rating. If, during the term of a policy, the carrier's A.M. Best rating falls below "A-," Class "VII", the insurance must be replaced, on or before the renewal date of the policy, with insurance that meets the requirements above.

Bidders and Contractors shall deliver to OGS evidence of the insurance required by this Solicitation and any Contract resulting from this Solicitation in a form satisfactory to OGS. Policies must be written in accordance with the requirements of the paragraphs below, as applicable. While acceptance of insurance documentation shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed, acceptance and/or approval by OGS does not, and shall not be construed to, relieve Bidders or Contractors of any obligations, responsibilities or liabilities under this Solicitation or any Contract resulting from this Solicitation.

The Contractor shall not take any action, or omit to take any action that would suspend or invalidate any of the required coverages during the term of the Contract.

General Conditions

A. Applicable to Insurance. All policies of insurance required by this Attachment shall comply with the following requirements:

- 1. Coverage Types and Policy Limits. The types of coverage and policy limits required from the Contractor are specified in Paragraph B Insurance Requirements below.
- 2. *Policy Forms.* Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, or agreed to in the Contract, all policies of insurance required by this Attachment shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- 3. Certificates of Insurance/Notices. The Contractor shall provide OGS with a Certificate or Certificates of Insurance, in a form satisfactory to OGS as detailed below and pursuant to the timelines set forth in Paragrah B below. Certificates shall name The New York State Office of General Services, Bureau of Risk and Insurance Management (BRIM), 32nd Floor, Corning Tower, Empire State Plaza, Albany, New York 12242 as the certificate holder.

Certificates of Insurance shall:

- Be in the form acceptable to OGS and in accordance with the New York State Insurance Law (e.g., an ACORD certificate);
- Disclose any deductible, self-insured retention, aggregate limit or exclusion to the policy that materially changes the coverage required by this Contract;
- Be signed by an authorized representative of the referenced insurance carriers; and
- Contain the following language in the Description of Operations / Locations / Vehicles section: Additional insured protection afforded is on a primary and non-contributory basis. A waiver of subrogation is granted in favor of the additional insureds.

Only original documents (certificates of insurance and any endorsements and other attachments) or electronic versions of the same that can be directly traced back to the insurer, agent or broker via e-mail distribution or similar means will be accepted.

OGS generally requires Contractors to submit only certificates of insurance and additional insured endorsements, although OGS reserves the right to request other proof of insurance. Contractors should refrain from submitting entire insurance policies, unless specifically requested by OGS. If an entire insurance policy is submitted but not requested, OGS shall not be obligated to review and shall not be chargeable with knowledge of its contents. In addition, submission of an entire insurance policy not requested by OGS does not constitute proof of compliance with the insurance requirements and does not discharge Contractors from submitting the requested insurance documentation.

- 4. *Primary Coverage*. All liability insurance policies shall provide that the required coverage shall be primary and non-contributory to other insurance available to the People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees. Any other insurance maintained by the People of the State of New York, the New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees shall be excess of and shall not contribute with the Contractor's insurance.
- 5. Breach for Lack of Proof of Coverage. The failure to comply with the requirements of this Attachment at any time during the term of the Contract shall be considered a breach of the terms of the Contract and shall allow the People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees to avail themselves of all remedies available under the Contract or at law or in equity.
- 6. Self-Insured Retention/Deductibles. Certificates of Insurance must indicate the applicable deductibles/selfinsured retentions for each listed policy. Deductibles or self-insured retentions above \$100,000.00 are subject to approval from OGS. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for all claim expenses and loss payments within the deductibles or self-insured retentions. If the Contractor is providing the required insurance through self-insurance, evidence of the financial capacity to support the self-insurance program along with a description of that program, including, but not limited to, information regarding the use of a third-party administrator shall be provided upon request.
- 7. Subcontractors. Prior to the commencement of any work by a Subcontractor, the Contractor shall require such Subcontractor to procure policies of insurance as required by this Attachment and maintain the same in force during the term of any work performed by that Subcontractor. An Additional Insured Endorsement CG 20 38 04 13 (or the equivalent) evidencing such coverage shall be provided to the Contractor prior to the commencement of any work by a subcontractor and pursuant to the timelines set forth in Section A.13. below, as applicable, and shall be provided to OGS upon request. For subcontractors that are self-insured, the subcontractor shall be obligated to defend and indemnify the above-named additional insureds with respect

to Commercial General Liability and Business Automobile Liability, in the same manner that the subcontractor would have been required to pursuant to this section had the subcontractor obtained such insurance policies.

- 8. Waiver of Subrogation. For all liability polices and workers' compensation insurance required below, the Contractor shall cause to be included in each of its policies insuring against loss, damage or destruction by fire or other insured casualty a waiver of its right of subrogation against. The People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees for claims related to Contractor's sole negligence, or, if such waiver is unobtainable (i) an express agreement that such policy shall not be invalidated if Contractor waives or has waived before the casualty, the right of recovery against. The People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees or (ii) any other form of permission for the release of The People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees or (ii) any other form of permission for the release of The People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees. A Waiver of Subrogation Endorsement shall be provided upon request. A blanket Waiver of Subrogation Endorsement evidencing such coverage is also acceptable.
- 9. Additional Insured. The Contractor shall cause to be included in each of the liability policies required below coverage for on-going work and operations naming as additional insureds (via ISO coverage forms CG 20 10 04 13 or 20 38 04 13 and form CA 20 48 10 13, or a form or forms that provide equivalent coverage): The People of the State of New York, the New York State Office of General Services, any entity authorized by law or regulation to use the Contract and their officers, agents, and employees. An Additional Insured Endorsement evidencing such coverage shall be provided to OGS pursuant to the timelines set forth in Paragraph B below. A blanket Additional Insured Endorsement evidencing such coverage is also acceptable. For Contractors who are self-insured, Contractor shall be obligated to defend and indemnify the abovenamed additional insureds with respect to Commercial General Liability, Comprehensive Business Automobile Liability, and Garage Liability Insurance in the same manner that Contractor would have been required to pursuant to this Attachment had Contractor obtained such insurance policies.
- **10.** *Excess/Umbrella Liability Policies.* Required insurance coverage limits may be provided through a combination of primary and excess/umbrella liability policies. If coverage limits are provided through excess/umbrella liability policies, then a Schedule of underlying insurance listing policy information for all underlying insurance policies (insurer, policy number, policy term, coverage and limits of insurance), including proof that the excess/umbrella insurance follows form must be provided after renewal and/or upon request.
- 11. Notice of Cancellation or Non-Renewal. Policies shall be written so as to include the requirements for notice of cancellation or non-renewal in accordance with the New York State Insurance Law. Within five (5) business days of receipt of any notice of cancellation or non-renewal of insurance, the Contractor shall provide OGS with a copy of any such notice received from an insurer together with proof of replacement coverage that complies with the insurance requirements of this Contract.
- **12.** *Policy Renewal/Expiration.* Upon policy renewal/expiration, evidence of renewal or replacement of coverage that complies with the insurance requirements set forth in this Contract shall be delivered to OGS. If, at any time during the term of this Contract, the coverage provisions and limits of the policies required herein do not meet the provisions and limits set forth in this Contract, or proof thereof is not provided to OGS, the Contractor shall immediately cease work. The Contractor shall not resume work until authorized to do so by OGS.
- **13.** Deadlines for Providing Insurance Documents after Renewal or Upon Request. As set forth herein, certain insurance documents must be provided to the OGS Procurement Services contact identified in the Contract Award Notice after renewal or upon request. This requirement means that the Contractor shall provide the applicable insurance document to OGS as soon as possible but in no event later than the following time periods:

- For certificates of insurance: 5 business days from request or renewal, whichever is later;
- For information on self-insurance or self-retention programs: 15 calendar days from request or renewal, whichever is later;
- For other requested documentation evidencing coverage: 15 calendar days from request or renewal, whichever is later;
- For additional insured and waiver of subrogation endorsements: 30 calendar days from request or renewal, whichever is later; and
- For notice of cancellation or non-renewal and proof of replacement coverage that complies with the requirements of this section: 5 business days from request or renewal, whichever is later.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Contractor shall have promptly requested the insurance documents from its broker or insurer and shall have thereafter diligently taken all steps necessary to obtain such documents from its insurer and submit them to OGS, OGS shall extend the time period for a reasonable period under the circumstances, but in no event shall the extension exceed 30 calendar days.

B. Insurance Requirements

Throughout the term of this Contract, the Contractor shall obtain and maintain in full force and effect, at its own expense, the following insurance with limits not less than those described in one of the following options below and as required by the terms of this Contract, or as required by law, whichever is greater:

Insurance Ty	Proof of Coverage is Due	
Commercial General Liability Insurance/Garage Liability Insurance	Not less than \$2,000,000 each occurrence	At time of bid submission and updated in accordance with
General Aggregate	\$2,000,000	Contract
Products – Completed Operations Aggregate Personal and Advertising Injury	\$2,000,000 \$1,000,000	
Business Automobile Liability Insurance	Not less than \$2,000,000 each accident	
Workers' Compensation		
Disability Benefits		

1. Commercial General Liability Insurance/Garage Liability Insurance: Such liability shall be written on the current edition of ISO occurrence form CG 00 01 or CA 00 05, or a substitute form providing equivalent coverage and shall cover liability arising from premises operations, independent contractors, products-completed operations, broad form property damage, personal & advertising injury, cross liability coverage, and liability assumed in a contract (including the tort liability of another assumed in a contract).

Policy shall include bodily injury, property damage and broad form contractual liability coverage.

- General Aggregate
- Products Completed Operations Aggregate
- Personal and Advertising Injury
- Each Occurrence

GROUP 40524-23254 SCHOOL BUSES (Statewide)

Coverage shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- Premises liability;
- Independent contractors;
- Blanket contractual liability, including tort liability of another assumed in a contract;
- Defense and/or indemnification obligations, including obligations assumed under this Contract;
- Cross liability for additional insureds; and
- Products/completed operations for a term of no less than three (3) years (may be renewed with policy annually for three (3) years) commencing upon acceptance of the work, as required by the Contract.
- 2. Business Automobile Liability Insurance/Garage Liability Insurance: Such insurance shall cover liability arising out of automobiles used in connection with performance under the Contract, including owned, leased, hired and non-owned automobiles bearing or, under the circumstances under which they are being used, required by the Motor Vehicles Laws of the State of New York to bear, license plates.

In the event that the Contractor does not own, lease or hire any automobiles used in connection with performance under the Contract, the Contractor does not need to obtain Comprehensive Business Automobile Liability Insurance, but must attest to the fact that the Contractor does not own, lease or hire any automobiles used in connection with performance under the Contract on a form provided by OGS. If, however, during the term of the Contract, the Contractor acquires, leases or hires any automobiles that will be used in connection with performance under the Contract, the Contractor must obtain Comprehensive Business Automobile Liability Insurance that meets all of the requirements of this Attachment and provide proof of such coverage to OGS in accordance with the insurance requirements of the Contract.

In the event that the Contractor does not own or lease any automobiles used in connection with performance under the Contract, but the Contractor does hire and/or utilize non-owned automobiles in connection with performance under the Contract, the Contractor must: (i) obtain Comprehensive Business Automobile Liability Insurance as required by this Contract, except that such insurance may be limited to liability arising out of hired and/or non-owned automobiles, as applicable; and (ii) attest to the fact that the Contractor does not own or lease any automobiles used in connection with performance under the Contract, on a form provided by OGS. If, however, during the term of the Contract, the Contractor acquires or leases any automobiles that will be used in connection with performance under the Contractor must obtain Comprehensive Business Automobile Liability Insurance that meets all of the requirements of this Attachment and provide proof of such coverage to OGS in accordance with the insurance requirements of the Contract.

3. Workers' Compensation Insurance and Disability Benefits Requirements: Sections 57 and 220 of the New York State Workers' Compensation Law require the heads of all municipal and state entities to ensure that businesses applying for contracts have appropriate workers' compensation and disability benefits insurance coverage. These requirements apply to both original contracts and renewals. Failure to provide proper proof of such coverage or a legal exemption will result in a rejection of any contract renewal. Proof of workers' compensation and disability benefits coverage, or proof of exemption must be submitted to OGS at the time of policy renewal, contract renewal and upon request. Proof of compliance must be submitted on one of the following forms designated by the New York State Workers' Compensation Board. An ACORD form is not acceptable proof of New York State workers' compensation or disability benefits insurance coverage.

Proof of Compliance with Workers' Compensation Coverage Requirements:

 Form CE-200, Certificate of Attestation for New York Entities With No Employees and Certain Out of State Entities, That New York State Workers' Compensation and/or Disability Benefits Insurance Coverage is Not Required, which is available on the Workers' Compensation Board's website (www.wcb.ny.gov);

GROUP 40524-23254 SCHOOL BUSES (Statewide)

- Form C-105.2 (9/07), Certificate of Workers' Compensation Insurance, sent to OGS by the Contractor's insurance carrier upon request, or if coverage is provided by the New York State Insurance Fund, they will provide Form U-26.3 to OGS upon request from the Contractor; or
- Form SI-12, Certificate of Workers' Compensation Self-Insurance, available from the New York State Workers' Compensation Board's Self-Insurance Office, or
- Form GSI-105.2, Certificate of Participation in Workers' Compensation Group Self-Insurance, available from the Contractor's Group Self-Insurance Administrator.

Proof of Compliance with Disability Benefits Coverage Requirements:

- Form CE-200, Certificate of Attestation for New York Entities With No Employees and Certain Out of State Entities, That New York State Workers' Compensation and/or Disability Benefits Insurance Coverage is Not Required, which is available on the Workers' Compensation Board's website (www.wcb.ny.gov);
- Form DB-120.1, Certificate of Disability Benefits Insurance, sent to OGS by the Contractor's insurance carrier upon request; or
- Form DB-155, Certificate of Disability Benefits Self-Insurance, available from the New York State Workers' Compensation Board's Self-Insurance Office.

An instruction manual clarifying the New York State Workers' Compensation Law requirements is available for download at the New York State Workers' Compensation Board's website, http://www.wcb.ny.gov. Once on the site, click on the Employers/Businesses tab and then click on Employers' Handbook.

Group 40524, Award 23254, SCHOOL BUSES

ATTACHMENT 3: REPORT OF CONTRACT USAGE

DO NOT ADD, REMOVE OR REARRANGE ANY COLUMNS OR ROWS.

 Contract Group & Award Number:
 Group 40524, Award 23254

 Contract Number:
 Contract Sales Period:

 Contractor Company Name:
 Contact Name:

 Contact E-Mail:
 Contact Phone Number:

Enter Contractor information below.

Report of Contract Usage - School Bus Data

DO NOT ADD, REMOVE OR REARRAGE ANY COLUMNS OR ROWS.

	Contract Number	Contractor Order Number	Vehicle Order Date	Order Cancellation Date (if applicable)	Authorized User Purchase Order Number	Authorized User Entity Name	Region/ Facility/ Location Name (if applicable)	Indicate "State" or "Non-State" Entity (see "State Agency" tab)	Ship to County	Contract Lot	Contract Item
Ex:	PC12345	1234	2/15/2015	N/A	7891011	NYS Department of Transportation	DOT Region 5 Buffalo	State	Erie	A	1-LPG

Contract Lot and Item Description	Base Item NYS Contract Price	Total Quantity Base Items	Additional Body Section NYS Contract Price	Total Quantity Additional Body Sections	Total Optional Equipment NYS Contract Price (enter details on "Optional Equipment" worksheet)	Total Additional Options NYS Contract Price	Pickup Credit	Total NYS Net Contract Price
Type A-1, SRW, Van Body with Roof and Window Conversion, 4 Rows	\$39,000.00	4	\$0.00	0	\$1,300.58	\$1,500.75	300.00	\$158,501.33
Window Conversion, 4 Rows								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00 \$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00 \$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00 \$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00 \$0.00
								\$0.00
								\$0.00

Report of Contract Usage - Optional Equipment Data

	Contractor Order Number	Vehicle Order Date	Order Cancellation Date (if applicable)	Authorized User Purchase Order Number	Authorized User Entity Name	Optional Equipment Description	E	Optional Equipment Unit Price Number of Optional Equipment Items		Equi	al Optional pment NYS tract Price
Ex:	1234	2/15/2017		7891011	NYS Department of Transportation NYS Department of Transportation	Child Presence Check / Alarm	\$	1,581.00	4	\$	6,324.00
Ex:	1234	2/15/2017		7891011	NYS Department of Transportation	Kevlar Seat Covering	\$	500.00	4	\$	2,000.00
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$ \$	-
										э \$	-
										\$	
										\$	-
	-									\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$ \$	-
										\$ \$	-
										э \$	-
							-			Ψ \$	-
										\$	-
	-									\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$ \$	-
										э \$	-
							-			Ψ \$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$ \$	-
										\$ \$	-
										э \$	-
	-			1						\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-
										\$	-

State Agency Listing

The following entities are considered NY State Agencies. When completing the Report of Contract Usage, indictate "State" in Column I for the entity type for Authorized Users with these entity names. *Note: Other entities (counties, towns, villages, etc.) may have divisions with similar names (e.g., Wayne County Department of Transportation), but are not considered "State" entities).*

State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
Adirondack Park Agency	
Aging, State Office for the	
Agriculture and Markets, Department of	Department of Agriculture & Markets - State Fair
Alcoholic Beverage Control, Division of	
Alcoholism and Substance Abuse Services, Office of	Kingsboro Addiction Treatment Center
Arts, Council on the	
Attorney General, Office of the	
Board of Elections	
Budget, Division of the	
Children and Family Services, Office of	
City University Construction Fund	
City University of New York	Baruch College
City University of New York	Brooklyn College
City University of New York	City College
City University of New York	City University Accounting Office
City University of New York	College of Staten Island
City University of New York	CUNY School of Law
City University of New York	Graduate School
City University of New York	Hunter College
City University of New York	John Jay College
City University of New York	Lehman College
City University of New York	Medgar Evers College
City University of New York	New York City Technical College
City University of New York	Queens College
City University of New York	School of Professional Studies
City University of New York	York College
Civil Service, Department of	
Commission on Quality of Care and Advocacy for Persons with	
Disabilities	
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Albion
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Attica
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Auburn
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Central Office
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Clinton
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Coxsackie
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Elmira
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Fishkill
Correctional Services, Department of (Corcraft)	Correctional Industries - Great Meadow
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Adirondack Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Albion Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Altona Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Arthur Kill Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Attica Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Auburn Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Bare Hill Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Bayview Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Beacon Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Bedford Hills Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Butler Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Camp Georgetown Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Camp Pharsalia Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Cape Vincent Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Cayuga Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Central Office Medical Bill Paying Unit
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Central Pharmacy
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	. ,

State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Chateaugay Alcohol Substance Abuse Correctional Treatment
	Center
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Clinton Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Collins Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Coxsackie Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Department of Correctional Services - Agencywide
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Department of Corrections and Community Supervision
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Downstate Correctional Facility Eastern Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Edgecombe Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Elmira Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Fishkill Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Five Points Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Franklin Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Fulton Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Gouverneur Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Gowanda Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Great Meadow Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Green Haven Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Greene Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Groveland Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Hale Creek Alcohol Substance Abuse Treatment Correctional
	Annex
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Hudson Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Lakeview Shock Incarceration Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Lincoln Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Livingston Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Lyon Mountain Correctional Facility Marcy Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Mid-Orange Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Mid-State Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Mohawk Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Monterey Shock Incarceration Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Moriah Shock Incarceration Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Mt. McGregor Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Ogdensburg Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Oneida Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Oneida Food Production Center
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Operations - NYC Central Administration
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Orleans Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Otisville Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Queensboro Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Riverview Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Shawangunk Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Sing Sing Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Southport Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Sullivan Correctional Facility Summit Shock Incarceration Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Taconic Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Ulster Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Upstate Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Wallkill Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Washington Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Watertown Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Wende Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Willard Drug Treatment Center
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Woodbourne Correctional Facility
Corrections and Community Supervision, Department of	Wyoming Correctional Facility
Criminal Justice Services, Division of	
Development Authority of the North Country	
Dormitory Authority, State of New York	

State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
Economic Development, Department of	Division of Science, Technology and Innovation (NYSTAR) New York State Archives Partnership Trust
Education Department, State	State Education Department - Federal - State Grants
Education Department, State Employee Relations, Governor's Office of	Deferred Compensation Board
Energy Research and Development Authority	
Environmental Conservation, Department of	
Environmental Facilities Corporation	
Executive Chamber	
Financial Services, Department of	
General Services, Office of	
HE Capital Matching Grants	
Health, Department of	Helen Hayes Hospital
Health, Department of	Veterans' Home at Montrose
Health, Department of	Veterans' Home at Oxford
Health, Department of	Veterans' Home at Saint Albans
Health, Department of	Western New York Veterans' Home at Batavia
Higher Education Services Corporation	
Homeland Security and Emergency Services, Office of	State Emergency Management Office
Housing and Community Renewal, Division of	
Hudson River - Black River Regulating District	
Hudson River Park Trust	
Hudson River Valley Greenway Communities Council	
Human Rights, Division of	
Indigent Legal Services, Office of	
Inspector General, Office of the State	
Interest on Lawyer Account	
Job Development Authority	
Judical Conduct, Commission on	
Labor, Department of	
Lake George Park Commission	
Legislative Bill Drafting Commission	
Legislature - Assembly	Assembly Ways & Means Committee
Legislature - Assembly	Legislative Task Force on Demographic Research &
	Reapportionment
Legislature - Assembly	New York State Assembly
Legislature - Senate	New York State Senate
Lottery, Division of the	
Medicaid Inspector General, Office of	
Mental Health, Office of	Binghamton Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Bronx Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Bronx Psychiatric Center - Children's Services
Mental Health, Office of	Brooklyn Children's Center
Mental Health, Office of	Buffalo Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Capital District Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Central New York Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Creedmoor Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Elmira Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Hudson River Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Hutchings Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Kingsboro Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Kirby Forensic Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Manhattan Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Mid-Hudson Forensic Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Mohawk Valley Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Nathan S. Kline Institute
Mental Health, Office of Mental Health, Office of	New York Psychiatric Institute
Mental Health, Office of	New York Psychiatric Institute - Washington Heights Unit Office of Mental Health
Mental Health, Office of	Pilgrim Psychiatric Center
Mental Health, Office of	Queens Psychiatric Center - Children's Services
Mental Health, Office of	Rochester Psychiatric Center
	INDORESIER ESYCHIALING OFFICE

Name Receitant Psychiatric Center Content Merial Health, Office of Receitant Psychiatric Center Children's Services Merial Health, Office of Sagamore Psychiatric Center Children's Services Merial Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center Children's Services Merial Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center Children's Services Merial Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Center Children's Services Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Traborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Theorough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Theorough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Theorough Bridge and Tunnel Authority	State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
Mental Health, Office of Rockland Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Mental Health, Office of South Beach Psychiatric Center Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Mental Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Theorough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Tebrorugh Bridge and Tunnel Authority Motagae Agency, State of New York Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heritage Transportation Authority New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board Nagara Frontier Transportation Authority Department of Environment		
Mental Health, Office of Segamore Psychiatric Center Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center Mental Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Center Metropolitan Transportation Authority Long Island Rail Road Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Ruburban Bus Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Suburban Bus Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Rouge Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Rouge Metropolitan Transportation Authority NTA Capital Construction Rouge Metropolitan Transportation Authority Nth Capital Construction Rouge Metropolitan Transportation Authority Nth Capital Construction Rouge Motor Vahicas, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Motor Vahicas, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heritage Trust New York Cloy Transit Authority New York Cloy Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation		
Mental Health, Office of South Beach Psychiatric Center Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Mental Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Metropoltan Transportation Authority Lewrence Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Metropoltan Transportation Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropoltan Transportation Authority NTA Capital Construction Company Metropoltan Transportation Authority New York City Transit Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority New York City Transit Authority Metropoltan Transportation Authority New York City Off-Transit Authority Mutor Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Herting Government Assistance Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing France Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing France Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing France Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation		
Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Carter - Children's Services Mental Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Carter - Children's Services Metropolitan Transportation Authority Long Island Rail Road Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority NTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York City Transt. Authority Motar Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heritage Transt New York Local Government Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation		
Mental Health, Office of St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Metropolitan Transportation Authority Long Island Rai Road Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Bus Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metro Yolico, Department of Motor Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Netro York City OfI-Track Betting Corporation New York City Company New York State Recing and Wagering Board New York State Recing and Wagering Board New York State Recing and Wagering Board New York State Recing and Wagering Board New York State Recing and Wagering Board Personal Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Development Authority Department of Environmental Conservation -0il		
Mental Health, Office of Western New York Psychiatric Center - Children's Services Metropolitan Transportation Authority Long Island Rail Road Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Chansportation Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority NTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York City Offices Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York Capital Construction Company New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York Capital Construction Company New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation	,	
Metropolitan Transportation Authority Long Island Rair Road Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Suburban Bus Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Bus Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Transportation Authority Motor Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Hertage Trust New York City Off-Track Betling Corporation New York City Off-Track Betling Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency New York State Racing and Wagering Board New York State Racing and Wagering Board New York State Racing and Wagering Board New York State Racing and Wagering Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Corporation Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Ownpic Regrand Development Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Ownpic Regrand Development Authority Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office Racine Min Developmental Disabili		
Metropolian Transportation Authority Metro-North Commuter Rail Road Company Metropolian Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolian Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolian Transportation Authority NTA Capital Construction Company Metropolian Transportation Authority New York City Transit Authority Metropolian Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Metropolian Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Motor Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee National and Community Service Autor Vehicles, Department of New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board Nagara Frontier Transportation Authority Of spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Of spill Findic Regional Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broowtp North 2Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Br		
Metropolitan Transportation Authority Metropolitan Suburban Bus Authority Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolitan Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Mitary and Naval Affairs. Division of Motor Vehicles. Department of Motor Vehicles. Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heritage Trust Enventoria New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency New York State Housing Finance Agency Horision of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York Cace Reading and Wagering Board Envelopmental Disabilities, Office of People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Develop		
Metropolian Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolian Transportation Authority New York City Transit Authority Metropolian Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Mittary and Naval Affairs, Division of Mortage Agency, State of New York Motry Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Hertinge Trust Mortage Trust New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board North Country Power Authority Of Split Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Split Of Split Fund Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office Paropic with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Cana		
Metropolian Transportation Authority MTA Capital Construction Company Metropolian Transportation Authority Traborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Motory Varians Transportation Authority Traborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Motor Vehicles. Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Meriage Trust Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heriage Trust Motor Vehicles. Department Assistance Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency New York State Housing Finance Agency Horneless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Horneless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Horneless Housing Assistance Corporation North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oll Spill Ofympic Regional Development Authority Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office Paople with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Cantral New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office		
Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York City Transit Authority Mittropolitan Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Mittropolitan Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Mottrage Agency, State of New York Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Hertage Trust Governor's Traffic Safety Committee New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oll Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oll Spill Fund Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Contral New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Contral New York Developmental Disabilitites Service Office <		
Metropolitan Transportation Authority Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority Miltary and Neva Al Affais, Division of Mortigage Agency, State of New York. National and Community Service Matural Heritage Trust New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Racing and Wagering Board New York State Racing and Wagering Board North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Off Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Off proble with Development Authority Environmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broarne Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broarne Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Houson Valley De		
Military and Naval Affairs, Division of Motrgage Agency, State of New York Motor Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Hertage Trust Natural Hertage Trust New York City Oft-Track Betting Corporation Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board National Housing & Community Reveloce Oll Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oll Spill Ollympic Regional Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Enrore Developmental Disabilities Service Office People		
Mortgage Agency. State of New York Governor's Traffic Safety Committee National and Community Service Instant Heritage Trust New York Local Government Assistance Corporation New York Local Government Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oll Spill Fund Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broadky Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broadky Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Contral New York Suberopmental Disabilities, Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Encort New York Developmental Disabilities, Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Ingrat Akes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For		
Mator Vehicles, Department of Governor's Traffic Safety Committee Natural Heritage Trust		
Natural Heritage Trust Instrument of the second secon		Governor's Traffic Safety Committee
Natural Heritage Trust		
New York City Off-Track Betting Corporation		
New York Local Government Assistance Corporation Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing & Community Renewal New York State Racing and Wagering Board North Country Power Authority North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oil Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Olympic Regional Development Authority Department of Environmental Disabilities. People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hitter New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hitter New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hitter New York Developmental Disabilities		
New York State Housing Finance Agency Division of Housing & Community Renewal New York State Racing and Wagering Board Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board Niagara Frontier Transportation Authority Onth Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oll Spill Oll Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oll Spill People with Development Authority People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M., Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Cantral New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finager Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Lindson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Lindson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Lindson Valley Developmental Disabilities S		
New York State Housing Finance Agency Homeless Housing Assistance Corporation New York State Racing and Wagering Board Ninkagra Frontier Transportation Authority North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oil Spill Fund Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Central New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Engletal Wager Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hindson Value Vevelopmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hindson Value Vork Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Lang Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Lang Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For <td></td> <td>Division of Housing & Community Renewal</td>		Division of Housing & Community Renewal
New York State Racing and Wagering Board Niagara Frontier Transportation Authority Nint Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oilympic Regional Development Authority Department of Environmental Disabilities Service Office People with Development Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Brooklyn Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities, Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities, Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Ing Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For		
Niagara Frontier Transportation Authority Image: Construct State Sta		
North Country Power Authority Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Oil Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Olympic Regional Development Authority Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Office of People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Cantral New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities <		
Oil Spill Fund Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill Olympic Regional Development Authority Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Office of People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Brookin Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities </td <td></td> <td></td>		
Olympic Regional Development Authority Image: Construction of the service of the servi		Department of Environmental Conservation - Oil Spill
Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Office of Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Brooklyn Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten New York Developmental Disabilities		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Brooklyn Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Central New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities <td< td=""><td></td><td></td></td<>		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Brooklyn Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities, Office For People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities, Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities, Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office <t< td=""><td></td><td>Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office</td></t<>		Bernard M. Fineson Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities, Office For People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Central New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office P		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Broome Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Central New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities People with Development		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Capital District Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Central New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Summount Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities		
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office for Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Pewer Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Employment Relations Board </td <td></td> <td>Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office</td>		Finger Lakes Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Institute for Basic Research People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Power Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for Public Employment Relations Bo	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Hudson Valley Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Metro New York Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Sunmount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office for Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office for Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Integrity, Commission on Public Integrity, Commission on Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of State Comptroller, Office of the State Comptroller, Office of the State Police, Divis		Institute for Basic Research
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Office For People with Developmental Disabilities People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Sunmount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Prover Authority Provertautority Provertautority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation <tr< td=""><td></td><td>Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office</td></tr<>		Long Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Sunmount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Power Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Integrity, Commission on Public Integrity, Commission on Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Metro New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Sunmount Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Power Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Employment Relations Board Public Service, Department of Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Office For People with Developmental Disabilities
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office ForTaconic Developmental Disabilities Service OfficePeople with Developmental Disabilities, Office ForWestern New York Developmental Disabilities Service OfficePower AuthorityPrevention of Domestic Violence, Office for thePublic Employment Relations BoardPublic Integrity, Commission onPublic Integrity, Commission onPublic Service, Department ofRegulatory Reform, Governor's Office ofRoosevelt Island Operating CorporationState Comptroller, Office of theDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop D	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Staten Island Developmental Disabilities Service Office
People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office Power Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Employment Relations Board Public Integrity, Commission on Public Integrity, Commission on Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the Division of State Police State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Sunmount Developmental Disabilities Service Office
Power Authority Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Employment Relations Board Public Integrity, Commission on Public Integrity, Commission on Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop B State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Taconic Developmental Disabilities Service Office
Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the Public Employment Relations Board Public Integrity, Commission on Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of	People with Developmental Disabilities, Office For	Western New York Developmental Disabilities Service Office
Public Employment Relations Board	Power Authority	
Public Integrity, Commission on Public Service, Department of Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop B State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	Prevention of Domestic Violence, Office for the	
Public Service, Department of Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop B State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	Public Employment Relations Board	
Regulatory Reform, Governor's Office of Roosevelt Island Operating Corporation State Comptroller, Office of the State of New York Municipal Bond Bank Agency Tobacco Settlement Financing Corporation State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop A State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D	Public Integrity, Commission on	
Roosevelt Island Operating CorporationState Comptroller, Office of theState Comptroller, Office of theState of New York Municipal Bond Bank AgencyTobacco Settlement Financing CorporationState Police, Division ofDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop D		
State Comptroller, Office of theState of New York Municipal Bond Bank AgencyTobacco Settlement Financing CorporationState Police, Division ofDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop D		
State of New York Municipal Bond Bank AgencyTobacco Settlement Financing CorporationState Police, Division ofDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop D		
State Police, Division ofDivision of State PoliceState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop D		
State Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop AState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop E		
State Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop BState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop CState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop DState Police, Division ofDivision of State Police - Troop E		
State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop C State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop E		
State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop D State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop E		
State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop E		
State Police, Division of Division of State Police - Troop F		
	State Police, Division of	Division of State Police - Troop F

State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
State Police, Division of	Division of State Police - Troop G
State Police, Division of	Division of State Police - Troop K
State Police, Division of	Division of State Police - Troop L
State University Construction Fund	
State University of New York	College at Brockport
State University of New York	College at Buffalo
State University of New York	College at Cortland
State University of New York	College at Fredonia
State University of New York	College at Geneseo
State University of New York	College at Morrisville
State University of New York	College at New Paltz
State University of New York	College at Old Westbury
State University of New York	College at One westbuly
State University of New York	College at Oswego
State University of New York	College at Plattsburgh
State University of New York	College at Potsdam
State University of New York	College at Purchase
State University of New York	College of Agriculture and Technology at Cobleskill
State University of New York	College of Agriculture and recimology at Cobleskin
State University of New York	College of Environmental Science & Forestry
State University of New York	College of Optometry
State University of New York	College of Technology at Alfred
State University of New York	
	College of Technology at Canton
State University of New York	College of Technology at Delhi
State University of New York State University of New York	College of Technology at Farmingdale
	Empire State College
State University of New York	Fiduciary Student Loan - Federal and State
State University of New York	General State Charges
State University of New York	Institute of Technology at Utica/Rome - Union
State University of New York	Maritime College
State University of New York	New York State Statutory College - Cornell University
State University of New York	State University of New York - Agency-wide
State University of New York	State University of New York - System Administration
State University of New York	SUNY - Health Science Center at Brooklyn
State University of New York	SUNY - Upstate Medical University
State University of New York	SUNY at Albany
State University of New York	SUNY at Binghamton
State University of New York	SUNY at Buffalo
State University of New York	SUNY at Stony Brook
State, Department of	Tug Hill Commission
Statewide Financial System	Dependencent of Touchier & Finance, Division of Tou Annoels
Tax Appeals, Division of	Department of Taxation & Finance - Division of Tax Appeals
Taxation and Finance, Department of	Department of Taxation & Finance
Taxation and Finance, Department of	Office of Real Property Services
Technology, Office for	Office for Technology - Statewide Wireless Network
Technology, Office for	Office for Technology - Telecommunications
Temporary and Disability Assistance, Office of	Office of Temporary & Disability Assistance
Thruway Authority	New York State Canal Corporation
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 1
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 2
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 3
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 4
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 5
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 6
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 7
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 8
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 9
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 10
Transportation, Department of	Department of Transportation - Region 11
Unified Court System	Office of Court Administration - Regional Control Services
Unified Court System - Appellate	Appellate Division - 2nd Department

State Agency Name	Department Name(s)
Unified Court System - Appellate	Appellate Division - 3rd Department
Unified Court System - Appellate	Appellate Division - 4th Department
Unified Court System - Appellate	Appellate Term - 2nd Department
Unified Court System - Appellate	Law Library Appellate - 4th Department
Unified Court System - Appellate	State Board Law Examiners
Unified Court System - Appellate	Unified Court System Business Division
Unified Court System - Claims	Civil Court - New York City
Unified Court System - Claims	Court of Claims
Unified Court System - Claims	Fourth Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	New York City Administrative Judge
Unified Court System - Claims	New York City Criminal Court
Unified Court System - Claims	Office of Court Administration - Eighth Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	Office of Court Administration - Fifth Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	Office of Court Administration - Seventh Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	Office of Court Administration - Sixth Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	Office of Court Administration -Central Payroll 3rd/4th Department
	PR
Unified Court System - Claims	Superior Court - 3rd Judicial District
Unified Court System - Claims	Tenth Judicial District Nassau County Administration
Unified Court System - Claims	Tenth Judicial District Suffolk County Administration
Unified Court System - Court of Appeals	Court of Appeals
Unified Court System - Office of Court Administration	Community Dispute Resolution
Unified Court System - Office of Court Administration	Office of Court Administration
Unified Court System - Office of Court Administration	Office of Court Administration - Budget & Finance
Unified Court System - Supreme	Lawyers Fund for Client Protection
Urban Development Corporation (dba Empire State Development	New York State Urban Development Corporation
Corporation)	
Veterans' Affairs, Division of	Division of Veterans' Affairs - Blind Veterans Annuity
Victim Services, Office of	
Workers' Compensation Board	

Attachment 4 – Contractor Information

H.K. Truck Services Inc. PC69859

Contract # / MWBE/SB	Contractor & Address	Centralized Contract and Sales Contact	Federal ID NYS Vendor ID		
NYS Contract: PC69859	H.K. Truck Services, Inc. 2624-A Hamilton Blvd. South Plainfield, NJ 07080	Name: Henry Knabe Title: General Manager Phone: (908) 698-3512 Toll Free: (908) 698-3512 Email: <u>henryk@hktruck.com</u>	Federal ID 22-2703243 NYS Vendor ID 1100247205		
Business Hours: M-F 9:00AM - 4:00PM					

ADDITIONAL CONTACT (Emergencies After Business Hours)

Emergencies After Business Hours Name: Vanessa Ciervo Title: Chief Operating Officer Phone: (908) 754-3330 ext, 100 Cell: (732) 921-1967 Email: <u>vvastano@hktruck.com</u>

PAYMENT/ORDERING INFORMATION

Does Contractor offer Electronic Access Ordering (EDI)?	No
Does Contractor offer Prompt Payment Discounts?	No

AWARDED ITEMS AND COUNTIES

The Contractor has been awarded the following Items, and can provide them in all Counties. See Attachment 1 – *Specifications and Pricing* for additional details about the School Bus(es) awarded.

Items Awarded	Fuel Types	Chassis/Body Make	Chassis/Body Model	Counties
Lot C, Item 4-EV: Type C Conventional Bus, Electric	EV	Lion/Lion	LionC/ CL-12-W-SMD-400-B168-4-A-H-FF	All Counties
Lot D, Item 1-EV: Type D Conventional Bus, Electric	EV	Lion/Lion	LionA/LionA	
Lot D, Item 3-EV: Type D Conventional Bus, Electric	EV	Lion/Lion	LionD/ DL-14-W-SMD-400-B126-3-A-A-FA	
Lot D, Item 5-EV: Type D Conventional Bus, Electric	EV	Lion/Lion	LionD/ DL-14-W-SMD-400-B126-3-A-A-FA	